Near-zero power wake-up receivers for the Internet of Things

Jesse Moody Department of Electrical and Computer Engineering University of Virginia

A Dissertation Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement for the Doctor of Philosophy Degree in Electrical Engineering 9/18/2019 Advising committee: Advisor: Steven M. Bowers Chair: Benton H. Calhoun N. Scott Barker Steven G. Wilson Brad Campbell

ABSTRACT

The Internet of Things (IoT) envisions the networking of a massive amount of interconnected devices. These devices enable us to monitor and control our world in a way never possible before. A significant aspect of this technology is the deployment of massive wireless sensor networks (WSN). A critical consideration in large-scale WSN is the sensor node power consumption. In massive WSN, regular battery replacement is infeasible, and node power consumption limits the sensor node lifetime [1]. Event-driven sensor networks are large-scale WSN that spend most of their lifetime in an asleep yet aware state. These sensors obtain low power consumption and long lifetimes through aggressive node-level duty cycling. One method of performing node-level duty cycling is to use a wake-up receiver circuit. Wake-up receivers are ultra-low-power radio frequency receiver circuits used to duty cycle the sensor node, based on an external wireless wake-up event. Ideally, the standby power consumption is kept at near-zero power levels (< $1\mu W$).

This dissertation investigates how to overcome sensitivity limitations in near-zero power level wake-up receivers. While previous work has presented wake-up receiver circuits operating at very low power levels (< 100nW), these receivers suffered from severely limited operating ranges due to their reduced sensitivities [2], [3]. The initial intended application for these sub-100nW sensors was ultra-short-range body area networks operating over a few meters. This limited operating range restricts the application space available to sensor nodes using these wake-up receivers. It is desirable to decrease wake-up receiver power consumption further, while obtaining significantly higher receiver sensitivities, enabling longer-range applications.

This work first examines the "detector first" receiver architecture, which has obtained the lowest power consumption to date. A particular emphasis is placed on the envelope detector circuit, which is a critical component in the detector first architecture. Further, this document explores the advantages associated with highly tunable bit-level, duty-cycled, tuned radio frequency (TRF) front ends and presents a receiver that demonstrates a 1000-fold improvement in sensitivity over

the envelope detector (ED) first receivers.

Chapter 2 discusses ED analysis and design techniques that led to the development of the wake-up receiver presented in Chapter 3. The detector first receiver, presented in Chapter 3, demonstrated a better sensitivity of $-76 \ dBm$ while obtaining a power consumption of 7.4 nW. Using an automatic offset compensation algorithm and careful baseband design, this receiver was shown to be resilient to external radio frequency (RF) interference. This work has extended state-of-the-art in sub-W wake-up receivers in both sensitivity and robustness. A new ED topology is introduced in Chapter 4, which addresses many robustness issues and shortcomings of the conventional Dickson ED.

The analysis presented in Chapter 2 indicates that state-of-the-art detector first receivers are rapidly approaching their fundamental limitations regarding sensitivity. To extend the operating range further, Chapter 5 proposes a bit-level duty-cycled TRF receiver to overcome the sensitivity bottle-necks encountered in ED first receivers. Chapter 6 presents techniques to enable low-power good sensitivity TRF receivers. The combination of improvements in TRF design with the architecture proposed in Chapter 5 has enabled a higher than 1000 increase in sensitivity over the system presented in Chapter 3.

The developments presented in this work will drive higher wake-up receiver sensitivities and lower power operation. Higher sensitivity has enabled a communication range improvement in smart sensor nodes. Receivers operating with the old sensitivities were limited to short-range applications, such as across the body. With the advances proposed here, operating ranges can be extended to several kilometers, or potentially to satellites in near-earth orbit.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I thank all of the people in my life who have helped me get this far, in this degree that I honestly thought I would never complete. First and foremost I must thank my God for his continual provision and grace, not just in this PhD but throughout my life. God has given me so many people who have helped and loved me through this process that I can't even begin to name But I shall try. I thank my family for being so proud of me, and I know you guys can keep working through school and will get through to the other side soon, there is light at the end of the tunnel! I thank the Wright family who has encouraged me to pursue this degree and has been so proud of all that I have done. I thank my new extended family Reg, and Liz, especially who have loved Sheri and me so deeply and are always excited to hear about the crazy world of ULP circuit design. I thank God again for my church family at Trinity and Bellshoals who have shepherded me through this time and given me a place to be me. I thank Wade for all the advice and counseling over the years and Joe for his support with my family and small group. I am so grateful to the highest-ranked small group in trinity history and am so sad to see that we are all going our own ways.

I have been so blessed to have been at UVa despite all my grumblings I especially want to thank Steve, I know we have butted heads but I truly am grateful for you putting up with me all these years. I thank Ben and Scott for their advice and support throughout this project and the pleasure of getting to know them through this process. Thank you to Terry Tigner who has put up with all my disorganization and been so loving throughout. I am sad to say goodbye to all of my grad-student friends especially Anjana, Henry, Hankboi, Chris, Jay, and Rob keep working on that IIP3, and never let anyone tell you that IIP3 enhancement in a 65nm process is not worth doing.

Table of Contents

A	ostract		iii	
Li	st of A	bbreviations	xxi	
1	Introduction			
	1.1	Motivation for event driven wake-up receivers	1	
	1.2	Wake-up receiver sensitivity requirements	5	
	1.3	Prior art	7	
	1.4	Problem Statement	9	
	1.5	Thesis Statement	10	
	1.6	Research Tasks	11	
2	Squa	re law envelope detector analysis and design	14	
	2.1	Motivation	14	
	2.2	Envelope detectors in ultra-low-power wake-up receivers	14	
	2.3	Square-law detector modeling	17	
	2.4	Nonlinear device modeling	20	
	2.5	Active detector modeling	22	
	2.6	Passive detector modeling	24	
	2.7	A holistic design methodology for passive envelope detectors	26	
	2.8	Noise comparison between active and passive envelope detector circuits	31	
	2.9	Detector test structure measurement results	35	
	2.10	Conclusions	38	
	2.11	Contributions	39	

3	Inte	rference robust detector first near-zero power level wake-up receivers	41
	3.1	RF front end	43
	3.2	Envelope detector implementation	43
	3.3	Baseband analog amplifier and filter design	44
	3.4	Automatic offset control loop	46
	3.5	Measurement results and characterization	49
	3.6	Conclusions	54
	3.7	Contributions	55
4	Dete	ector architecture exploration - the triode mode Dickson	57
	4.1	Motivation	58
	4.2	Fundamental insight	58
	4.3	Device channel impedance	59
	4.4	Triode mode envelope detector design	61
		4.4.1 Diode connection versus source-only injection	61
		4.4.2 Advantages of triode mode detector design	63
	4.5	Measurements results and conclusions	64
	4.6	Conclusions	66
	4.7	Contributions	66
5	Bit-	level duty-cycled TRF receiver design (Samplifier)	69
	5.1	Motivation	69
	5.2	Detector-first receiver limitations	72
		5.2.1 Tuned RF receiver limitations	73
		5.2.2 Duty cycling method comparison	75
	5.3	Synchronization and timing generation	77
	5.4	Interference limitations in bit-level duty cycled receivers	78
	5.5	Two-tone down conversion	80
	5.6	Measurement results	84

	5.7	Compa	arison with other ULP RX	86
	5.8	Conclu	usions	89
	5.9	List of	contributions	91
6	Tun	ed fron	t end receiver analysis and design for Samplifier wake-up receivers	92
	6.1	Motiva	ation	92
	6.2	Summ	ary of TRF noise analysis	93
		6.2.1	Noise self-mixing and detector noise bandwidth	95
		6.2.2	Noise down-conversion through interference	97
		6.2.3	TRF front-end gain requirements	98
	6.3	Introdu	uction to ULP RF amplifier design	100
	6.4	High-i	mpedance interface LNA noise figure optimization	103
	6.5	Power	-efficient RF gain design	105
	6.6	RF but	ffer and MEMS interface design	110
		6.6.1	Inductor-based output driver	111
		6.6.2	Inductor-free output stage design	115
	6.7	RF env	velope detector design	117
	6.8	Simula	ation and measurement results	119
		6.8.1	Front-end sensitivity and gain	119
		6.8.2	Front-end linearity	120
		6.8.3	Active power consumption and startup time	121
	6.9	Conclu	usions	121
	6.10	Contri	butions	121
7	Oth	er work	x: Photonically-driven radiators	129
		7.0.1	Antenna design	130
		7.0.2	Antenna PD integration and simulation results	132
		7.0.3	Measurement results	134
		7.0.4	Conclusions	138

		7.0.5	Contributions	3
8	Con	clusion	s and future directions 14	1
	8.1	Summ	ary of contributions	2
		8.1.1	Square-law envelope detector analysis and design	2
		8.1.2	Interference-robust detector in the first near-zero-power-level wake-up re-	
			ceivers	2
		8.1.3	Detector architecture exploration - the triode mode Dickson	3
		8.1.4	Bit-level duty cycled TRF receiver design (Samplifier)	3
		8.1.5	Tuned front end receiver analysis and design for Samplifier wake-up receivers 144	1
		8.1.6	Other work: Photonically-driven radiators	5
	8.2	Future	directions	5
	8.3	Public	ations	5
		8.3.1	Accepted and Submitted Conference Publications	5
		8.3.2	Accepted and submitted journal publications	7
		8.3.3	Planned publications	3

Appendix

A	Ana	Analysis of square-law TRF receivers	
	A.1	Motivation	149
	A.2	Samplifier system noise analysis	149
	A.3	Effect of sampling on output signal and noise in bit-level duty cycled receivers	160
Bil	bliogr	aphy	162

List of Tables

3.1	Summary of performance and comparison to the state-of-the-art	49
4.1	Comparison of operating modes	65
5.1	Summary of performance and comparison to the state-of-the-art	89

List of Figures

1.1	Applications for Internet of Things (IoT) technologies are widely varied and found wher-	
	ever remote or ubiquitous monitoring is desirable	2
1.2	Block Diagram of a smart sensor node, showing major system components and inter-	
	dependencies between major system blocks	3
1.3	A flow-chart depicting wake-up receiver operation, this diagram shows the response of an	
	"asleep yet aware" sensor to an external RF trigger, which is detected by the wake-up receiver.	4
1.4	(a) Receiver sensitivity of various commercial wireless technologies compared with node	
	power consumption and lifetime considering a typical CR1220 coin-cell battery, (b) Re-	
	ceiver sensitivity and typical operating ranges across various wireless technologies	6
1.5	Diagram showing small loop antenna including efficiency equations	7

1.6	Popular radio receiver architectures utilized at ultra-low power levels consisting of (a)	
	detector-first receiver utilizing no RF power gain, (b) Tuned RF or "TRF" receiver uti-	
	lizing RF LNA with active RF power gain, (c) Uncertain IF receiver with RF mixer/LO,	
	and (d) full Hetrodyne receiver.	8
1.7	Scatter plot of the state-of-the-art in ultra-low power receivers highlighting the contribu-	
	tions obtained in this Thesis, where the stars represent receivers developed in this thesis	13
2.1	(a) Detector-first receiver places the detector immediately after impedance matching, (b)	
	Tuned RF front-end places the detector after RF gain and noise filtering, and (c) Hetrodyne	
	receivers place the detector after IF gain and filtering	15
2.2	Differing phase relations between the RF input signal and LO pump for a single balanced	
	mixing (a) 0-degree phase shift between RX and LO, (b) 90-degree phase shift between	
	RX and LO, and (c) -90-degree phase shift between RX and LO, where the DC component	
	of this waveform is detected	16
2.3	Schematic diagram of a: (a) common source active detector, (b) baseband equivalent net-	
	work for a common source active detector	18
2.4	(a) Schematic diagram of a Dickson envelope detector with its two decoupled linear net-	
	work models for a single stage: (b) the RF linear equivalent network and (c) baseband	
	linear equivalent. I_i is defined as the baseband equivalent current through the diode and is	
	composed of the rectified current I_R and the noise current I_N	20
2.5	Detector performance comparing simulations to models and estimates for the (a) transient	
	of the Dickson detector output, (b) Dickson detector rise time as a function of detector	
	stages, (c) transient of the common-source active detector output where the output signal	
	is the drop in the output voltage, and (d) noise performance of the Dickson detector that	
	show the model accurately predicting the slower roll-off vs frequency compared with a	
	fitted first-order RC equivalent circuit.	21

2.6	(a) Model of a source impedance driving detector at the input RF frequency, (b) noise	
	contributions referred to the output of the envelope detector, (c) detector OCVS across a	
	variety of device channel impedances (R_D) when assuming a constant source impedance	
	of $R_S = 50k\Omega$, (d) output voltage noise level across device channel impedance (R_D) , and	
	(e) output signal-to-noise ratio across device impedance (R_D) when assuming a constant	
	source impedance of $R_S = 50k\Omega$ and input RF power level of -80 dBm	27
2.7	Variation on estimated minimum detectable signal of ED first receiver assuming μ_D =	
	$10 V/V^2$ B=100 Hz and $SNR_{min} = 10 dB$,	32
2.8	Comparison between detector OCVS normalized to output thermal noise for the imple-	
	mented 45-stage Dickson passive detector and an ideal common-source detector biased in	
	the deep sub-threshold regime	33
2.9	Bias current at which active detector sensitivity normalized to thermal noise flood is equal	
	to that of an ideal passive detector across varying source impedance	35
2.10	Die photo of envelope detector test structure chip, where each row of pads has detector	
	inputs and outputs on every other pad	36
2.11	Measurement set-up used to characterize detector OCVS, input impedance, and rise time	37
2.12	Input impedance across various device types, number of stages, and coupling capacitor	
	designs	37
2.13	OCVS and rise-time versus envelope detector input shunt resistance, where lower resis-	
	tance corresponds to higher N, demonstrating that a higher n leads to increased rise time	
	and higher OCVS	39
2.14	Measured rise time versus OCVS illustrating that large N and coupling capacitors improve	
	OCVS and degrade rise time performance	40
0.1		
3.1	Block diagram of the wake-up receiver showing waveforms from the RF input through the	40
	digital wake-up output.	42
3.2	(a) Implementation of a band-pass baseband amplifier circuit, (b) simulated gain for vari-	
	ous bandwidth settings, and (c) simulated noise contributions referred to comparator input	
	where the noise powers are added at the output to calculate the total noise. \ldots \ldots \ldots	45

3.3	(a) Eye diagram showing the decision voltage obtained by a classic AGC algorithm; (b)	
	classic binary decision problem optimization, where the optimum decision voltage is based	
	on the minimum bit error rate, including both false positives and false negatives; (c) WuRx	
	all-zeros 'eye' diagram during the quiet time between the wake-up signals that the al-	
	gorithm must operate in that lacks a received ones level; and (d) decision voltage set to	
	maximize sensitivity while maintaining an optimum false positive rate when the RF input	
	is quiet	47
3.4	(a) Flow chart of the automatic offset control algorithm that can operate without any input	
	from RF ones and optimizes the comparator decision voltage to maximize sensitivity while	
	maintaining a digitally controllable optimum false positive rate. (b) Comparison between	
	the estimated convergence and measured convergence of the offset compensation algorithm.	48
3.5	(a) Measured output signal from a baseband amplifier with an -77dBm input signal when	
	directly connected without a matching network, with a 151.8 MHz MURS band matching	
	network, and with a 433 MHz ISM band matching network; (b) measured transient output	
	voltage of the front end, including a baseband amplifier at 433MHz and -66 dBm input	
	signal at 200bps; (c) measured tunability of detector charge time as a function of forward	
	body bias voltage	51
3.6	Measured receiver operating curves demonstrating a 10^{-3} probability of missed wake-	
	up detection sensitivity of -76 dBm at 151 MHz and -71 dBm at 433 MHz with a false	
	wake-up rate of less than one per hour. The measured bit error rate (BER) for the MURS	
	matching network and 200bps PRBS- generated signal showing -75dBm sensitivity for the	
	BER measurement.	52
3.7	Measurement of wake-up mode interference robustness for a narrow-band CW blocker	
	versus the frequency offset of the 433MHz band at nominal sensitivity	53
3.8	Measurement of the automatic offset control algorithm initialization and offset settling	
	allowing for the detection of a -75 dBm signal, followed by the rejection of a -68 dBm OOK	
	interferer and successful detection of a -72 dBm signal in the presence of the interferer signal.	53
3.9	Die photo of CMOS WuRX and Rogers PCB with matching network	55

4.1	(a) Single-ended triode mode envelope detector, and (b) pseudo-differential triode mode	
	envelope detector.	58
4.2	Demonstration of the dependency of charge time and output detector voltage noise on	
	channel impedance for a 16-stage Dickson detector with minimum-sized coupling caps in	
	a standard 130nm RF CMOS process.	60
4.3	Schematic diagram of a single-stage: (a) NMOS-based Dickson envelope detector, (b)	
	PMOS- based Dickson envelope detector, (c) complimentary Dickson envelope detector	
	utilizing only source node injection, and (d) proposed triode mode envelope detector with	
	the disconnected gate connection.	62
4.4	Detector input conductance, measured across modes 3 and 5, showing strong agreement	
	between measured and simulated values for frequencies of less than 2GHz	66
4.5	Open Circuit Voltage Sensitivity (OCVS) of the detector and matching network across	
	frequency in modes 3 ($6k\Omega$) and 5 ($16k\Omega$).	67
4.6	Die photo of a fabricated 130nm CMOS 16-stage triode mode envelope detector with an	
	active area of 350μ m by 50μ m \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	67
5.1	Initial Samplifier system design showing major system components and functionality of	
	each block.	71
5.2	Second Samplifier system diagram showing additional blocks added, including a temperature-	
	robust fast-start-up RF bias generator, a 6-bit SAR ADC, and two tone-down conversion	
	paths	72
5.3	(a) Packet-level duty cycling with multiple transmission events required for detection, (b)	
	bit-level duty cycling for which only a single transmission event is required for detection,	
	(c) Illustration of bit-level duty-cycled receiver operation highlighting the transmitted and	
	sample window durations.	74
5.4	(a) Conventional OOK receiver, where both the interference and signal fall to DC; (b) a	
	two- tone demodulation, where the desired IF signal is extracted; and (c) a bit-level duty	
	cycled two-tone receiver, where the filter is positioned at $F_1 - F_2$ to reject interference	
	folding down to DC.	80

5.5	Comparison of the roll-off of interferer power spectral density versus the frequencies for	
	several sampling intervals, showing a 28dB extinction at 60kHz offset for a $250 \mu s$ sam-	
	pling duration and a 14dB extinction at 60kHz offset for a $50\mu s$ sampling duration	82
5.6	This figure shows the power spectral densities of the interfering signal and noise passing	
	into the IF bandpass filter. The output PSD of the interference is significantly attenuated	
	as it peaks near the DC, whereas the output power spectral density of the signal peaks in	
	the filter bandwidth. The integration time used is $100\mu s$, and a filter center frequency of	
	60kHz is utilized	83
5.7	Demonstration of wake-up receiver sensitivity through multiple Receiver Operating Curves	
	across multiple operating conditions showing trade-offs between latency, DC power con-	
	sumption, and RF sensitivity.	85
5.8	Carrier-to-interferer ratio across different frequency offsets above and below the center	
	frequency measured at -102dBm 1% BER. This measurement shows a 16dB rejection at a	
	frequency offset of 500kHz and a 22dB rejection at a 3MHz offset	86
5.9	Carrier- to-interferer ratio across different frequency offsets above and below the center	
	frequency measured at -102dBm 1% BER. This measurement shows a 16dB rejection at a	
	frequency offset of 500kHz and a 22dB rejection at a 3MHz offset	87
5.10	Scatter plot of sensitivity and power consumption of state-of-the-art wake-up receivers.	
	This work shows a 26dB improvement over existing sub-microwatt receivers and a 10,000X	
	improvement in power consumption over existing -100dBm receivers	88
5.11	Comparisons with work presented in chapter two highlighting estimated sensitivity limi-	
	tations, and showing other recently published ED first receivers. Also shown in a higher	
	power SOA receiver directly scaled to a 1s latency.	90
6.1	RF front-end architecture for the first-generation Samplifier receivers detailing the critical	
	components utilized, including the regenerative ring amplifier, MEMS filter, and TMD	
	envelope detector	93

- 6.2 Detailed noise interactions and down-conversion in TRF receivers through square-law envelope detectors showing: (a) noise and signal power spectral densities before the square law operation; (b) output down-converted signal from the RFFE, along with noise components present at the output of the baseband, including BB/ED noise, noise signal mixing effects, and noise self-mixing effects; and (c) graphic depicting various mixing effects on the square-law ED.
- 6.3 Comparisons between the location of high-Q-factor MEMS filtering rearranging the filter from: (a) the RF input, which is typically used to improve the linearity of the RF receiver, and (b) positioning the MEMS filter before the ED to optimize sensitivity through reducing the noise self-mixing effect, which increases the ED output noise power spectral density. 96

94

- 6.6 The comparison of (a) an LNA passive voltage boost, and (b) a noise figure across varying inductor Q-factors showing a 6dB drop in voltage gain as well as a 3dB noise figure hit when the inductor Q-factor drops from the modeled 140 to the measured 24. 105
- 6.7 Sample RF gain cells for consideration, including: (a) a restively loaded common-source amplifier, (b) a self-based active-load common-source amplifier, (c) a current-reuse common-source amplifier, and (d) a self-biased current-reuse common-source amplifier. 107

xvi

6.8	(a) Regenerative ring amplifier configured for optimum PVT robustness, where the sec-	
	ond and third stages can be modified depending on requirements (gain, linearity, stability,	
	and so forth). (b) Demonstration of the regenerative effect through the modification of	
	the output capacitance on the third amplifier stage, with a constant bias current showing	
	increasing levels of gain as regeneration is increased	108
6.9	(a) Feedback amplifier model of the regenerative ring amplifier, where the forward TIA	
	path and reverse TCA paths are shown. (b) Forward TIA path from input device to the	
	output of the second stage. (c) Feedback TCA controlling regeneration through the output	
	capacitance C_L	110
6.10	Variation in load capacitance and the variation between Q-factor, gain, and phase margin	
	is well predicted by the simplified model of a ring amplifier	111
6.11	(a) Model of the MEMS filter-RF CMOS interface, including the output inductor and	
	Rogers PCB. (b) A circuit-level model of the output interface at the resonant frequency	
	of the MEMS filter. The ED is modeled as a shunt RC circuit, and the driving amplifier	
	is modeled with a voltage-controlled current source. (c) Finally, the analysis method used	
	to estimate the response of (b), where series-to-parallel transforms are used to simplify the	
	circuit	112
6.12	Comparison between the model shown in equation (6.22) (dotted line), the model shown	
	in 6.24, and the simulation of the output interface of CMOS chip. Strong agreement is	
	seen between the models (< $2dB$), demonstrating the significance of both the parasitic	
	capacitance at the interface as well as the Q-factor of the MEMS filter (R_L) . A major	
	conclusion from this modeling is that parasitic capacitance is as major of a contributor to	
	insertion loss as the MEMS Q-factor is, indicating that both need to be considered in the	
	design. The parameters used in the models are extracted from the DC operating point and	
	are as follows: $g_{m Amp} = 117 \mu S$, $R_o = R_Q = 7k\Omega$, $R_{ED} = 10k\Omega$, and $C_{ED} = 100 fF$,	
	with the unloaded insertion loss of the buffer found to be $-5.6dB$	114

- 6.14 Comparison between the model shown in equation (6.27) (dotted line) and the simulation of the output interface of the CMOS chip shown in Figure 6.13. There is strong agreement between the model and simulation (< 1dB). This plot demonstrates the significance of both parasitic capacitance at the interface and the Q-factor of the MEMS filter (R_L) . Similar to the interface presented in the previous section, both resistance and capacitance are significant in the overall insertion loss. These results show that the MEMS resonator can successfully absorb the parasitic capacitance, which, combined with a superior buffer design, enables lower insertion loss at iso-power compared to the design presented in the previous section. The parameters used in the models are extracted from the DC operating point and are as follows: $g_{m Amp} = 360 \mu S$, $R_o = 10 k \Omega$, $R_{ED} = 10 k \Omega$, and $C_{ED} = 100 fF$, with the unloaded insertion loss of the buffer found to be -5.6 dB. 123 6.15 Two ULP ED design choices: (a) a passive ED exemplified by the Triode Mode Dickson detector, and (b) active detectors such as the self-biased common-source detector using a 6.16 RF front-end gain, not including the MEMS filter or input impedance matching showing a 6.17 Simulated RFFE gain, including the effects of input matching boosting the gain from 40dB 6.18 Simulated gain with the MEMS filter, showing a Q-factor of 650 and a gain of 68 dB. . . . 126 6.19 Measurement of RF front-end gain out of the envelope detector circuit showing a high

6.20	Simulation of a blocker 1dB compression point which indicates limitations in obtainable
	receiver CIR for in-band interference. The receiver can tolerate a -75dBm in-band inter-
	ferer at 3dB degradation before the RFFE fails
7.1	A schematic diagram demonstrating a system used for the generation of mm-wave radiation
	via optical heterodyning. Two laser signals are coupled in the photodetector, which extracts
	the output signal in the current domain and drives the mm-wave antenna
7.2	Diagram detailing the proposed antenna system showing the major components, including
	the photodiode, antenna, and dielectric superstrate
7.3	Vivaldi antenna design showing major design parameters and relative locations of the bias
	network and superstrate
7.4	A lumped-element model of the Vivaldi antenna photodiode interfaces, where the DC bias
	path is used as an inductor to partially resonate out the parasitic capacitance of the photodiode. 134
7.5	Simulation results of the EIRP of the integrated photodiode antenna combination show-
	ing dependence upon photodiode size. Increasing the diode dimensions leads to reduced
	radiated power
7.6	This figure presents a comparison between the measured and modeled antenna next to the
	estimated impedance of the photodiodes from various areas. This result indicates that the
	impedance match is optimized for smaller diode areas
7.7	Simulation of antenna gain versus frequency when using the dielectric superstrate tech-
	nique. Results show the beam radiating in the end-fire direction across 10GHz of bandwidth.137
7.8	Die photo of the implemented antenna system showing it both with and without the dielec-
	tric superstrate on top of the Vivaldi antenna
7.9	Measured antenna gain in the E-cut of the antenna plane showing strong agreement with
	the simulation
7.10	Measurement set-up for the RF photonic radiator using two DFB lasers coupled in an ED to
	drive the PD. The receiver is composed of a Pacific mm 6th harmonic mixer and spectrum
	analyzer signal generator combination

- A.1 System block diagram for noise analysis, (a) shows functional diagram of the system including major amplifier and signal processing blocks, (b) shows simplified model of (a) for noise and signal analysis, and (c) single tone TRF block diagram not including sampling.

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

IoT Internet-of-things

RF Radio Frequency

Rx Receiver

WuRx Wake-up Receiver

ULP Ultra-low power

CMOS Complementary Metal Oxide Semiconductor

LPWAN Low-power wide area network

RFIC Radio frequency integrated circuit

ED Envelope detector

RFID Radio frequency identification

LNA Low noise amplifier

TRF Tuned RF

IF Intermediate Frequency

BB Baseband

LO Local Oscillator

WiFi Wireless Fidelity

SNR Signal to noise ratio

CW Continuous wave

AGOC Automatic gain and offset compensation

MEMS Micro-electro-mechanical systems

OCVS Open circuit voltage sensitivity

NEP Noise equivalent power

MOSFET Metal-oxide-semiconductor field effect transistor

IV Current voltage relationship

W Transistor gate width

L Transistor gate length

RC Resistor capacitor

Q-factor Quality factor of impedance

PCB Printed circuit board

DTMOS Dynamic threshold voltage MOSFET

NFET N-type CMOS transistor

PFET P-type CMOS transistor

LVTRF Low-threshold voltage RF transistor

ZVT Zero threshold voltage transistor

ZVTDG Zero threshold voltage thick oxide transistor

VNA Vector network analyzer

FET Field-effect transistor

VDD Power supply input

OP-Amp Operational Amplifier

OOK On-off-keyed

MURS Multi-use radio service

ISM Industrial, Scientific and Medical band

BER Bit-error-rate

PRBS Pseudo-random-bit sequence

TMD Triode mode Dickson envelope detector

GFUS Global foundries US

LC Inductor-capacitor

PVT Process voltage and temperature

SAR Successive approximation

ADC Analog-to-digital converter

RFFE RF-Frontend

FOM Figure of merit

CIR Carrier to interferer ratio

ENOB Effective number of bits

LSB Least significant bit

LPHS Low power high sensitivity

LLHS Low latency high sensitivity

LPLL Low power low latency

SEM Scanning electron microscope

IC Inversion coefficient

LP Low power

DIBL Drain induced barrier lowering

B1dB Blocker 1dB compression point

B3dB Blocker 3dB compression point

BSIM6 Berkeley MOSFET model V6

EIRP Effective iso-tropic radiated power

MUTC Modified uni-traveling carrier photodetector

AIN Aluminum Nitride

PD Photodetector

PL Path-loss

EDFA Erbium-doped fiber amplifier

VOA Variable optical attenuator

EM Electromagnetic

MDS Minimum detectable signal

PSD Power spectral density

NEB Noise equivalent bandwidth

LIST OF SYMBOLS

- P_{Lossy} Power received by a lossy antenna
- P_{Ideal} Power received by an ideal antenna
- η_{Ant} Antenna efficiency
- A_{Ant} Antenna effective area
- f_0 RF carrier frequency
- V_O Output DC voltage of envelope detector
- V_{RF} RF voltage at detector interface
- t independent time variable
- T Sampling period
- F Dependent variable of frequency
- *f* independent frequency variable
- ω independent frequency variable in radians
- ϕ Arbitrary phase angle

OCVS Detector Open Circuit voltage sensitivity, defined as output voltage over input RF power

- P_{RF} Power available from RF source
- NEP Noise equivalent power of envelope detector
- $\overline{v_n^2}$ Noise power spectral density

- I_D Drain bias current for transistor
- V_G Applied gate voltage of transistor
- V_S Applied source voltage of transistor
- V_D Applied drain voltage of transistor
- \boldsymbol{n} Subthreshold slope
- V_t Thermal voltage (kTq)
- I_{D0} Normalization current for MOSFET IV curve
- W Transistor gate width
- *L* Transistor gate length
- V_{TH} Transistor threshold voltage
- G_D Transistor small signal output conductance
- Vop Operating point voltage
- R_O Transistor small signal output resistance
- C_O Transistor small signal output capacitance
- α Detector open circuit voltage sensitivity
- σ_D Constant linking bias current to output impedance for device
- γ_D excess noise factor of device
- k_f Flicker noise constant
- A Transistor gate area
- T Temperature

- k Boltzmanns constant
- N Number of diodes in multistage envelope detector
- Z_D Diode impedance
- Z_C Capacitor impedance
- K_i Voltage division ratio
- μ_D Device open circuit voltage sensitivity
- Z_{oi} Z-parameter associated with input network
- Y_{in} Terminal admittance
- Y_{SS} Single stage input admittance
- C_{Par} Parasitic capacitance
- C_D Diode capacitance
- I_i I'th input current N-port network
- *s* Independent complex frequency
- b_i Dominant time constant
- τ_i Time constant
- R_s Source resistance at resonance
- ${\cal B}$ Bandwidth
- SNR Signal to noise ratio
- R_o Output impedance
- Λ Normalized voltage sensitivity

P_{MDS} Minimum detectable signal power

- δ Trans-conductance efficiency g_m/I_D
- A_V Voltage gain
- L Latency
- S Sensitivity
- DF Duty factor
- R Bit rate
- FOM Figure of Merit
- CIR Carrier to interferer ratio
- ENOB Effective number of bits
- V_{Sig} Signal voltage
- V_{Int} Interferer voltage
- Δ_f Frequency offset
- H(f) Bandpass filter transfer function
- Rej Interference rejection
- V_{Int} Interferer voltage
- S(f) Frequency response of power spectral density
- V_i RF voltage into system
- F Noise factor of amplifier
- ${\it IC}$ Inversion Coefficient

- G_{spec} subthreshold gm/Id ratio
- η amplifier efficiency
- ${\cal B}$ Feedback factor
- ${\cal Q}$ Quality factor
- C_P Parasitic capacitance
- R_L Load resistance
- L Inductance
- V_{th} Thevinin voltage
- ϵ_r Dielectric contant of medium
- λ_0 Free-space wavelength
- d Thickness
- G Antenna gain
- ${\mathcal R}$ Autocorrelation function of time domain signal
- VN Noise voltage
- E[] Expected value operator
- σ_N Variance of noise voltage
- Rect Rectangular function aka gate function
- sinc sinc function

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Motivation for event driven wake-up receivers

Event-driven smart sensor node's [5] are an emerging technology that promises to be useful in a wide range of applications. Event-driven sensors are small form factor wireless sensor node's that monitor some environmental variable over a long timescale. This data was collected from a large number of node's and processed by an end-user to make informed decisions. Event-driven sensing is applied (Figure 1.1) across a wide array of economic sectors including agricultural [6], industrial, civil infrastructure [7], and unattended ground sensor networks.

Event-driven sensors spend the majority of their lives in an "asleep yet aware state," drawing a minimal amount of DC power yet remaining aware of the ambient environment. These sensors minimize power consumption through a combination of ultra-low-power sensing units and node-level duty cycling through the use of a wake-up receiver circuit. The real power of such a sensing system comes from combining the data collected across a large number of sensors operating in parallel. Utilizing a near-zero power wake-up receiver allows the sensor node power consumption to be dominated by the active sensing circuitry, maximizing node lifetime.

Smart sensor node's (Figure 1.2) will form the heart for the IoT. The scale of the IoT is predicted to be massive when compared to contemporary networks. Some predictions for the size of the IoT surpass 1 trillion interconnected devices before 2035 [8]. This new network in many ways will be fundamentally different from current wireless networks in both breadth and technical requirements.



Agriculture Monitoring [6]



Unattended ground sensors [10]



Industrial Monitoring [7]



Infrastructural Monitoring [8]

Figure 1.1: Applications for Internet of Things (IoT) technologies are widely varied and found wherever remote or ubiquitous monitoring is desirable.



Figure 1.2: Block Diagram of a smart sensor node, showing major system components and inter-dependencies between major system blocks.

Many emerging applications move radio requirements from extremely low latency, ultra-highspeed communication towards ultra-low power low throughput networks. While the amount of data transmitted might be much smaller, the nature of the information can be quite critical.

The potential size of the network places two basic requirements on the hardware used to implement it: ultra-low power (ULP) consumption, and low-cost implementation. Utilization of subthreshold design techniques and aggressive duty cycling enables low power-efficient operation, which enables an improvement in its lifetime from months to years. Low system cost allows economically for networks to be scaled to the size envisioned for the IoT. Advanced complementary metaloxidesemiconductor (CMOS) technologies can meet both of these needs simultaneously.

Sensor node's consume most of their energy in the standby state; this is due to the frequent nature of the events of interest. Ideally, standby power consumption should be limited to levels comparable to that of the battery leakage. For small button cell batteries the leakage can be as low as 10 nW, which enables continuous operation over many years. Modern radio front-ends consume

very high levels of power, typically in the milliwatts. If radio monitoring or control is needed, the radio front-end easily dominates standby power consumption. These sensor nodes will include processing [9–11,11], analog front-ends and sensors [12,13], frequency references [14,15], energy harvesting [16,17], wireless transceivers [18,19] and power management [20–23] and will include both SIP solutions and fully integrated solutions [24–26].



Figure 1.3: A flow-chart depicting wake-up receiver operation, this diagram shows the response of an "asleep yet aware" sensor to an external RF trigger, which is detected by the wake-up receiver.

Duty cycling the primary radio receiver using a wake-up receiver circuit offers an attractive solution to this issue. Wake-up receivers sense a predefined radio frequency (RF) wake-up pattern and then activate high power analog sensing units or the main radio. A flow-chart depicting this operation is shown in Figure 1.3. Typically, the wake-up receiver and the system leakage current dominate the node's standby power consumption. By reducing wake-up receiver power consumption from 100's of μ W to less than 1 μ W, the lifetime of the sensor node can be extended by a factor of 100 or more.

1.2 Wake-up receiver sensitivity requirements

Figure 1.4 (a) and (b) compares node lifetime given a fixed battery supply, and details the sensitivities of several commercial standards. Previously demonstrated sub- μ W receivers obtained sensitivities of less than -60 dBm [27]. Obtaining sensitivities similar to those of Wi-Fi receivers (-80 dBm) enables many short-range and indoor IoT applications. Applications such as outdoor and industrial low power wide area networks (LPWAN) require sensitivities similar to cellular technologies (< -100dBm). The lowest power receivers demonstrated to date demonstrating < -100dBm sensitivity have power consumption in the hundreds of μ W [28]. A solution is needed to bridge this power consumption-sensitivity gap and enable many near-zero sensing applications.

In applications where operating range is not a predominant concern, the system area can be a crucial design consideration. At low RF, (< 1 GHz), the antenna area becomes a significant contributor to the node area. Electrically-small antennas are well known to be inefficient radiators [29]. This leads to a decreased operational range for systems with an electrically-small antenna. Limited antenna size leads to reduce efficiency, as seen in Figure 1.5. The effective sensitivity of an RF receiver including antenna loss is

$$P_{Lossy} = P_{Ideal} - log10(\eta_{Ant}), \tag{1.1}$$

where P_{Lossy} and P_{Ideal} are the signal strength in dBm for the lossy and ideal 0 dB gain antennas, respectively, and η_{Ant} is the efficiency of the antenna under consideration.

A popular antenna type in smart sensor node applications is the electrically-small loop antenna [30], and [31]. The small loop antenna can be shown to have an antenna efficiency relative to its footprint by

$$\eta_{Ant} \propto A_{ant}^2 f_0^4. \tag{1.2}$$

where A_{ant}^2 is the antenna aperture, and f_0 is the RF carrier frequency. Comparing receivers operating at different frequencies responding to the same input power flux at a constant receiver antenna



Figure 1.4: (a) Receiver sensitivity of various commercial wireless technologies compared with node power consumption and lifetime considering a typical CR1220 coin-cell battery, (b) Receiver sensitivity and typical operating ranges across various wireless technologies



Figure 1.5: Diagram showing small loop antenna including efficiency equations

aperture enables a comparison between the performance gained when scaling frequency. Comparing two systems operating a the 433MHz ISM band and the 2.4GHz ISM band we find that we find the effective sensitivity of the 433 MHz system is 15 dB lower than an equivalent system operating at 2.4 GHz for a given antenna area noting that free-space path loss is proportional to F_{RF}^2 .

These results indicate that for some applications that do not require good sensitivity, there still exists a substantial motivation for pushing wake-up receiver sensitivity beyond -100dBm. Pushing state-of-the-art in sensitivity can enable both new applications as well as reduced sensor node footprint in current applications.

1.3 Prior art

State-of-the-art in wake-up receiver design [32] has deviated substantially from the traditional heterodyne architecture [28], [33], [34], and [35]. A resurgence of several radio techniques that were superseded by the modern heterodyne architecture has occurred, and these developments make this an exciting space for the RFIC designer.


Figure 1.6: Popular radio receiver architectures utilized at ultra-low power levels consisting of (a) detector-first receiver utilizing no RF power gain, (b) Tuned RF or "TRF" receiver utilizing RF LNA with active RF power gain, (c) Uncertain IF receiver with RF mixer/LO, and (d) full Hetrodyne receiver.

detector-first receivers (Figure 1.6 (a)), which forego the use of any circuits providing active RF power gain have achieved the lowest power consumption. The only class of receivers to achieve lower power consumption are fully passive radio frequency identification (RFID) systems, which are limited in sensitivity to worse than -32dBm [36]. These circuits obtain all their voltage gains passively through impedance matching networks. The RF signal is then down-converted through a "square-law" ED before detection by the baseband circuits. A notable example of a receiver existing before this work began [27] demonstrated -56 dBm sensitivity at 2.4 GHz with a data rate of 8kbps. Due to the lack of front-end RF gain, these receivers struggle to overcome the sensitivity limitations imposed on them by noise generated by the ED. Because of this limitation, optimal detector design offers a path towards obtaining superior performance.

Adding a relatively high-power RF low noise amplified (LNA) to the detector-first receiver can

boost front-end sensitivity substantially. This architecture (known as a TRF) receiver is shown in Figure 1.6 (b). The RF LNA offers power gain, unlike the passive impedance matching network. Unfortunately, this power gain comes at a significant power overhead, associated with biasing the amplifier into a region where RF gain is available. To obtain high sensitivities, high levels of RF gain are required, typically exceeding 50 dB. The high gain required reduces the robustness of the receiver to interference, typically requiring external filtering for robustness. Recent examples [37], [38] of this receiver have shown better than -80 dBm sensitivity but at a high power consumption of greater than 10 μ W.

An alternative technique to provide better sensitivity than the detector-first receivers, while reducing power consumption compared to the full heterodyne receiver is the "Uncertain IF" architecture (Figure 1.6 (c)) [39]. This receiver uses a free-running local oscillator (LO) to convert the input RF signal to a wide-band intermediate frequency (IF). As the frequency uncertainty of the oscillator increases, the IF bandwidth required to detect the input signal also increases. The primary advantage of this architecture over the TRF architecture is that most of the gain can occur at IF frequencies where power gain is more readily available. Unfortunately, the wide IF bandwidth required for detection implies a wide noise equivalent bandwidth in the IF-ED. This wide noise bandwidth reduces the receiver sensitivity and increases susceptibility to interference. These receivers have shown very similar performance to the TRF receivers, obtaining around -85 dBm in sensitivity at 10s of μ W in power consumption [39].

1.4 Problem Statement

Increasing standby power consumption degrades battery lifetime or lowers the obtainable functionality of energy harvesting solutions. Event-driven wake-up receivers enable the reduction of standby power consumption using aggressive node-level duty cycling. While previously demonstrated sub- μ W wake-up receivers can operate with very low power consumption, they do so with poor RF sensitivities > -60 dBm. Many consumer and indoor IoT applications will require sensitivities at least as good as those of commercial Wi-Fi receivers (roughly -80 dBm). The sensitivity gap between the previously demonstrated sub- μ W receivers and the sensitivity of standard Wi-Fi receivers is more significant than a factor of 100. In symmetric networks where the transmitter power is constrained, the receiver sensitivity requirements will become harder.

Applications such as outdoor and industrial IoT require much better sensitivities than those present in Wi-Fi receivers. These networks will operate over kilometers, where sensitivities surpassing -100 dBm are desirable. Improving receiver sensitivity to better than -100 dBm, while maintaining sub- μ W power consumption requires an improvement of over 1 million-fold compared to previous work. Compounding the issue, as receiver sensitivity is increased, the requirements in interference robustness must also increase. This sensitivity and power consumption gap presents a significant hurdle in the development of wireless sensor networks operating over long ranges.

1.5 Thesis Statement

A direct path to addressing the sensitivity gap in sub- μ W receivers is to push the detector-first receiver towards its technological limitations. However, analysis reveals that directly scaling this architecture to the sensitivities required in outdoor and industrial IoT applications (< -90 dBm) is not feasible. While duty cycling can reduce the power consumption of higher power receivers ($P_{DC} < 100\mu$ W), even at higher power levels, sensitivities surpassing -90 dBm are challenging to obtain.

This work reveals the technological limitations of the detector-first receiver sensitivity given certain technological constraints based on detector device limitations and impedance matching limitations. Practical and robust receivers can be designed that approach these technological limitations. A combination of bit-level duty cycling and the adoption of the TRF front-end can overcome the limitations of the ED first receiver and obtain superior sensitivity.

A practical and robust detector-first receiver approaching technological sensitivity limitations is shown to obtain -76 dBm with a low 7.4 nW power consumption. A careful study of noise in the

TRF receiver, combined with innovations in better ultra-low power amplifier design has enabled TRF sensitivities surpassing -103 dBm, while maintaining an active power consumption of less than $45\mu W$. Through a combination of aggressive bit-level duty cycling and the better sensitivity TRF receiver, a highly tunable duty cycled receiver has been demonstrated which surpasses -100 dBm in sensitivity at 33 nW.

1.6 Research Tasks

The main topics addressed in this dissertation are:

- 1. Development and optimization of near-zero power level ED circuits,
 - (a) Analysis of square-law ED which develops accurate and scalable models for detector design,
 - (b) Identification of metrics of importance, relating these to design variables,
 - (c) Explorations of fundamental trade-offs between detector architectures finding the optimum design for a given set of performance goals,
 - (d) Both topological investigations and investigations into limits imposed by the technology,
 - (e) Development of a design methodology to reach an optimal detector design with regards to receiver sensitivity.
- 2. Interference robust nanowatt power level detector-first receiver design
 - (a) Developing a robust near-zero power wake-up receiver, which approached the technological signal to noise ratio (SNR) limitations for detector-first receivers,
 - (b) Designing the baseband for rejection of continuous wave (CW) interference,
 - (c) Developed offset control and automatic calibration methods suitable for an event driven receiver system (AGOC design)

- 3. Developed highly scalable bit-level duty cycled wake-up receivers,
 - (a) Demonstrated a wide tunable trade-space enabled through the system level architecture,
 - (b) Designed fast-start up circuits to ensure the receiver has superior power consumption,
 - (c) Demonstrated the first radio operating at < 1 μW achieving a sensitivity of < -100 dBm,
 - (d) Helped to develop automatic gain and offset control algorithms that operate with the samplifier type of receiver.
- 4. Tuned RF front-end design exploring amplifier optimization, and integration with high Q filter components,
 - (a) Performed system level sensitivity optimization finding and overcoming key bottlenecks in the RF architecture,
 - (b) Designed interface between MEMS filter and CMOS RF amplifiers,
 - (c) Developed efficient RF gain stages through both novel amplifier topologies and design methodologies.

The current state-of-the-art with regards to sensitivity and power consumption is shown in Figure 1.7, where our proposed receivers are highlighted, obtaining a >30dB sensitivity improvement over the state of the art sub-microwatt receivers.



Figure 1.7: Scatter plot of the state-of-the-art in ultra-low power receivers highlighting the contributions obtained in this Thesis, where the stars represent receivers developed in this thesis.

CHAPTER 2

SQUARE LAW ENVELOPE DETECTOR ANALYSIS AND DESIGN

2.1 Motivation

Envelope detector (ED) circuits operating under the square law regime find application in the majority of sub-milliwatt RF receivers. The various ultra-low-power receiver architectures use square-law ED circuits in different parts of the signal processing chain, as seen in Figure 2.1. The detector has varying levels of significance to the overall receiver performance depending on the receiver architecture, ranging from a crucial design choice in the ED first receiver to secondary importance in the heterodyne receiver. Depending on the system-level requirements, the ideal ED design ranges from a zero power and rather slow passive ED to high-speed and high-power active EDs. This chapter develops accurate and scalable models for ED circuits which show < 1 percent deviation from full transient simulation, enabling a comparison between different detector topologies, and a codesign methodology for passive EDs. This work lead to the publications [40], [41] and [42].

2.2 Envelope detectors in ultra-low-power wake-up receivers

The critical issue in detector-first receivers is the design of the ED, which has a significant impact on the sensitivity, DC power consumption, and robustness of the receiver. Optimal detector design and optimization can significantly improve receiver sensitivity and reduce power when compared



Figure 2.1: (a) Detector-first receiver places the detector immediately after impedance matching, (b) Tuned RF front-end places the detector after RF gain and noise filtering, and (c) Hetrodyne receivers place the detector after IF gain and filtering.

to less efficient designs. Detector architecture choice is a critical design decision that moves the front-end towards a particular set of performance metrics.

The "Tuned RF Front-end" architecture utilizes active RF gain in order to boost the sensitivity of the receiver. The detector noise and sensitivity determine the required level of RF gain for front-end noise to dominate over detector noise. Further, the RF gain stages need to drive the ED; therefore, front-end power consumption can be lowered utilizing a high impedance detector interface so as to not load the RF gain stages.



Figure 2.2: Differing phase relations between the RF input signal and LO pump for a single balanced mixing (a) 0-degree phase shift between RX and LO, (b) 90-degree phase shift between RX and LO, and (c) -90-degree phase shift between RX and LO, where the DC component of this waveform is detected.

Event-driven wake-up receivers fundamentally lack phase synchronization with the wake-up signal due to the asynchronous nature of the receiver. Heterodyne and homodyne receivers typically require LO synchronization with the transmitted signal in order to avoid the dependence upon the baseband signal amplitude on RX and LO phase alignment during the signal conversion to baseband. Considering the down-conversion of a single tone from either an RF frequency (Direct conversion receivers) or IF frequency (Heterodyne receivers), we can express the down-converted signal as

$$V_O = V_{RF} \cos(2\pi f_0 t + \phi) square(2\pi f_0 t), \qquad (2.1)$$

where $square(2\pi f_0 t)$ is a square-wave varying from -1 to 1 representing a single balanced mixing,

and ϕ is the phase offset between the RX signal and the LO which, after low-pass filtering, presents an output DC voltage which varies as

$$V_O \propto \cos(\phi),\tag{2.2}$$

indicating that the output baseband signal amplitude is uncertain as the phase difference between the transmitted signal and local oscillator change.

Plotting 2.2 across various signal phases leads to the output signals shown in Figure 2.2. After the down-conversion, the signal is typically low-pass filtered, leading to a varying DC level (and therefore output signal) depending on the phase or amplitude of the transmitted signal. A reliable alternative to baseband down-conversion that works without the requirement of phase synchronization between transmitter and receiver is ED, which is typically done under the square law regime in ULP receivers due to RF and IF power and linearity requirements.

Due to these phase ambiguity concerns, even ULP mixer-based receivers have widely employed ED circuits to provide conversions to baseband [43], [28].

2.3 Square-law detector modeling

ED circuits are inherently nonlinear, and, when driven by a sufficiently weak excitation, they operate under a square law regime [29], where the output voltage level is proportional to the input RF power level. Square law operation is necessary in situations where RF gain is limited and input signals are not sufficiently strong to excite higher order linear effects. Important merit considerations for detectors include output noise, rise time (defined here as 10% to 90% of the final value), and detector open circuit voltage sensitivity (OCVS) [44]. OCVS is defined by:

$$OCVS = V_O/P_{RF},\tag{2.3}$$



Figure 2.3: Schematic diagram of a: (a) common source active detector, (b) baseband equivalent network for a common source active detector.

which relates input RF power (P_{RF}) to output baseband voltage V_{Out} for square-law detectors. Detector Noise Equivalent Power (NEP) [45] is defined as

$$NEP = \sqrt{\overline{v_n^2}} / OCVS \quad W, \tag{2.4}$$

where $\overline{v_n^2}$ is the power spectral density at the output of the detector. This NEP is equal to the input RF power level required to obtain a 0 dB SNR in a 1 Hz output bandwidth. The NEP is a useful quantity for calculating the sensitivity of a detector whose noise is dominated by thermal noise. Furthermore, when multiplied by the square root of the output bandwidth, the NEP calculates the minimum detectable signal (rms voltage). The NEP has a similar function to input-referred noise for linear receivers in that it determines the sensitivity limits of the receiver but is not equivalent to an input-referred noise.

There are two broad classes of ED circuits, i.e., passive and active ED circuits. Active detectors (Figure 2.3) are ultra-low-power amplifiers biased for very high second-order nonlinearity, and the second-order current produces a voltage sensed by the subsequent stages.

Passive detectors are variations of cascaded single-stage diode detectors, in which the output signal of several single-stage diode detectors is combined and sensed at the output. One commonly used detector architecture (Figure 2.4 (a)) is based on the Dickson charge pump [46], [36]. In the CMOS implementation, the detector diodes are replaced with diode-connected MOSFETS. A useful way to understand this topology is to consider the detector as an array of N diode detectors in parallel with the RF source at RF frequencies where the coupling capacitors present a low impedance relative to the device impedance R_D . At lower baseband frequencies, it can be considered as an array of diode detectors connected in series for which the coupling capacitors present high impedances.

For both active and passive detector architectures, a pair of decoupled linear networks can accurately model the sensitivity, input impedance, transient response, and noise of the network [40]. One network is utilized to analyze the circuit at the RF frequencies, and the other network is used to analyze the network at the baseband frequencies. The first linearized network consists of the detector circuit with the nonlinear device impedances replaced by their small-signal equivalent impedances and driven by the RF source. The outputs of this network are the RF voltages found across the terminals of all rectifying devices in the circuit. Figure 2.4 (b) illustrates the single-stage RF equivalent network of a Dickson ED. For the second network, the rectifying devices are replaced with a current source placed in parallel with the devices channel impedance. This current source drives the network, including the small-signal impedance of the rectifying devices. The current source amplitude is quadratically related to the RF voltages across the device and controlled via a unit step function corresponding to the time at which the RF signal is applied to the detector (Figure 2.4 (c)). Figure 2.3 details the RF and baseband equivalent circuits for the common-source active detector.

When comparing full transient simulations of active and passive EDs to the decoupled linear network models, a strong agreement is found, as seen in Figure 2.5 (a,b,c). The output noise spectral density can be found through calculating the output noise of the linear baseband networks when assuming that the signal source is removed. The voltage sensitivity of the structure is found by calculating the steady-state solution of the baseband equivalent networks.



Figure 2.4: (a) Schematic diagram of a Dickson envelope detector with its two decoupled linear network models for a single stage: (b) the RF linear equivalent network and (c) baseband linear equivalent. I_i is defined as the baseband equivalent current through the diode and is composed of the rectified current I_R and the noise current I_N

2.4 Nonlinear device modeling

Frequency conversion is obtained through the use of nonlinear MOSFET devices, which operate in the sub-threshold regime and employ self-mixing of the carrier for down-conversion. The IV



Figure 2.5: Detector performance comparing simulations to models and estimates for the (a) transient of the Dickson detector output, (b) Dickson detector rise time as a function of detector stages, (c) transient of the common-source active detector output where the output signal is the drop in the output voltage, and (d) noise performance of the Dickson detector that show the model accurately predicting the slower roll-off vs frequency compared with a fitted first-order RC equivalent circuit.

characteristics of a sub-threshold MOSFET can be expressed by [47]

$$I_D = I_{D0} e^{V_G/nV_t} (e^{-V_S/V_t} - e^{-V_D/V_t}),$$
(2.5)

where *n* is the sub-threshold slope, 1 < n < 2, and V_t is the device thermal voltage $I_{D0} \propto \frac{W}{L}e^{-V_{TH}/nV_t}$ for which V_{TH} is the device threshold voltage, and W and L are the device width and length, respectively.

Utilizing the technique outlined in [29], a small RF signal of $V_{in}cos(\omega_{RF}t)$ and $V_{in} \ll V_t$ are applied to one of the device terminals, and approximating the exponential functions as quadratic functions through application of Taylor series allows for analytical expressions to be developed for the rectifying devices in the structure.

For diode- connected MOSFET devices utilized in the Dickson detector architecture, an important device parameter is the zero-bias device channel impedance R_D . Examining (2.5) for the case of a zero-bias diode connected device, the channel conductance can be found with

$$G_D = \frac{\partial I_D}{\partial V_D}\Big|_{V_D=0} = \frac{V_t}{I_{D0}} = \frac{V_t}{\frac{W}{L}e^{-V_{TH}/nV_t}}.$$
(2.6)

2.5 Active detector modeling

Application of the decoupled linear networks allows for the analysis of the sub-threshold regimeactive detector circuits. Applying the baseband quadratic voltage-controlled current source across the rectifier device enables the calculation of the output signal. This rectified current drives the output impedance of the rectifying device, where the resultant voltage is superimposed upon the DC bias point of the detector at the output node. For the circuit shown in Figure 2.3b, the transient response can be found with

$$V_O(t) = V_{op} - \frac{I_D}{2(nV_t)^2} V_{RF}^2 R_O(1 - exp(-t/R_O C_O)) \ t \ge 0,$$
(2.7)

where R_o is the output resistance of the detector which is inversely proportional to the bias current (I_D) of the detector, C_O is the output capacitance at the detector output noise, V_{op} is the output voltage when no RF input (V_{RF}) is applied, and nV_t is the sub-threshold slope times the thermal voltage.

Extracting the OCVS from this expression leads to

$$\alpha = \frac{I_D}{2(nV_t)^2} R_O, \tag{2.8}$$

which, for common source detectors, can be reduced to

$$\alpha = \frac{\sigma_D}{4(nV_t)^2},\tag{2.9}$$

where σ_D is the constant linking the bias current to the output impedance in the sub-threshold, and the additional factor of two in the denominator is from the reduced output impedance from the biasing current mirror.

The output noise level can be calculated from the baseband equivalent circuit as

$$\overline{v_{n,act}^2} = R_o^2 (4kT\gamma_D \frac{I_D}{nV_t}) + \frac{k_f}{Af} \frac{V^2}{Hz},$$
(2.10)

where γ_D is the excess noise factor of the device, k_f is the empirical flicker noise coefficient, and A is the area of the input device.

Applying the same procedure for transforming (2.8) to (2.9) to (2.10), we can arrive at

$$\overline{v_{n,act}^2} = \frac{\gamma_D \sigma_D^2 4kT}{I_D n V_t} + \frac{k_f}{Af} \frac{V^2}{Hz}, \qquad (2.11)$$

Examining (2.9) and (2.11), it can be seen that the output signal voltage is independent of the bias current, while the output thermal voltage noise level drops with the square root of the bias current. This relationship indicates that the output signal-to-noise ratio is a function of the applied bias when it is dominated by detector thermal noise. Increasing the detector bias current lowers the thermal noise at the detector output while the flicker noise voltage remains constant. Once the flicker noise dominates the detector output noise, increased device sizing is needed to reduce output noise levels further. Unfortunately, increasing the detector devices area increases the input capacitance of the active detector. This increase in input capacitance indicates a trade-off between the output noise level and the voltage boost obtainable for the detector.

2.6 Passive detector modeling

Important relationships for the Dickson detector can be derived from the RF equivalent network shown in Figure 2.4 (b), such as the single stage input admittance,

$$Y_{SS} \approx j2\pi f (C_{par} + 2C_D) + 2/R_D = Y_{in}/N, \qquad (2.12)$$

where Y_{in} is the admittance of the detector, C_{par} is the parasitic capacitance associated with each stage, C_D is the device capacitance, R_D is the device channel impedance of the detector, and N is the number of diodes utilized in the detector. The device voltage swing can be found with

$$V_D = V_{RF} \frac{Z_D}{2Z_{Ci} + Z_D} \approx V_{RF} \frac{C_i}{C_i + 2C_D} = K_i V_{RF},$$
 (2.13)

where k_i is defined as $C_i/(Ci + 2C_D)$, Z_D is the impedance of a detector diode, and C_i is the coupling capacitor associated with the i^{th} stage.

Equation (2.13) is linked to the baseband equivalent circuit through

$$I_D = \mu_D G_D V_D^2, \tag{2.14}$$

where μ_D is the device open-circuit voltage sensitivity relating the square of the applied voltage to the rectified current, and G_D is the inverse of the device channel impedance. It should be noted that μ_D is primarily a function of device sub-threshold slope which is independent of G_D and can be calculated from

$$\mu_D = \frac{1}{4V_t} \tag{2.15}$$

for a diode-connected MOSFET where the RF input signal has been applied to the source terminal of the device.

These expressions can be used to find the detector output voltage

$$V_O/V_{RF}^2 = \mu_D \sum_{i=1}^N (\frac{Z_D}{2Z_{C_i} + Z_D})^2 \approx \mu_D \sum_{i=1}^N k_i^2, \qquad (2.16)$$

which is equal to $\mu_D N k_i$ assuming that identical stages are cascaded. The output noise power density can be calculated from

$$\overline{v_{n,out}^2} = \gamma 4kT \int_0^\infty \sum_{i=1}^{2n} \frac{|Z_{oi}(\omega)|^2}{R_{D_i}} d\omega,$$
(2.17)

where $Z_{oi}(\omega)$ is the Z-parameter associated with the i^{th} diode and the output. The low-frequency spot noise can be found by

$$\overline{v_n^2} = \gamma_D 4kTR_D N \quad \frac{V^2}{Hz}.$$
(2.18)

These equations allow for straightforward, accurate calculation of the voltage sensitivity and noise level of the Dickson detector. Note that the single-stage voltage sensitivity is only a function of the sub-threshold slope or ideality factor of the diode and is not related to the channel impedance of the device (R_D). A comparison between the baseband equivalent noise model and the simulation shows strong agreement, and an interesting comparison can be made between the model shown in Figure 2.4 (c) and a single-stage RC equivalent low-pass circuit (with the same noise bandwidth as the Dickson detector). From Figure 2.5 (d), it is apparent that the output noise of the Dickson detector rolls off much slower than that of an equivalent first-order low-pass network. This slow noise roll-off is an important observation, as the Dickson detectors output noise extends to much higher frequencies when compared to a first-order filter response with equivalent 3dB bandwidth. Additional low-pass filtering in the baseband can reduce this effect. The noise extending to high frequencies is due to the distributed noise sources in the Dickson detector, where each noise source requires a different transfer function to the output node, resulting in the gradual roll-off.

The full transient response for the Dickson detector can be found through the application of the lumped linear network theory on the cascaded baseband equivalent circuits

$$V_O(s) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{I_i Z_{oi}(s)}{s},$$
(2.19)

where $Z_{oi}(s)$ is the Z-parameter associated with the i^{th} diode and the output, and I_i is the rectified current associated with the i^{th} stage.

A useful bound on the rise time of the Dickson detector can be found by examining the dominant

time constant of the baseband network [48] via

$$b_1 = \sum \tau_i^0 = \sum C_i R_i^0$$
 (2.20)

$$= [C_1(R_D) + C_1(2R_D)] + \dots$$
(2.21)

+
$$[C_N(2N-1)R_D + C_n(2NR_D)]$$

= $(4N-1)R_DC_N + (4N-5)R_DC_{N-1} + \dots + 3R_DC_1$. (2.22)

Assuming that identical coupling capacitors are used, this expression simplifies to (2.23), which is equivalent to the Elmore delay of the network driven by the first device in the chain. This bound on the dominiant time constant can be used to bound the detector rise time.

Under the assumption that all stages are identical, this expression can be simplified to

$$b_1 = (2N^2 + N)R_DC \Rightarrow t_r \approx 2.2(2N^2 + N)R_DC_C,$$
 (2.23)

where C_C is the size of the coupling capacitors, and t_r is the 10% to 90% rise time of the detector. The rise time estimation for (2.23) provides a useful conservative bound that can be used for the estimation of the rise time of the full network. As can be seen from Figure 2.5d, this conservative estimate captures the general trend with respect to rise time and the number of stages and is more compact than the general form.

2.7 A holistic design methodology for passive envelope detectors

In applications targeting a receiver power consumption of fewer than 100 nanowatts, the Dickson detector presents better noise performance than the active detector based on the derivations shown in the next section. A holistic design approach dictated by the impedance boundary conditions imposed on the detector by the system allows for an optimization of both DC power consumption and sensitivity. The boundary conditions presented to the detector are the input source admittance G_S ,



Figure 2.6: (a) Model of a source impedance driving detector at the input RF frequency, (b) noise contributions referred to the output of the envelope detector, (c) detector OCVS across a variety of device channel impedances (R_D) when assuming a constant source impedance of $R_S = 50k\Omega$, (d) output voltage noise level across device channel impedance (R_D) , and (e) output signal-to-noise ratio across device impedance (R_D) when assuming a constant source impedance of $R_S = 50k\Omega$ and input RF power level of -80 dBm.

presented by the input impedance matching network, and the input-referred noise of the subsequent baseband circuit.

A co-design between the input source impedance and the detector RF equivalent circuit allows for NEP optimization. Furthermore, this co-design can simultaneously obtain minimal power consumption. Equating amplifier input-referred noise to an equivalent noise resistance allows for the co-design to be considered as a boundary impedance optimization, where the total output noise is the sum of the detector thermal noise (2.18) and the baseband amplifier output noise. The contribution of the RF input noise can typically be neglected for detector-first receivers, as it is heavily attenuated by the conversion loss of the detector [49].

The decoupled linear network models illustrated in Section 2.3 greatly facilitate this holistic design methodology, allowing the RF interface to be treated semi-independently from the baseband interface. The two primary design decisions for the Dickson detector are device channel impedance (R_D) and the number of diodes used in the detector (N). Optimization of detector NEP for Nand R_D under the assumption of a finite real admittance $G_S = 1/R_S$ that is independent of detector design allows for sensitivity optimization. The source conductance can be related to the equivalent conductance presented by a matching network and antenna, including losses of the inductor and PCB, or to the source conductance presented by an antenna [30] when considering antenna-matched systems. The constant source impedance assumption requires that the inductor size be independent of the number of diodes in the detector, which occurs when interface parasitics dominate input capacitance.

The output voltage from a detector driven by a constant source resistance (Figure 2.6 (c)) is by found by

$$V_O = \frac{\mu_D N R_D R_s P_{RF}}{R_D + N R_s},\tag{2.24}$$

where P_{in} is the RF power available from the source and the output signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) normalized to bandwidth can be found by

$$SNR_{out} = \frac{N\mu_D P_{RF} R_D R_s}{(R_D + NR_s)\sqrt{(4kTBNR_D)}}$$
(2.25)

or, in the power domain,

$$SNR_{out} = \frac{(N\mu_D P_{RF} R_D R_s)^2}{(R_D + NR_s)^2 (4kTBNR_D)}.$$
(2.26)

where μ_D is the device open-circuit voltage sensitivity with units of 1/V. Figure 2.6 (c) shows the output detector voltage as a function of device channel impedance and N, where larger N and R_D lead to higher voltage levels. From Figure 2.6 (e), it can be seen that the optimum detector SNR is invariant to the channel impedance.

Finding the optimum number of diodes with respect to output SNR leads to

$$N_{opt} = \frac{R_D}{R_s} \,. \tag{2.27}$$

Under this optimum condition, the detector's impedance is matched to the equivalent source impedance presented to the detector by the matching network, indicating that a power match is achieved at optimum sensitivity. The SNR for an optimum detector

$$SNR_{opt} = \frac{\mu_D P_{RF} \sqrt{R_s}}{2\sqrt{4kTB}} \propto \sqrt{R_s} \,, \tag{2.28}$$

is a monotonically increasing function of the source impedance, indicating that higher impedance interfaces provide superior sensitivity. It should be noted from (2.29) that the optimum SNR is independent of both the number of detector diodes (N) used and the device channel impedance selected (R_D). In the case of a passive impedance matching network, it should be noted that the source impedance presented to the detector is the impedance of the matching network and the RF power source. This analysis indicates that optimum performance is obtained when both a power match is obtained and the detector and source impedances have been maximized.

$$SNR_{opt} = \frac{(\mu_D P_{RF})^2 R_s}{16kTB} \propto R_s.$$
(2.29)

Using (2.27) and (2.29), optimum output SNR is achieved under a power-matched condition but is also strongly dependent upon the source impedance presented to the detector. This dependency indicates that not only is power matching a chief consideration, but presenting the highest voltage

from a given power source is also critical to optimum sensitivity. This optimum output SNR represents under the assumptions the limitation in the achievable sensitivity for ED first receivers.

Choosing $R_D = 1/G_S$ in (2.27) is a valid design choice, as it degenerates the Dickson detector into a single-stage diode detector. Therefore, the utility of the Dickson architecture is not found in improving output SNR when compared to a single-stage diode detector. When considering the performance of the Dickson in a system context, equations (2.24) and (2.29) show that the Dickson detector provides a higher output voltage for a given output SNR. This voltage boosting facilitates the design of a low-power baseband circuit, allowing the full receiver to be scaled towards nanowatt power levels.

Figure 2.6 (b) demonstrates noise sources contributing to the output noise of the detector, where the dominant noise factors for ED-first receivers are the detector thermal noise and input-referred noise of the baseband amplification. Assuming a sub-threshold baseband amplifier follows the detector, the total output noise can be written as

$$\overline{v_{out}}^2 = \overline{v_{Amp}}^2 + \overline{v_{Det}}^2 \approx \frac{\alpha}{I_{DAmp}} + 4kT\gamma_D R_D N, \qquad (2.30)$$

where α is a multiplicative constant related to the design of the baseband amplifier, and I_D is the bias current of the baseband amplifier. As increasing R_D and N is equivalent to modifying the output impedance of the detector without modifying the output SNR, a detector output impedance can be chosen to minimize the total noise contribution of the baseband amplifier. This technique is equivalent to modifying the source impedance presented to the baseband amplifier to achieve a better baseband noise figure for a given bias current.

Combining this insight with the preceding result from (2.26), the indication is that low-power operation can be achieved by utilizing a detector with high R_D and N without sacrificing receiver sensitivity. Designing for a fixed baseband noise contribution $\overline{v_{Amp}}^2$ and fixed baseband amplifier SNR noise figure is equivalent to designing for a given detector output impedance $R_O = R_D N$, which, when combined with (2.27), gives

$$N_{Opt.Codes.} = \sqrt{R_o/R_s} \tag{2.31}$$

and

$$R_{DOpt.} = \sqrt{R_o R_s},\tag{2.32}$$

where $N_{Opt.Codes.}$ is the optimum number of detector diodes found via the co-design method, and $R_{DOpt.}$ is the optimum device channel impedance. This set of equations defines both the number of detector diodes to use as well as the device impedance to utilize if the detector designed by these equations has a sufficiently fast rise time, as given by (2.19) or estimated from (2.23).

Examining equation 2.29 and rearranging it into

$$P_{MDS} = \sqrt{\frac{16SNR_{min}kTB}{\mu_D R_s}},\tag{2.33}$$

Where P_{MDS} is the minimum detectable signal (sensitivity) and SNR_{min} is the minimum SNR required for detection. SNR_{min} and B are set through the required latency and correlator design, while k and T are physical constants. This leaves two technological parameters μ_D and R_s which can be used to scale sensitivity. Choosing an SNR of 3 (roughly 10dB) and a BW of 50Hz a device OCVS of 10 (for CMOS/silicon devices) and an R_s of $50k\Omega$ leads to a sensitivity of roughly -83 dBm. For both the technology dependent parameters μ_D and R_s there is a 5dB per decade slope in the sensitivity from equation 2.33 and is plotted against RF source impedance in Figure ??. The obtainable sensitivity should be to first order independent of the power consumption of the subsequent baseband processing.

2.8 Noise comparison between active and passive envelope detector circuits

The choice between active and passive detectors for ED-first receivers and TRF receivers is primarily contingent on two factors, i.e., DC power consumption and RF sensitivity. Both detector types have limited sensitivity due to finite device output impedances, which limits their functionality. A



Figure 2.7: Variation on estimated minimum detectable signal of ED first receiver assuming $\mu_D = 10 V/V^2$ B=100 Hz and $SNR_{min} = 10 dB$,

useful metric for comparing detector sensitivity is detector voltage sensitivity normalized to output voltage noise level.

$$\Lambda = \frac{\alpha}{v_{nrms}}.$$
(2.34)

This figure of merit is similar to the detector NEP but does not capture the effects of the input impedance matching network; instead, it is purely a function of the detector architecture. One disadvantage of this figure of merit is that it does not take into account the detector input impedance.

Comparing the implemented detector from Chapter 3 (Standard Dickson ED) to an ideal commonsource detector with a DTMOS body connection to self-biased leads to Figure 2.8, which shows the passive detector over the active detector biased at less than 100nA.

In order to derive analytically the inflection current when the noise performance of the active detector is superior to the passive detector, we can compare the normalized detector sensitivity between the two detectors and solve for current. Then an application of the results derived in the previous section enables the derivation of the inflection current based on fundamental device parameters. Generally, the voltage loss of the coupling capacitance (k_i 's from (2.16)) should be



Figure 2.8: Comparison between detector OCVS normalized to output thermal noise for the implemented 45-stage Dickson passive detector and an ideal common-source detector biased in the deep sub-threshold regime.

considered in 2.34 for an exact result. An illustrative example comparing the self-biased common source active detector to the triode-mode Dickson architecture (Chapter 4), we can derive a simple, yet elegant, result.

From equations (2.11) and (2.18), we can see that the thermal noise of the active detector is inversely proportional to the bias current, where the passive detector noise is independent of the bias current since it is a passive device. Equating $A_{passive}^2$ to A_{Active}^2 (for analytic simplicity), we can find

$$R_{DOpt.} = \sqrt{R_o R_s},\tag{2.35}$$

where $N_{Opt.Codes.}$ is the optimum number of detector diodes found via the co-design method, and $R_{DOpt.}$ is the optimum device channel impedance. This equation defines both the number of de-

tector diodes to use as well as the device impedance to utilize if the detector designed by these equations has a sufficiently fast rise time, as given by (2.19) or estimated from (2.23).

$$\frac{N^2}{(4V_t)^2 \gamma_D 4kTR_D N} = \frac{\sigma_D^2}{(4(nV_t)^2)^2} / \frac{\gamma_D \sigma_D^2 4kT}{I_D nV_t},$$
(2.36)

which, after simplifying, leads to

$$\frac{N}{R_D} = \frac{I_D}{n^3 V_t}.$$
(2.37)

Solving for the I_D when the two detectors are equivalent yields

$$I_D = \frac{n^3 V_t N}{R_D}.$$
(2.38)

Assuming that the passive detector has been optimized with respect to its terminal impedances (2.35) and (2.31), equation (2.38) can be reduced to

$$I_D = \frac{n^3 V_t}{R_s},\tag{2.39}$$

where R_s is the source impedance presented by the impedance-matching network to the detector. The dependence on R_D makes sense intuitively, as the output SNR for the Dickson detector grows with respect to the square root of R_s , while the output SNR for the active detector grows linearly with this parameter. Comparing inflection points calculated from (2.39) of 1.49 μ A and simulated values using the extracted sub-threshold slope of 1.4 with a source impedance of $50k\Omega$ and an inflection bias current of 1.59μ A shows an agreement of <10% between the simulation and calculation. An identical method applies to the comparison of other active and passive detector topologies.

Equation (2.39) assumes both detectors are driven by a real impedance (where any reactance has been resonated out) equal to R_s . The inclusion of 1/f noise degrades the performance of the active detector relative to the passive detector, but this analysis does indicate a lower bound on the performance of the passive ED relative to the active ED. Further complicating this analysis, the active detector typically presents much higher capacitive loading than the passive detector when sized for 1/f noise.

A graphical plot of this inflection point is found in Figure **??** which assumes a subthreshold slope of 1.3 and a temperature of 300k. The wide range of source impedances reflects the wide range of possible applications for these detectors where the obtainable source impedance drops with frequency, and is dependent upon receiver architecture.



Figure 2.9: Bias current at which active detector sensitivity normalized to thermal noise flood is equal to that of an ideal passive detector across varying source impedance.

2.9 Detector test structure measurement results

A passive ED test structure chip (Figure 3.9)) was fabricated using the Global Foundries US (GFUS) 130nm RF CMOS process to verify the modeling techniques presented in this chapter. The measurement results generally corroborated the modeling techniques but showed their limitations in modeling the passive detector associated with process variation. The techniques for ED optimization shown in equations (2.27), (2.31), and (2.35) as well as the models presented in equations (2.12), (2.18), and (2.23) assume a fixed and known R_D . Unfortunately, the very high sensitivity of the device channel impedance (4.2) makes accurate modeling of these detectors difficult due to the highly variable nature of this term for process and temperature variation. Fortunately, a modified topology to be presented in Chapter 4 overcomes many of these limitations.

The test structures utilize primarily three different devices types: Low-Threshold Voltage RF NFETs (LVTRF), Zero-Threshold Voltage NFET (ZVT), and Zero-Threshold Thick Oxide NFET devices (ZVTDG). The primary characterization of the ED includes input impedance, rise-time, and OCVS. The EDs were characterized by the measurement set-up detailed in Figure 2.11.



Figure 2.10: Die photo of envelope detector test structure chip, where each row of pads has detector inputs and outputs on every other pad.

The input impedance characterization, as shown in Fig. 2.12, is accomplished with a Keysight PNA-X vector network analyzer and MPI titan wafer probes. This measurement is challenging due to both the very high impedance nature of the ED input and nonlinear nature of the device, i.e., strong excitation drives the detector into a more nonlinear regime. The non-linearity restriction means that the input RF voltage for probed input impedance measurements limits the available power of the 50Ω source to less than -30 dBm, which introduces significant noise into the measurement. Wide variation in channel impedance with process and temperature also introduces some deviation between simulation and measurement, but an overall agreement is observed between measurements and simulation.



Figure 2.11: Measurement set-up used to characterize detector OCVS, input impedance, and rise time.



Figure 2.12: Input impedance across various device types, number of stages, and coupling capacitor designs.

OCVS measurements require a very high input resistance buffer, necessitating the use of an FET input OP-amp to observe the output such as the LTC6268 utilized. A Keysight (MXG N5183B) signal generator forces the input RF signal and a Keysight 804ADSO is used to record the rectified DC voltages. Fig. 2.13a shows the detector OCVS normalized to a 1 Ω source impedance, showing strong agreement between simulation, modeling, and measurement. The strong agreement between simulation, modeling, and measurement indicates that the uncertain diode R_D has degraded the accuracy of the charge time and input impedance measurements.

Rise-time measurements are accomplished with the same setup that was used for the OCVS measurements, as shown in Fig. 2.13b. The accuracy of the rise-time measurements can be improved with the addition of an on-chip buffer circuit, which avoids the significant additional capacitive loading associated with an onboard OP-Amp, chip carrier, and PCB traces. Fig. 2.14 indicates the inherent trade-off between OCVS and rise time, where the coupling capacitor size and number of stages were varied and characterized versus OCVS and rise time.

2.10 Conclusions

The proposed detector models are accurate, compact, and robust in predicting the performance of square-law EDs. These models show excellent agreement with simulated results; this accuracy allows a complete co-design methodology based upon the terminal impedances presented to the system. The development of a simple analytical technique to compare detector architectures has enabled better trade studies between various topologies. Exploring the limitations and behavior of these architectures allows for the invention of more effective detector architecture. This work also contributes to the development of receivers approaching fundamental sensitivity limitations.

This work has both enabled near-zero-power high-sensitivity receivers, as well as provided a design framework from which the design of detector-first receivers can be accomplished. Further, the fundamental sensitivity limitations presented in (2.26), (2.9), and (2.11) enable an analysis of the fundamental sensitivity limits of detector-first receivers based on technological and application-



Figure 2.13: OCVS and rise-time versus envelope detector input shunt resistance, where lower resistance corresponds to higher N, demonstrating that a higher n leads to increased rise time and higher OCVS.

specific constraints.

2.11 Contributions

- 1. Developed decoupled linear network models for modeling behavior of ED circuits.
- 2. Applied decoupled linear network analysis to accurately model the detector sensitivity, output noise, input impedance, and transient response.



Figure 2.14: Measured rise time versus OCVS illustrating that large N and coupling capacitors improve OCVS and degrade rise time performance.

- 3. Developed co-design methodology between matching network, ED, and baseband circuitry.
- 4. Developed theory comparing active and passive detectors, thus enabling robust comparisons between architectures.
- 5. Taped out test structures verifying the modeling of the detectors.

This work was done in collaboration with Pouyan Bassirian.

CHAPTER 3

INTERFERENCE ROBUST DETECTOR FIRST NEAR-ZERO POWER LEVEL WAKE-UP RECEIVERS

Our work on the detector-first architecture has achieved performance comparable to the of the sub-10nW design space and at the time of publishing pushed the state of the art further in sensitivity and robustness. The receiver demonstrated a state-of-the-art sensitivity of -76 dBm with a DC power consumption of 7.6 nW (Figure 3.1). The high sensitivity and low power consumption is enabled by the co-design methodology outlined in the previous chapter. This performance will enable operation from single battery supply and allow wake-up nodes to be separated by hundreds of meters. This work lead to the publications [50], [51], [52], and [53].

One crucial development has been the combination of the ED with an ultra-low-power baseband low- noise amplifier. These blocks were co-designed for optimum power and noise performance. This work is contrasted with recent developments utilizing an active ED whose design was explored but found to be fundamentally noisier when compared to the passive detector at extremely low bias current. The optimization of this passive detector has allowed it to achieve lower input capacitance when compared to the active detectors. Finally, this front end demonstrated a novel offset compensation algorithm which allowed for in-band interference rejection in the presence of non-constant envelope interferers.



Figure 3.1: Block diagram of the wake-up receiver showing waveforms from the RF input through the digital wake-up output.

3.1 RF front end

The CMOS RF front end is co-designed with a discrete tapped capacitor transformer to maximize the SNR at the output of the ED. The matching network inductors shunt conductance limits the achievable passive voltage gain of the transformer. Minimizing the input capacitance of the ED by reducing the number of detector stages enables the use of larger and higher quality factor inductor's with smaller shunt conductances, which optimizes the voltage gain.

Comparing the performance of the passive Dickson detector and the active detectors shows that the noise performance of passive (Dickson) detectors becomes superior when currents are restricted to less than several hundred nA. This degradation is due to the output thermal noise levels of active EDs, such as common-source and common-gate architectures, degrade considerably at extremely low bias currents. Additionally, passive detectors with zero-bias, diode-connected transistors have no flicker noise, erasing the trade-off between flicker noise corner frequency and input impedance.

The ED is optimized for operation in the 151.8 MHz band, where a 45-stage, low-threshold voltage device ED provided a minimum NEP of 170 fW/Hz in simulation, with an overall measured voltage sensitivity ranging from the 50 Ω input to the 15 mV/nW output of the detector. A second transformer was designed and implemented for the 433 MHz band which achieves a voltage sensitivity of 7 mV/nW.

3.2 Envelope detector implementation

Aiming to achieve high sensitivity and a DC power consumption of less than ten nW system power, the detector is designed using the boundary-condition-based optimization presented in the previous chapter. A bit-rate of 200 bps, which corresponds to a 5ms integration time and wake-up latency of under 100ms, is used.

A bond-pad capacitance 270 fF, estimated PCB interconnect capacitance of 1 pF, and estimated inductor Q-factor of 120 provide an approximate model for the source impedance presented by
the matching network, which is estimated to present approximately $40k\Omega$ at resonance. A BB amplifier noise figure of 1 dB is chosen as the second design parameter. Based upon the required rise time, BB amplifier noise figure, and required rise time, the output impedance is set by (2.31) and (2.35), which corresponds to an output impedance of greater than 300 M Ω being required from the detector.

A 45-stage Dickson detector is implemented with low-threshold voltage devices (W/L equals 300nm/300nm) which exploit the reverse short-channel effect. As the transistor length increases [54], the transistor threshold voltage decreases, lowering channel impedance through the (4.2). This technique lowers the device channel impedance to $\approx 4M\Omega$ and presents an output impedance of greater than 300 $M\Omega$. The rise time is estimated from (2.23) to be faster than 5 ms and is simulated to be $\approx 2ms$. The coupling capacitors utilized were 60fF, which corresponded to the smallest metal insulator metal (MIM) capacitors in the design kit. Body bias tuning is implemented through the use of triple-well devices, allowing for dynamically setting the channel impedance to account for process and temperature drift.

3.3 Baseband analog amplifier and filter design

The baseband analog amplifier and filter consists of a self-biased modified cascode amplifier, followed by a common drain impedance buffer and an ultra-low-power ground reference comparator with wide dynamic range. The design goals of the analog baseband circuitry are minimal DC power consumption, wide decision voltage range, and maximum sensitivity.

The baseband amplifier shown in Figure 3.2 is primarily designed with conservation of DC power in mind. A single-ended architecture is utilized to save DC power at the expense of supply noise rejection. Due to the ground referenced nature of the rectifier, a ground-referenced baseband amplifier is implemented as a modified cascode amplifier with the input device replaced with a PFET, allowing for a fully ground-referenced operation. The dynamic range improves due to the groundreferenced nature, as the polarity of the input RF signal is always positive, meaning that the ampli-



Figure 3.2: (a) Implementation of a band-pass baseband amplifier circuit, (b) simulated gain for various bandwidth settings, and (c) simulated noise contributions referred to comparator input where the noise powers are added at the output to calculate the total noise.

fier swing can be improved by optimizing the voltage bias for a purely positive swing. A zero-pole pair is inserted into the transfer function through the self-biasing circuitry to reduce the susceptibility of the receiver to constant envelope interference, improving the robustness of the design. The limitation for constant envelope interference occurs when a sufficiently strong signal drives the baseband amplifier into compression. As the supply voltage is set by the digital requirements, additional headroom is available for the baseband amplifier, allowing for a series low-pass filter to be inserted in the series with the bias path to reject supply noise, increasing the robustness of the design. A tunable first-order low-pass buffer and filter stage following the input amplifier sets the baseband bandwidth of the system and provides impedance buffering to reduce comparator kickback. Comparator kick-back is charge injection from the switching comparator into the high

impedance analog amplifier. The DC power is primarily set by the noise requirements imposed by the output noise of the rectifier. Both amplifiers combined draw 2.0 nW from a 0.6 V supply and only degrade the SNR by \sim 1 dB for detector output noise while adding a mere simulated 45 fF of capacitive loading on the detector.

3.4 Automatic offset control loop

Automatic Gain Control (AGC) is typically employed by receivers to account for environmental drift and varying interference levels in receivers. In a data receiver, the input signal is about 50% ones and 50% zeros, and the costs of a false positive and a false negative are roughly equal. In this case, the threshold should be set halfway between the ones level and the zeros level, which requires an RF input training sequence to find the ones level. In contrast, in the context of wake-up receivers designed for a very low activity factor, externally generated RF input training sequences are not available, which means that calibration must be functional in an all-RF quiet environment. An example of an offset compensation algorithm for wake-up receivers is seen in [3], where it is found to reject continuous wave interference. Additionally, the ideal comparator error rates may not correspond to equiprobable false ones and zeros, as the distribution of the incoming RF ones and zeros is heavily skewed towards more zeros. Furthermore, the cost associated with a false wake-up is very application-specific, meaning that no individual false ones rate exists for a given receiver across all applications.

An ideal gain/offset compensation algorithm in the event-driven WuRx context requires the ability to deal with time-varying aperiodic interferers that could be either a constant envelope or pulsed. Furthermore, this algorithm should accommodate a varying environment with respect towards process and temperature variation. This algorithm needs to achieve optimum performance for a desired false wake-up rate, all without external RF calibration signals.

Exploiting the event-driven nature of wake-up receivers, an algorithm is devised to determine the optimal threshold voltage by setting a fixed probability of a false alarm from the wake-up receiver



Figure 3.3: (a) Eye diagram showing the decision voltage obtained by a classic AGC algorithm; (b) classic binary decision problem optimization, where the optimum decision voltage is based on the minimum bit error rate, including both false positives and false negatives; (c) WuRx all-zeros 'eye' diagram during the quiet time between the wake-up signals that the algorithm must operate in that lacks a received ones level; and (d) decision voltage set to maximize sensitivity while maintaining an optimum false positive rate when the RF input is quiet.

without any external calibration and is shown in Figure 3.3. The system-level specifications define the acceptable false alarm rate and, in the context of an 8-bit code and 200 Hz clock rate, corresponds to a 2 % rate of false positives, leading to one false alarm per hour. When operating in the state that gives the set false alarm rate, the radio operates in its maximum sensitivity state with regards to input signals. The algorithm based on the flow chart shown in Figure 3.4 manages the offset state. A time delay in adjusting the threshold is built to account for real wake-up events. After waiting for the predetermined period without comparator positives, the offset is then decremented. Ideally, the comparator offset will continually fluctuate between three adjacent offset



Figure 3.4: (a) Flow chart of the automatic offset control algorithm that can operate without any input from RF ones and optimizes the comparator decision voltage to maximize sensitivity while maintaining a digitally controllable optimum false positive rate. (b) Comparison between the estimated convergence and measured convergence of the offset compensation algorithm.

states for which the error statistics are close to ideal.

This algorithm allows the system to self-calibrate out interference, including in-band On-Off Keyed (OOK) modulated interference, which presents the most challenging type of interference in ED-first receivers. When interference first activates, it causes a large number of comparator false positives, which are rejected as the comparator threshold increases. After the offset is increased, the total sensitivity of the receiver is reduced, as only RF signals stronger than the interferer can trip the comparator. Overall, this algorithm enables functionality even in the presence of an inband pulsed interference which is strong relative to the signal strength. The convergence speed of this algorithm is a linear function of both the sample clock rate used in the system as well as the number of offset steps required for the desired false positive rate. For a single offset state change, a total time of 50ms (10 sample clock cycles) is required to account for the possibility of a wake-up code being sent. The dynamic range of the comparator presents the primary limitation on the

	This Work	SSCL '18	JSSC '18	ISSCC '16	RFIC '17	CICC '12
Technology	130 nm	180 nm	180 nm	65 nm	65 nm	130 nm
Carrier Frequency	151 MHz 433 MHz	109 MHz	113.5 MHz	2.4 GHz	2.4 GHz	433 MHz
Band	MURS ISM LPD433	N/A	N/A	ISM	ISM	ISM
Wake-up Sensitivity ¹ (dBm)	-76 -71	-80.5	-69	N/A	N/A	-45 -43 -41
Sensitivity BER ² (dBm)	-75 N/A	N/A	-65^{1}	-56.5^{2}	-61.5^{2}	N/A
Normalized Sensitivity ³ (dBm)	-81.5 -76.4	-84.2	-68.5	-68	N/A	-58
Power Consumption (nW)	7.4 7.4	6.1	4.5	236	365	116
Voltage (V)	0.6/1.0	0.4	0.4	0.5/1.0	0.8	1.2/0.5
Latency (s)	82.5m	180m	53.3m	4m	1.28m	2.48m
Data Rate	200 bps 200 bps	33 bps	300 bps	8.192 kbps	2.5 kbps	12.5/31 kbps
Energy per bit (pJ)	37 37	184	15	28.8	146	0.98
Non-constant Envelope	Automatic Offset	NI/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	Threshold
Interferer rejection	Control Loop	19/75				Control
Out-of-band Interferer	High-Q FE	High-Q FE	High-Q FE	Matching	High-Q	Matching
Rejection Method	Transformer	Transformer	Transformer	Network	Antenna codesign	Network
SIR (CW) (dB)	-30 (MURS) -28 (ISM)	N/A	-15	N/A	-19.1	-3.3
Detector Arch.	Passive	Passive	Active	Passive	Passive	Passive
Die Area	$1.95mm^{2}$	$6mm^2$	$6mm^2$	$2.25mm^{2*}$	$1.1mm^{2*}$	$0.35mm^{2*}$

Table 3.1: Summary of performance and comparison to the state-of-the-art

1. Measured at 0.1% missed detection rate at < 1 False alarm an Hr 2. Measured at BER = 10^{-3}

3. Sensitivity normalized to 1/Latency accounting for square law behavior

4. Full wake-up functionality at -30 dB CIR, tone at 3 MHz Offset 5. BER = 10^{-3} with -10 dB CIR at 2 MHz offset 6. BER = 10^{-3} with -19 dB CIR at 3 MHz offset

*Active Area

dynamic range over which this algorithm operates.

The implemented algorithm consumes one nanowatt of DC power from a 0.6 V supply. The algorithm was designed in a sub-threshold digital design flow, and the Verilog implementation only consisted of low-power components such as counters and digital comparators. The total state machine consisted of 16 registers, which allowed for the near zero-power implementation.

3.5 Measurement results and characterization

The WuRx was fabricated in a 130-nm RF CMOS process. A summary of measurements and a comparison to the state- of-the-art is shown in Table 1. The chip is mounted on a Rogers 4350 PCB as a chip-on-board package to reduce parasitic capacitance. A lumped off-chip network is utilized to provide a passive voltage boost.

The envelope detector input capacitance is measured as a 650 fF input capacitance at 150MHz using on-wafer probed S(1,1) measurements taken with a Keysight PNA-X VNA. Due to the high Q-factor and high impedance presented by the detector, accurate measurements on the real part of the input impedance are challenging to accomplish with a standard VNA-based measurement. The

front-end voltage sensitivity is shown in Figure 3.5a, where the detectors OCVS is measured across the frequency with a low impedance of 50 Ω and a reference RF input voltage. Power sensitivity measurements are accomplished by adding one of two matching networks at the 151.8 MHz MURS (Multi-Use Radio Service) band and the 433 MHz ISM (Industrial, Scientific, and Medical) band. Front- end Q factors are measured as 55 and 40 for these matching networks, respectively. The degradation at the 433 MHz frequency is due to the reduction in the shunt rectifier resistance at the higher frequency, resulting in additional losses on-chip, as well as the lower Q factor of inductors available at this frequency. The reflection coefficient was measured to be less than 10dB for both devices, and the matching network gains were measured as 27dB and 25 dB for the MURS and ISM matching networks, respectively.

The measured transient response of the front-end output is depicted in Figure 3.5b. The effect of forward body biasing on the detector charge time is shown in Figure 3.5c. By changing the body biasing, the charge time can increase from 5 ms to 970 μ s across a 0.35 V body bias range with a maximum leakage current of < 1nA. The measured charge time of 4.96 ms is slower than the simulated value of 3 ms, likely due to a process fluctuation in the detectors zero-biased diodes.

The receiver sensitivity is measured at an RF false wake-up rate of <1 /hr, and a probability of the missed detection at 10^{-3} to an input of -76 dBm at 151.8 MHz is obtained. This detection rate is measured out of the 8-bit correlator with 3 bits of error tolerance, as shown in Figure 3.6. A half-clock cycle phase-shifted RF transmission is sent after the initial transmission to protect against asynchronization (TX and RX clock phase misalignments degrade sensitivity) between the transmitter and receiver. In the worst case, doing so correlates to an approximately 1.3 dB degradation in baseband signal level or a 0.65 dB degradation when referred to the RF input. The detector BER was measured using a PRBS 5 pattern at 200 bps to de-embed the sensitivity of the front end from that of the system including the correlator and is measured to be -75 dBm at 10^{-3} . The bit interval for the PRBS test was equal to the rise time, which degraded the sensitivity of this bit interval by < 0.3 dB.

Further tests are performed with both constant envelope interference and non-constant envelope



Figure 3.5: (a) Measured output signal from a baseband amplifier with an -77dBm input signal when directly connected without a matching network, with a 151.8 MHz MURS band matching network, and with a 433 MHz ISM band matching network; (b) measured transient output voltage of the front end, including a baseband amplifier at 433MHz and -66 dBm input signal at 200bps; (c) measured tunability of detector charge time as a function of forward body bias voltage.

interference utilizing a tone at a frequency offset of 3MHz from the center RF frequency. Due to the band-pass baseband response and the wide dynamic range on the comparator, the receiver is able to operate at the -76 dBm sensitivity with a -46 dBm interferer present. The rejection is eventually limited by linearity on the baseband amplifier and ED. The interferer performance across the offset frequency is measured at the 433 MHz ISM band and is shown in Figure 3.7. This measurement demonstrates a robustness to 27 dB CIR interferers at a small frequency offset of 20kHz under nominal wake-up sensitivity. A comparison to the existing state-of-the-art wake-up receivers shown in Table 1 shows state-of-the-art sensitivity for sub-microwatt receivers operating in commercial bands with a DC power consumption of fewer than ten nanowatts.



Figure 3.6: Measured receiver operating curves demonstrating a 10^{-3} probability of missed wake-up detection sensitivity of -76 dBm at 151 MHz and -71 dBm at 433 MHz with a false wake-up rate of less than one per hour. The measured bit error rate (BER) for the MURS matching network and 200bps PRBS- generated signal showing -75dBm sensitivity for the BER measurement.



Figure 3.7: Measurement of wake-up mode interference robustness for a narrow-band CW blocker versus the frequency offset of the 433MHz band at nominal sensitivity.



Figure 3.8: Measurement of the automatic offset control algorithm initialization and offset settling allowing for the detection of a -75 dBm signal, followed by the rejection of a -68 dBm OOK interferer and successful detection of a -72 dBm signal in the presence of the interferer signal.

A demonstration of the automatic offset control algorithm is shown in Figure 3.8. The operation in the presence of time-varying interference, as well as the start-up self-calibration of the receiver, is shown. Initially, the receiver is activated at the minimum offset point at which the probability of comparator false positives is very high; therefore, the compensation algorithm automatically adjusts the threshold to a value which obtains the set false-one rate required for optimal performance. A wake-up signal is then sent at a -75 dBm power level and detected. A pulsed -68 dBm signal is modulated at the sampling clock frequency and then sent into the receiver at a 3 MHz offset from the RF center frequency. The output signal of the interferer is stronger than the -75 dBm wake-up signal, meaning that it blocks the receiver, as it is in-band and at a baseband frequency similar to the wake-up signal sent at -75 dBm. This pulse rate is set to be the same as the comparator clock rate, which is a worst-case scenario, as the analog baseband does not filter it. As the pulsing interferer creates a high number of comparator false positives, the offset control algorithm raises the comparator threshold to suppress the interference. Afterwards, a wake-up signal at -72 dBm is sent and detected, demonstrating that while the sensitivity of the WuRx is reduced, the receiver maintains functionality. PCB and die photos are shown in Figure 3.9.

3.6 Conclusions

Initially, the sensitivity bottleneck in nanowatt-power-level receivers was related to process limitations in both the minimum trip voltage of the comparator [55] and the detector OCVS. Through the co-design of an ED and an ultra-low-power low-noise amplifier as well as an integrated offset compensation algorithm, the bottleneck is moved to a combination of the detector noise limitations and the comparator kickback noise.

(2.29) shows an expression relating to the obtainable sensitivity of the passive detector front ends. The detector-first architecture is rapidly approaching fundamental sensitivity limits set by the output thermal noise of the detector and the obtainable matching network Q which is defined by the optimal output SNR of the detector defined in the last chapter. Improving this architecture beyond



Figure 3.9: Die photo of CMOS WuRX and Rogers PCB with matching network.

the current limit will require the development of higher Q resonators to optimize the input voltage boost or utilizing higher sub-threshold slope devices. A co-design of the RF matching network and the ED is a critical design practice that allows for the development of optimum sensitivity. The passive front-end architecture has provided sensitivities < -80 dBm but is likely to saturate soon due to fundamental noise limitations **??** [**?**] [56].

3.7 Contributions

- 1. Led system-level design identifying critical components and requirements for system operation.
- 2. Led baseband design and interfacing between the detector and baseband amplifier.

- 3. Designed the PCB and high impedance interfacing with the ED and worked with the ED designer to utilize the theory on optimal sensitivity and power consumption for the ED-first receiver.
- 4. Developed the high-level idea and flow chart of the automatic offset compensation used in this design.
- 5. Preformed top-cell integration and floor planning for system-level integration.
- 6. Led the measurement and characterization of the receiver.

This work was done in collaboration with Pouyan Bassirian, Abhishek Roy, Ningxi Liu.

CHAPTER 4

DETECTOR ARCHITECTURE EXPLORATION -THE TRIODE MODE DICKSON

The passive ED circuit has many attractive features compared to the active EDs, of which the most notable are: zero power consumption, zero flicker noise, and high input impedance. These attributes make passive EDs very attractive for high-sensitivity, ultra-low-power receiver designs. Unfortunately, due to the zero-bias nature of the detector devices, these detectors are very dependent upon process and temperature variations, substantially degrading their applicability in IoT networks.

This chapter presents an ED topology based upon triode mode transistors operating as a chain of charge pumps, as shown in Figure 4.1. Both single-ended and pseudo-differential detectors have been demonstrated in this architecture. This detector offers superior tunability, performance, and robustness over the Dickson topology and utilizes a direct-gate bias applied to complementary devices to form a single detector stage. Application of the RF signal directly onto the transistor source node allows for an independent gate bias. The source-only injection reduces the total input capacitance of the detector device, thereby reducing total input capacitance. This direct gate bias allows strong control over the device channel impedance (R_D), which directly modulates the detector input impedance, output noise level, and charge time. This work lead to the publication [57].



Figure 4.1: (a) Single-ended triode mode envelope detector, and (b) pseudo-differential triode mode envelope detector.

4.1 Motivation

There are several issues with the Dickson ED architecture previously used in near-zero-power-level front-ends limiting its applicability. One primary difficulty with the architecture is that the device options in the design kit define performance. Unless the design kit has the desired device channel impedance, the design is compromised, and cannot obtain optimal performance. Typically, this limitation results in much larger device sizes increasing input capacitance. The Dickson ED has significant degradation across the temperate and process corners, meaning that robust design is challenging. This lack of tunability means that it is difficult to make the detector design stable across process and temperature corners. Often in a given design kit, there is only one device with which it is feasible to build a detector from the limited design choices, forcing the designer to adopt a sub-optimal design.

4.2 Fundamental insight

A novel ED structure has been developed by not relying on diode-connected devices to produce the output signal. Examining the complete sub-threshold conduction equation

$$I_D = I_{D0} exp(\frac{V_G - V_{TH}}{nV_t})(exp\frac{-V_S}{nV_t} - exp\frac{-V_D}{nV_t})$$
(4.1)

where V_{TH} is the device threshold voltage and applying an RF excitation shows that the rectified current for a device is invariant to the signal applied to the gate under sufficiently weak excitation. This insight allows for a modification of the Dickson detector to a new topology where the signal is injected directly into the MOSFET source node. In this modified topology, every other NMOS device in the chain is replaced with a PMOS device, and the gates are AC short-circuited to a reference. This modified Dickson architecture or Triode Mode Dickson (TMD) architecture can overcome the robustness limitations of the Dickson detector while obtaining the performance of an ideal Dickson ED. Utilizing non-diode connected devices and AC grounding, the gate and drain terminals of zero-biased MOSFETs allows one to develop a gate bias reducing (or increasing) the shunt resistance of the diode as well as allowing for a substantial reduction in the device size. This modified topology exhibits less input capacitance than the Dickson detector due to the sourceonly injection. This structure based on the Dickson architecture combines tunability and superior performance, allowing for a versatile passive detector.

4.3 Device channel impedance

Chapter 2 demonstrated the significance of device channel impedance analytically and utilized this parameter in optimization. A summary of the significance of R_D in passive ED design follows.

ED figures of merit are OCVS, output noise, input impedance, and rise time. For the Dickson detector, these metrics are all dependent upon the device channel G_D impedance.

$$G_D = \frac{\partial I_D}{\partial V_D}\Big|_{V_D = 0}.$$
(4.2)

As seen in Figure 4.2a, increasing channel impedance linearly increases the charge time and monotonically increases output noise voltage. Furthermore, channel impedance (R_D) modulates detector input impedance as well, limiting the maximum obtainable voltage gain of the matching network. Finding the detector output SNR with respect to the N and R_D $(R_D = 1/G_D)$ leads to

$$SNR_{out} = \frac{N\mu_D P_{RF} R_D R_s}{(R_D + NR_s)\sqrt{(4kTNR_D)}}$$
(4.3)



Figure 4.2: Demonstration of the dependency of charge time and output detector voltage noise on channel impedance for a 16-stage Dickson detector with minimum-sized coupling caps in a standard 130nm RF CMOS process.

for a detector driven by a finite, real-source impedance R_S . Optimizing this expression for sensitivity with respect to the number of stages N leads to

$$N_{opt} = \frac{R_D}{R_s} \,. \tag{4.4}$$

The results of the preceding analysis show that sensitivity is optimized when the ratio of the channel impedance to the number of stages is equal to the source impedance. For a detector design satisfying this optimum SNR condition, the output SNR cannot be a direct function of the channel impedance. Limited control of the impedance means that the detector performance is challenging to optimize and an under-constrained design problem.

These results indicate that excellent control of detector channel impedance is beneficial for optimal detector performance. The range of R_D available in modern CMOS kits is restricted, limiting practical implementations of the detector in many design kits. Channel impedance varies widely across devices of varying threshold voltages. In the GFUS 130nm RF CMOS process, a minimum-

sized zero-threshold-voltage device has a channel impedance of 130 $k\Omega$, while a minimum-sized low-threshold- voltage device has a channel impedance of 1 $G\Omega$. In the GFUS 130nm CMOS kit, a channel impedance variation of four orders of magnitude exists between the two lowest impedance devices in the kit. The channel impedance varies appreciably across the process corners as well. In the GFUS 130nm kit, channel impedance varies from 5.5 $M\Omega$ in the fast corner to 5 $G\Omega$ in the slow corner for the low-threshold-voltage NMOS device.

4.4 Triode mode envelope detector design

4.4.1 Diode connection versus source-only injection

Utilizing gate bias on the detector diodes allows for the tunability of R_D and thereby the optimization of detector performance. Examining the sub-threshold conduction equation

$$I_D = I_{D0} e^{V_G/nV_t} (e^{-V_S/V_t} - e^{-V_D/V_t}),$$
(4.5)

where *n* is the sub-threshold slope, and V_t is the device thermal voltage $I_{D0} \propto \frac{W}{L} e^{-V_{TH}/nV_t}$, where V_{TH} is the device threshold voltage and W and L are the device width and length, respectively.

The device channel impedance under zero bias for a diode-connected device can be calculated using (4.5) and (4.2) in

$$R_D = \frac{V_t}{I_{D0}}.\tag{4.6}$$

The application of the analysis techniques presented in [29], [40] allows an analysis of device output voltage level referenced to the input RF voltage.

Applying an input RF signal of $V_{RF}cos(\omega_{RF}t)$ to a diode-connected device (Figure 4.3a,b) with



Figure 4.3: Schematic diagram of a single-stage: (a) NMOS-based Dickson envelope detector, (b) PMOS- based Dickson envelope detector, (c) complimentary Dickson envelope detector utilizing only source node injection, and (d) proposed triode mode envelope detector with the disconnected gate connection.

AC grounding the source terminal leads to

$$I_D = I_{D0} \frac{V_{RF}^2}{2V_t^2} \left(\frac{1}{n} - \frac{1}{2}\right).$$
(4.7)

This equation assumes all terms of order higher than two are negligible due to the supposed weak injection levels. The quadratic terms produce a self-mixing between the carrier and itself, producing a signal at baseband, and all odd-ordered terms produce signals at the odd harmonics which can be suppressed by baseband filtering.

When this current is flowing through the device output impedance, $(R_D = \frac{V_t}{I_{D0}})$ produces a voltage of

$$V_D = \frac{V_{RF}^2}{2V_t} \left(\frac{1}{n} - \frac{1}{2}\right)$$
(4.8)

under the assumption that $V_{RF} < V_t$.

$$I_D = I_{D0} \frac{V_{RF}^2}{4V_t^2}$$
(4.9)

and

$$V_D = \frac{V_{RF}^2}{4V_t}.$$
 (4.10)

This analysis indicates that the source-only injection provides superior sensitivity when compared to a diode-connected device. If the device sub-threshold slope approaches unity, both configurations can provide identical rectification. For low-threshold voltage devices in the GFUS 130nm RF CMOS process, the source-injected device provides $\approx 40\%$ more rectification than when the signal is applied at the gate-drain nodes.

Utilizing complementary devices, as shown in Figure 4.3d, allows for source injection on every device in the structure. This structure enables a direct-gate bias to be applied to each device independently, thus modifying the device channel impedance from (4.6) to

$$R_D = \frac{V_t}{I_{D0}} e^{(V_G - nV_s)/nV_t},$$
(4.11)

which enables tunability through the modulation of the applied gate voltage.

4.4.2 Advantages of triode mode detector design

The topology in Figure 4.3d provides several advantages over the Dickson envelope detector. Most notably it offers: improved sensitivity, lower parasitic capacitances, and a wide range of tunability in the device channel impedance.

The lower parasitic capacitances arise from the signal driving only the source node as opposed to both the gate and drain nodes. The direct-gate bias enables a drastic (> 100X) reduction in device size for a given channel impedance.

Perhaps the most considerable advantage of this structure is the vast degree of tunability enabled. Through varying the bias voltages process and temperature can be compensated. Furthermore, this tunability means that the detector design space is not limited by the choice in threshold voltages. This trait is crucial for detector designs that require channel impedances that are not easily provided by the process.

Additionally, the analysis of this structure is identical to that of the Dickson envelope detector with an additional degree of freedom in the choice of device channel impedance. The analysis and design procedure presented in Chapter 2 applies equally well to triode mode envelope detectors as it does to the conventional Dickson topology.

4.5 Measurements results and conclusions

This detector topology has been taped out in a standard 130nm RF CMOS process (Figure 5.9). The detector input impedance is measured through on-chip probing with a Keysight PNA-X vector network analyzer. The detector charge time and OCVS are measured with a pulsed signal generated from an RF signal generator and recorded with an oscilloscope. Due to the wide variety in the tunability of this detector, it has been characterized across several modes, as detailed in 4.5, where the modes are labeled 1 through 7 in order of increasing channel impedance, and biased with external DC voltage supplies.

The measured detector input impedance agreed well with the simulation, as shown in Figure 4.4, at frequencies of less than 2 GHz but diverged considerably from simulated values at higher frequencies due to substrate coupling. Furthermore, the detector input capacitance is measured to be $\approx 143 \ fF$, as opposed to a simulated input capacitance of $\approx 153 \ fF$, indicating strong agreement between the simulated and measured impedance values.

Direct measurement of the detector OCVS referenced to a constant input voltage is measured across bias points and detailed in 4.5. The detector OCVS across all bias points is higher than the simulated value and decreases with increasing bias. The decrease in OCVS at higher bias is likely

Mode	VBP (V)	VBN (V)	R _D (kΩ)	R _{in} (kΩ)	Charge Time (µs)	Meas. OCVS	Sim. OCVS	OCVS (mV/nW)
1	0.15	0.78	77	2.4	38	0.13*	0.07*	0.9
2	0.21	0.75	125	4	72	0.16*	0.11*	1.7
3	0.25	0.73	200	6.3	115	0.18*	0.14*	2.4
4	0.29	0.7	330	10.3	237	0.21*	0.16*	3.3
5	0.31	0.67	500	16	450	0.23*	0.18*	3.9
6	0.35	0.65	1100	31	952	0.26*	0.20*	4.5
7	0.38	0.63	2100	65	2000	0.30*	0.21*	5.8

Table 4.1: Comparison of operating modes

*Output voltage in µV Referenced to 1 mV RF input voltage

attributable to an increased gate leakage current lowering the output impedance of the detector diodes. Utilizing an external LC-matching network detector, the OCVS is measured referenced to a one nanowatt input power across 3 RF center frequencies, as shown in Figure 4.5. The detector OCVS across frequencies is measured in bias modes 3 ($R_{in} = 6 k\Omega$) and 5 ($R_{in} = 16 k\Omega$). The OCVS of the detector and matching network at 433 MHz is characterized across all the modes listed in 4.5. The OCVS can be seen to vary from 5.8 mV/nW at the highest impedance to 0.98 mV/nW at the lowest impedance.

Detector charge time is characterized across the various operating modes and shown in 4.5, where, for the lowest impedance, the mode charge time is measured to be $38 \ \mu s$, and, for the highest impedance, the mode is measured to be $2 \ ms$. This wide dynamic range shows a wide tunability in performance, enabling either multi-mode operation or robustness across the variation required for IoT sensor nodes.

This structure was also verified in a 65nm TSMC tape-out and was utilized in a full wake-up receiver chain.



Figure 4.4: Detector input conductance, measured across modes 3 and 5, showing strong agreement between measured and simulated values for frequencies of less than 2GHz.

4.6 Conclusions

This work presents a new passive envelope detector topology, the triode mode envelope detector, offering superior performance and tunability over the convention Dickson topology. Furthermore, the new topology shows superior tunability, lower capacitance, and higher sensitivity when compared to the standard Dickson envelope detector. Detector-first receivers, as well as other receiver architectures, can benefit from adopting this detector topology.

4.7 Contributions

- 1. Discovered weaknesses inherent in the Dickson architecture and related these to the device impedance.
- 2. Developed the TMD ("Triode-mode Dickson") topology and verified the operating principle through simulation.



Figure 4.5: Open Circuit Voltage Sensitivity (OCVS) of the detector and matching network across frequency in modes 3 ($6k\Omega$) and 5 ($16k\Omega$).



Figure 4.6: Die photo of a fabricated 130nm CMOS 16-stage triode mode envelope detector with an active area of 350μ m by 50μ m

- 3. Developed the theory behind the operation and verified it analytically through simulation and measurement.
- 4. Compared the TMD to the Dickson and other passive envelope detector architectures to discover the detectors merits.
- 5. Taped out test structures and measured results, verifying the theory developed for the TMD detector.

CHAPTER 5

BIT-LEVEL DUTY-CYCLED TRF RECEIVER DESIGN (SAMPLIFIER)

The detector-first RF front end sensitivity limitations (roughly $-80 \, dBm$) necessitate the examination of other receiver architectures. One obvious way to reduce DC power consumption while using high-power RF amplifying blocks is to duty cycle to the receiver. Typically, WuRx duty cycling schemes adopt either packet-level or bit-level duty cycling to reduce power consumption. Bit-level duty cycling enables WuRx performance scaling across a constant wake-up receiver FOM; this technique enables a direct three-dimensional trade-off between sensitivity, power consumption, and latency. To explore this design space, we have developed the first sub -100 dBm wake-up receiver that operates at less than one micro-watt power consumption. A bit-level duty-cycled TRF receiver was utilized in this design and has been dubbed the "Samplifier" wake-up receiver. This lead to publication [58] and pending journal and conference submissions.

5.1 Motivation

Many IoT applications require links operating at ranges similar to those of cellular technology, such as outdoor and industrial low-power wide area networks (LPWAN). Furthermore, many applications benefit from very long sensor lifetimes, ideally enabling a sensor to function for years on end without battery replacement. The lowest-power receivers demonstrated to date with < - 100 dBm sensitivity have power consumptions in the hundreds of micro-watts [28], [59], [60]. Recently demonstrated receivers [4], [41], and [50] have achieved extremely low power consump-

tions of less than ten nano-watts but are typically limited to sensitivities of around -80 dBm. A solution is needed to bridge this power-sensitivity gap and enable many near-zero power sensing applications.

This chapter proposes the "Samplifier" or highly scalable bit-level duty-cycled tuned RF front end (TRF) receiver shown in Figure 5.1 to achieve the combination of better than -100 dBm sensitivity and power levels below 100 nW. This receiver utilizes high impedance off-chip impedance matching at the input followed by bit-level duty-cycled RF gain cells, which drive an external MEMS filter to reduce noise self-mixing before the RF ED. The output of the ED circuit drives the baseband gain and filtering before detection by the correlator. Finally, a fully integrated "Automatic Gain and Offset Control" algorithm senses the presence of interfering signals and adjusts the baseband circuits to reject the offset induced by the jamming signals.

A digitally programmable baseband bandwidth and digital timing controller enable dynamic digitally controllable performance trade-offs. Through modulating both the bit-duration (integration time) as well as the sampling window duration, a single receiver can operate in a wide range of data rates, power levels, and sensitivities. This programmable tunability enables one device to be used for a wide variety of applications and needs. The initial receiver demonstrated a wide dynamic range in power consumption and latency ranging from 33nW power consumption to 350nW power consumption across a latency range of 250ms to 5ms while operating at bit integration times of between 50us and 100us. Furthermore, the initial receiver improved the state- of-the-art in sub-microwatt receivers by 26dB and the power consumption of sub-100-microwatt receivers by a factor of greater than ten thousand.

This receiver was limited in its integration time dynamic range by a limited baseband tuning range. Furthermore, RF linearity and stability issues limited its robustness to PVT as well as interference into the RF front end. Front-end instability was resolved by decreasing the Q-factor on the input matching network to ensure robust operation; this technique led to a decrease in sensitivity and weaker out-of- channel rejection. Finally, comparator non-linearity and the slow nature of the offset compensation algorithm limited its ability to respond robustly and quickly in a rapidly



Figure 5.1: Initial Samplifier system design showing major system components and functionality of each block.

fluctuating interference environment.

A second Samplifier wake-up receiver was developed based on the first-generation design and focusing on improving performance as well as robustness. It is shown in Figure 5.2. The second Samplifier demonstrated a high sensitivity of -108dBm at a power consumption of less than 100nW. This receiver further overcomes many limitations regarding stability, PVT robustness, and interference rejection present in the initial Samplifier receiver. This performance improvement is accomplished through the use of a dynamic RF bias and an improved high-impedance interface design. Furthermore, this receiver obtained a superior interference rejection of 30dB through many block-level and architectural innovations. Most notably, this receiver has two operating modes, a two-tone down-conversion mode to shift the wake-up signal to an IF frequency, reducing the effect of the interference which folds down to baseband frequencies as well as a single-tone



Figure 5.2: Second Samplifier system diagram showing additional blocks added, including a temperature- robust fast-start-up RF bias generator, a 6-bit SAR ADC, and two tone-down conversion paths.

high-sensitivity mode. This receiver also employed an "Automatic Gain and Offset Correction circuit employing a 6-bit SAR ADC, which enables extremely fast convergence in the presence of high-powered interference. The two-tone down-conversion reception and the ADC can enable co-channel existence between receivers operating in the same band though the use of different IF frequencies for the reception and higher-dimensional correlator matched filters. These system-level innovations in the second-generation receiver enable a much more robust and scalable receiver.

5.2 Detector-first receiver limitations

Detector-first receivers are the most popular architecture in the literature for achieving sub-microwatt power consumption. These receivers have been demonstrated to obtain around a -80 dBm sensitivity while consuming less than ten nano-watts of power. A calculation of the minimum detectable signal obtainable for a given detector-first receiver can be found in equation 2.26 in Chapter 2, which, in the power domain, is equal to

$$SNR_{Ideal} = \frac{\mu_D P_{RF}^2 R_S}{16kTB}.$$
(5.1)

Choosing a source impedance of $R_S = 10 \ k\Omega$ and device voltage sensitivity of $\mu_D = 5 \ V/V^2$ leads to a sensitivity of about -80 dBm (assuming $SNR \approx 9 \ dB$) assuming that a $B = 100 \ Hz$ baseband bandwidth has been utilized. Recently, several receivers have approached this sensitivity [50], [56], indicating that further work towards optimizing the ED- first sensitivity will either require devicelevel innovations (μ_D or R_S) or longer integration times to improve sensitivity further.

When considering scaling this architecture from -80 dBm to -100 dBm or beyond, it is apparent that either significant technological improvements are required, integration times exceeding 1b/s, or more is required. Due to the nonlinear nature of the square-law of ED circuits, the receiver sensitivity and latency trade-off are related in a quadratic manner. This quadratic relationship implies that doubling sensitivity requires a four-fold increase in latency to maintain performance. The latter option is the most straightforward approach; unfortunately, in order to scale these systems past a -100 dBm wake-up, the latency will have to become prohibitively long. For example, the receiver in Chapter 3 obtained -76 dBm in sensitivity with a 200mS wake-up latency; hence, scaling this sensitivity to -100 dBm would entail a wake-up latency of just under 3 hours.

A further complication of the detector- first receiver is a limited ability to scale the receiver data rate. Due to the long integration times required to provide high sensitivity (typically > 5ms), this architecture has many drawbacks when operated as a data receiver. The data rate limitation on ED-first receivers can necessitate the integration of a separate high-power data receiver in many applications, increasing cost and complexity.

5.2.1 Tuned RF receiver limitations

The TRF receiver has yet to obtain better than -100dBm sensitivity at less than $1\mu W$ as shown by [38], [61], [62], [63], [64], and [65] but has the potential to be scaled to these sensitivities. The TRF receiver cannot be directly scaled to nanowatt power levels, as the bias current required



Figure 5.3: (a) Packet-level duty cycling with multiple transmission events required for detection, (b) bit-level duty cycling for which only a single transmission event is required for detection, (c) Illustration of bit-level duty-cycled receiver operation highlighting the transmitted and sample window durations.

to provide active gain is prohibitively high. A back-of-the- envelope calculation for the current required to provide a capacitively loaded common source amplifier with a given gain can be found from

$$I_D = \frac{A_v 2\pi f_c C_L}{\delta},\tag{5.2}$$

where ω_c is the frequency of operation, C_L is the load capacitance seen when looking into the drain of the device, and α is the transistor current efficiency (gm/I_{DS}) . For example, in order to obtain a gain of 0dB at 433MHz, assuming a load capacitance of 10 fF and a current efficiency of 20, a bias current of about 1.5 μA is required. Operating the device at higher gains and bias currents increases this current even further, indicating that a TRF-based circuit will require duty cycling to obtain sub-microwatt operation.

5.2.2 Duty cycling method comparison

In order to overcome the sensitivity limitations of the ED-first architecture while obtaining a power consumption of less than one microwatt, an asynchronous duty cycling approach can be adopted [66]. Asynchronous duty cycling is a duty cycling technique in which the transmitter does not know the specific instance in time at which the wake-up receiver is active. The two types of asynchronous duty cycling used in the wake-up receiver context are conventional packet-level duty cycling (Figure 5.3a) and bit-level duty cycling (Figure 5.3b,c)). Conventional packet-level duty cycling activates the receiver for a duration long enough to detect the transmission of the full wake-up packet. The bit-level duty cycling technique activates the receiver for a fraction of each wake-up bit before deactivating for the rest of the bit period. The latency (L_{packet}), power consumption, and sensitivity (S_{packet}) associated with packet-level duty cycling are

$$L_{Packet} = \frac{1}{2} (NT_{bit} + NT_{bit}/DF_{Packet}) \approx \frac{1}{2} NT_{bit}/DF_{Packet},$$
(5.3a)

$$P_{DC} = P_{Leakage} + P_{Digital} + P_{RF}DF_{Packet},$$
(5.3b)

$$S_{Packet} \propto T_{Bit}.$$
 (5.3c)

For bit-level duty cycling these terms are

$$L_{bit} = T_{bit}N, (5.4a)$$

$$P_{DC} = P_{Leakage} + P_{Dig} + P_{RF}DF_{bit},$$
(5.4b)

$$S_{bit} \propto T_{Samp},$$
 (5.4c)

$$DF_{bit} = T_{Samp}/T_{bit},\tag{5.4d}$$

where DF is the duty factor of the RF front end, which is expressed as $DF = \frac{T_{On}}{T_{Off}}$; N is the number of bits in the wake-up code; and T_{bit} is the transmitter on time per bit in both sets of equations. In a packet-level duty cycled receiver, the front end must be activated for enough time to ensure that the entire wake-up packet is detected. If the receiver, due to asynchronization,

samples only part of the wake-up packet and deactivates in the middle of the wake-up packet, the receiver will miss the detection. If the receiver in the packet-level duty-cycling case is on for at least the duration of two wake-up packets, a reliable detection can be made, as every bit in the packet will be captured.

Both techniques enable a power savings over continuous reception. However, in the wake-up receiver and IoT context, there are several prominent advantages to the bit-level detection technique: direct wake-up receiver FOM scaling, reduced current draw during the sampling window, and lower RF- occupied bandwidth.

Bit-level duty cycling enables a receiver to change its performance dynamically across a constant wake-up receiver figure of merit. A useful figure of merit for wake-up receiver circuits can be found by [30]

$$FOM_{WuRx_dB} = -Sensitivity + P_{DC} + Latency,$$
(5.5)

where all quantities are in logarithmic format. The bit-level duty cycling technique enables FOM scaling through trading RF sensitivity and scaling the wake-up latency (bit rate) for power consumption. For packet-level duty-cycled receivers, a direct trade-off between duty factor (power) and latency is possible, but a direct trade-off between sensitivity and power consumption cannot be accomplished without changing the transmitted bit duration. An illustration of the operation of a bit-level duty cycled receiver is shown in Figure 5.3, where $T_{bit} = 1/R_{bit}$ is the duration of a single transmitted bit and defines the bit rate into in the correlator. T_{Samp} defines the sampling window over which a decision is made in the presence of the input RF signal. Changing the sampling window or the integration time of the bit-level duty cycled receiver allows for a scalable and straightforward trade-off between sensitivity and power consumption.

Previous work [67] has exploited the bit-level duty cycling technique on a full transceiver to mitigate the supply ripple for an energy-harvesting-based sensor node. The short duration of the RF activation, followed by a more extended period of inactivity, reduces the instantaneous droop in supply voltage when compared to a packet-level duty cycling approach. This behavior makes the bit-level duty cycling technique appealing in the context of systems relying on energy harvesting. For receivers operating at lower RF frequencies for which the available RF bandwidth for the wake-up signal is limited, the bit-level duty cycling technique requires far less bandwidth than that needed for a packet-levelly duty cycled receiver with an equivalent duty factor. Examining the expected bit-rate of a bit-level duty cycled receiver leads to

$$R_{bit BL} = \frac{N_{bit}}{L_{Avq}},\tag{5.6a}$$

which can be compared to a packet-levelly duty cycled bit rate of

$$R_{bit\ PL} = \frac{N_{bit}}{2DFL_{Avg}},\tag{5.6b}$$

where R_{bit} is the bit rate of the wake-up signal, L_{Avg} is the desired wake-up latency, and N_{bit} is the number of bits in a wake-up signal. As an example of the channel bit rate required for a system wake-up at a 100ms wake-up latency, a duty factor of 0.1% along with a 64-bit correlator length leads to a bit rate of 640 bits per second in the bit-level duty-cycled system and 320k bits per second for the packet-level duty-cycled system. For RF-bandwidth-restricted applications, the bit-level technique offers advantages over the packet-level duty cycling method.

5.3 Synchronization and timing generation

Due to the nature of the bit-level duty cycling technique, no synchronization is required between the transmitter and receiver, forgoing the use of the correlated oversampling [4] technique. The probability of the sample window corresponding with an edge of the transmitted bit period is equal to the duty factor of the receiver; hence, when the receiver is duty cycled at high factors, the probability of this event occurring is very low, as shown in Figure 5.3a.

A set of 16-bit digital counters and digital comparators generate the timing and control pulses to control the bit-level duty cycling. The counter is incremented at the rate of the systems fast clock and generates RF control pulses based on simple digital comparators. This technique generates all

of the control pulses needed with minimal logical overhead and enables a wide range of reconfigurability in the receiver through modifying the various timing and control pulses.

Bit-level duty cycling is employed throughout the receiver chain in order to reduce power consumption on both the RF gain stages and baseband signal processing. Due to the widely varying start-up times and power consumptions associated with different signa-processing blocks, multiple start-up pulses are utilized to minimize the system start-up time and energy. The RF LNA is the highest instantaneous power-consuming block, but it has a swift transient start-up response on the order of 10s to 100s of nanoseconds. The baseband gain, noise-limiting filter, and the comparator operate at much lower bias currents; correspondingly, these blocks have much greater start-up times. From the flexible and straightforward timing scheme, five timing pulses are propagated through the system: the RF enable, baseband start-up, baseband enable, comparator enable, and correlator clock pulses. The enable signals the power gate in each block, while the baseband start-up is a control pulse used to enhance the start-up time of the baseband.

5.4 Interference limitations in bit-level duty cycled receivers

One distinct drawback of the bit-level duty cycling technique is that the sampling affects not only the signal but also any interference into the system. Ideally, in a TRF receiver, a tone at the input creates a DC offset at the baseband frequencies. When the receiver samples the input RF signal, the baseband signal is spread across a wide bandwidth due to the sampling. Appendix (Section A.3) analyzes this effect for the case of a single tone and noise sent into a square-law ED and sampled by an ideal rectangular pulse. The impact of interference on the baseband output noise is analyzed in a later section.

Utilizing the results arrived at in the Appendix, for a single tone input signal, we can write

$$V_{O BB}(f) = [V_{Int} + V_{Sig}]Tsinc(f/T),$$
(5.7)

where V_{Int} is the DC voltage produced by the interference without the presence of sampling, V_{Sig} is the DC voltage produced by the interference without the presence of sampling, and T is the duration of the sampling window. As the energy of both the signal and interference is spread spectrally across a wide bandwidth, continuous-wave interference does not introduce a DC offset but instead overlaps with the signal of interest. Detector-first receivers which do not present sampling to the CW interference can reduce the impact of CW interference at the baseband drastically through simple AC coupling in the signal path. As the power spectral density of the sampled CW interference and the signal are identical, direct filtering cannot reduce the impact of CW interference the impact of the impact of CW interference the impact of the interference on the receiver.

As filtering cannot be used to resolve a single-tone input signal and interference, stringent requirements are needed on the baseband receiver. For example, for a minimum comparator decision voltage increment of 1mV, an interferer at 20dBc into the ED creates a 100mV offset. In order to detect the input RF signal riding on top of this interference, the comparator needs to be able to resolve 1mV riding on top of a 100mV DC offset. Designing a comparator or ADC that can perform this detection is complicated and requires a gain and offset control loop to set the optimum decision threshold. A calculation of the maximum CIR (in dB) at the detector interface that the ADC can resolve given a set ENOB is done using

$$CIR_{Max} = 10log10(2^{-ENOB}),$$
 (5.8)

where the ENOB is the effective number of bits in the ADC, while an ideal case of the signal being equal to 1 LSB is assumed. The factor of 5 accounts for the square-law nature of the ED. Out-of-band interference is assumed, which implies that the interference down-converted noise does not degrade the baseband SNR.

A calculation for the ADC ENOB required for a 30dB CIR shows that an ENOB of 10 bits is needed. A comparison to the ED- first receiver presented in Chapter 3 which obtains a 30dB rejection through simple high-pass filtering highlights the problem. This harsh requirement on the ADC ENOB, coupled with the difficulties in designing a baseband which can support such high


Figure 5.4: (a) Conventional OOK receiver, where both the interference and signal fall to DC; (b) a two- tone demodulation, where the desired IF signal is extracted; and (c) a bit-level duty cycled two-tone receiver, where the filter is positioned at $F_1 - F_2$ to reject interference folding down to DC.

dynamic range signals at low power and low noise, makes interference-robust design challenging.

5.5 Two-tone down conversion

The second Samplifier receiver shown in Figure 5.2 overcomes many of the interference downconversion problems through the use of a two-tone down conversion [68]. The two-tone downconversion technique splits the input power into two signals at a frequency offset of Δf (Figure 5.4b) and OOKs this signal into the receiver. This two-tone modulation produces an intermixed product (Figure 5.4c) at a frequency of Δf , which is then detected by another down-conversion stage before detection by the ADC. This frequency offset allows high-pass filtering of the interfering signal from the signal of interest.

The excitation into the receiver can be expressed as

$$V_{In ED} = \frac{V_{RF}}{\sqrt{2}} \cos(2\pi f_0 t) + \frac{V_{RF}}{\sqrt{2}} \cos(2\pi f_0 t + \Delta f),$$
(5.9)

where Δf is the frequency offset between the two tones, and V_0 is the peak voltage of a single-tone

signal whose power is equal to the power in each of the two tones. This signal going through a square-law detector produces an IF output of

$$V_{O ED} = \frac{\alpha V_{RF}^2}{2} \cos(2\pi\Delta f t), \qquad (5.10)$$

which can be compared to the voltage produced by a single tone into an ED detector of

$$V_{O \ ED} = \frac{\alpha V_0^2}{2}.$$
 (5.11)

Doing so shows that the output power of the two-tone output is 3dB lower, as (5.10) is an AC quantity. This initial result implies that the SNR hit associated with this technique is 1.5 dB, but, as the bandwidth needed for the signal in equation (5.10) is twice as high as the bandwidth in (5.11), the actual degradation is 3dB when referred to the ED input.

While this technique does reduce the impact of interference in the baseband, it does not remove the problem. Considering equation (5.7), the power spectral density of the DC down-converted signals extends out and falls off with a sinc envelope. Figure 5.5 compares several sampling window durations of $50\mu s$, $150\mu s$, and $250\mu s$ and compares these with the extinction a 60kHz offset. Comparing the extinctions for the $50\mu s$ and $250\mu s$ sampling periods shows extinctions of 14dB and 28dB, respectively. The square-law nature of the ED implies 7dB and 14dB extinctions, respectively, when referred to the input of the ED.

Figure 5.6 details the issues with energy leaking from the DC down-converted interference into the AC two-tone filter. Unfortunately, matched filtering for a square pulse cannot be reliably implemented in an ULP analog design, so a second-order bandpass filter centered at Δf is used instead. The rejection ratio obtained through this technique is found through

$$Rej = 5log10(\frac{\int_0^\infty |H_{BPF}(f)sinc((f - \Delta f)/T)|^2 df}{\int_0^\infty |H_{BPF}(f)sinc(f/T)|^2 df}),$$
(5.12)

where $H_{BPF}(f)$ is the transfer function of the band-pass filter used to reject the interference. A second-order band-pass filter with a Q-factor set at $\Delta f/T$ captures half of the power in the two-tone down-converted pulse. Using the filter, as mentioned earlier, and a $\Delta f = 60kHz$ and $T = 100\mu s$



Figure 5.5: Comparison of the roll-off of interferer power spectral density versus the frequencies for several sampling intervals, showing a 28dB extinction at 60kHz offset for a $250\mu s$ sampling duration and a 14dB extinction at 60kHz offset for a $50\mu s$ sampling duration.



Figure 5.6: This figure shows the power spectral densities of the interfering signal and noise passing into the IF bandpass filter. The output PSD of the interference is significantly attenuated as it peaks near the DC, whereas the output power spectral density of the signal peaks in the filter bandwidth. The integration time used is $100\mu s$, and a filter center frequency of 60kHz is utilized.

shows a rejection of 12.6dB of the interfering pulse. Increasing either the frequency offset or the integration time further improves this rejection. The placement of the center frequency of the filter in a null of the interfering signal side lobes improves rejection by approximately 1 dB compared to setting the filter at the maxima.

These results imply that for an ideal two-tone down-conversion receiver, additional interference rejection of greater than 10dB can be realized compared to single-tone down-conversion. Furthermore, this analysis both highlights a potential issue with the bit-level duty cycling technique and presents a potential workaround. The development of an ideal system to perform the two-tone down-conversion will enable the receiver to achieve carrier-to-interference ratios similar to that of the ED-first receiver when combined with an efficient automatic gain and offset compensation algorithm.

5.6 Measurement results

Both Samplifier receivers were characterized at block and systems levels to capture their performances and compare them to state-of-the-art. Both receivers were designed and fabricated using a TSMC 65nm low-power process. The low-power process was used over the general-purpose process due to lower gate leakage in the core devices. This reduced gate leakage reduced the digital power consumption considerably. The MEMS resonator used in this design was fabricated at UIUC and utilized an AlN (Aluminum Nitride) device.

Operating curves, bit error rates, and interference rejection are characterized for the initial Samplifier receiver. Given the ample trade space that the system architecture provides, three operating modes are chosen to showcase the extent of these trade-offs: Low Power, High Sensitivity (LPHS) using a 10s; Low Latency, High Sensitivity (LLHS); and Low Power, Low Latency (LPLL). In addition, a high-sensitivity measurement with a mid-range 1s latency was used. The LPHS (5s latency) mode obtained a -106 dBm sensitivity at 32.7nW power consumption from a 0.75V VDD. In the high-sensitivity mode, a bit error rate measurement was made showing the receiver operating



Figure 5.7: Demonstration of wake-up receiver sensitivity through multiple Receiver Operating Curves across multiple operating conditions showing trade-offs between latency, DC power consumption, and RF sensitivity.

at -103dBm with a bit-error rate of less than 0.1%. Increasing the baseband bandwidth and clock rate enabled the LPLL (240ms latency) at the cost of reduced sensitivity.

Figure 5.7 shows the sensitivity of the receiver across all the operating modes, including a measurement of the receiver bit-error rate. A wide range in power consumption (9X), latency (20X), and sensitivity (3dB) are shown with this architecture. Through exploiting these various operating modes, the receiver can be optimized for a variety of applications. The carrier-to- interference ratio is measured across varying frequency offsets in Fig. 5.8, which shows a 22dB rejection at a 3MHz offset and 16dB rejection at a 500KHz offset. Figure 5.9 shows an SEM image of the MEMS resonator and a die photo of the CMOS chip.

A comparison of the first Samplifier receiver with the state-of-the-art in ultra-low-power wake-up receivers is shown in Figure 5.11 and Table 5.6.



Figure 5.8: Carrier-to-interferer ratio across different frequency offsets above and below the center frequency measured at -102dBm 1% BER. This measurement shows a 16dB rejection at a frequency offset of 500kHz and a 22dB rejection at a 3MHz offset.

System-level measurements of the second Samplifier system are ongoing, but the preliminary results show promise of better than -108 dBm sensitivity at sub-100nW power consumption and an interference rejection better than 28dB.

5.7 Comparison with other ULP RX

Figure 5.7 shows this work compared to the receiver presented in chapter 3 as well as several recent ED first receivers. The estimate sensitivity limitations of the ED first receiver shown in that work is shown showing that work approachs within 5dB of the thermal noise limitations. Results from both Samplifier receivers are shown as well and compared with a previous work scaled to this latency. Comparing to the closest work in the SOA ([60]) in terms of RF frequency and sensitivity -102dBm with a 31 bit code and consuming $370\mu W$ at a data rate of 1kbps. Assuming a synthesizer startup time of $600\mu s$ for a desired 1s latency this translates into a $12\mu W$ power consumption at 1s latency



Figure 5.9: Carrier- to-interferer ratio across different frequency offsets above and below the center frequency measured at -102dBm 1% BER. This measurement shows a 16dB rejection at a frequency offset of 500kHz and a 22dB rejection at a 3MHz offset.



Figure 5.10: Scatter plot of sensitivity and power consumption of state-of-the-art wakeup receivers. This work shows a 26dB improvement over existing sub-microwatt receivers and a 10,000X improvement in power consumption over existing -100dBm receivers.

	This Work			[1]	[2]	[3]	[41	ISSCC'16
	LPHS	LLHS	LPLL	[1]	[~]	[9]	[4]	10000 10
Technology	65 nm			130 nm	65 nm	65 nm	65 nm	65 nm
Carrier Frequency	428.3 MHz			151.8 MHz	113 MHz	2.4 GHz	433 MHz	2.4 GHz
Sensitivity	-106 dBm	-106 dBm	-103 dBm [*]	-76 dBm	-80.5 dBm	-80 dBm	-102.5 dBm	N/A
Power Consumption	33 nW	288 nW	161 nW	7.4 nW	6.1 nW	17 nW	378 µW	236 nW
Latency/Data Rate	5 s	240 ms	240 ms	92.5 ms	180 ms	5 s	1kbps	12.8 ms
Interferer Rejection	AGOC/MEMS			Offset Comp	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
CIR @ 0.1% Offset	-16 dB			-27 dB	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Sensitivity BER	-103			-75	N/A	N/A	N/A	-56.5
Die Area	3.95 mm ²			1.95 mm ²	6 mm ²	4 mm ² *	2.25 mm ² *	1.1 mm ² *

Table 5.1: Summary of performance and comparison to the state-of-the-art

* Measured at 99.7% Probability of detection

and -102 dBm sensitivity. This comparison to the work shown in [60] shows that the proposed bit-level duty cycled architecture obtains over 100X less power consumption when compared to a directly scaled design.

5.8 Conclusions

The initial demonstration of the Samplifier architecture has improved the state-of-the-art submicrowatt wake-up receiver sensitivity by three orders of magnitude. This advancement has enabled many exciting new applications since smart-sensor node technologies were previously limited by operating range.

The Samplifier architecture has shown considerable tunability, allowing a single receiver design to facilitate many applications. This flexibility reduces the overhead associated with approaching new smart-sensor node applications from the wake-up receiver perspective. Furthermore, the adoption of more complex signaling schemes promises to enable increased robustness-to- interference for operation in the chaotic RF environment.

The second Samplifier system, while still in testing, is showing promising results for potentially increasing the sensitivity of state-of- the-art wake-up receivers another 5-10dB while improving the interference robustness of the first design another 10dB.



Figure 5.11: Comparisons with work presented in chapter two highlighting estimated sensitivity limitations, and showing other recently published ED first receivers. Also shown in a higher power SOA receiver directly scaled to a 1s latency.

5.9 List of contributions

- 1. Co-developed a high-level conceptual idea behind the Samplifier architecture and proposed it as a solution to the SNR limitations found in the current state-of-the-art.
- 2. Developed modeling techniques and designs enabling the TRF architecture to make a greater than 20 dB jump in sensitivity over the current state-of-the-art designs.
- 3. Developed system-level architecture, including the principal components needed for successful demonstration.
- 4. Developed the theory behind the interference-related limitations associated with bit-level duty cycling and proposed a two-tone modulation to reduce these effects.
- 5. Contributed to the development of the AGOC architectures, explicitly helping to develop the analog block requirements and architecture for the system.
- 6. Led a team of students working on sub-system design and oversaw overall system architecture.
- 7. Developed the system architecture and performed top-level integration for both generations of wake-up receiver.
- 8. PCB design and testing lead for the first Samplifier, as well as PCB design and testing assistant on the second.

This work was done in collaboration with Anjana Dissanayake, Henry Bishop, Ningxi Liu, Divya Duuvri, and Ruochen Luo.

CHAPTER 6

TUNED FRONT END RECEIVER ANALYSIS AND DESIGN FOR SAMPLIFIER WAKE-UP RECEIVERS

6.1 Motivation

Careful RF front-end (RFFE) design is critical for obtaining high sensitivity and low power operation. A reduction in active power consumption leads to improved RF sensitivity in bit-level duty cycled receivers at a constant system average power consumption, while lowering the front-end power enables a longer integration time. Active RFFE power consumption is typically dominant over the rest of the systems power consumption. This high-power consumption occurs due to the very high bias currents required to bias the active devices into a regime where active RF gain is available, as seen in equation (5.2).

Several techniques are utilized in this work to improve the sensitivity and minimize the power consumption of the TRF receiver. These techniques consist primarily of: a high-Q-factor impedance matching for low LNA noise design, a power-efficient RF gain design for the reduction of noise self-mixing though high-Q post-gain filtering, and an all-passive ED design. A diagram of the front end highlighting these innovations from the 50-ohm RF input to the ED output is detailed in Figure 6.1. Both Samplifier receivers taped out following the same underlying RFFE architecture, with changes made to individual components to optimize performance further.



Figure 6.1: RF front-end architecture for the first-generation Samplifier receivers detailing the critical components utilized, including the regenerative ring amplifier, MEMS filter, and TMD envelope detector

6.2 Summary of TRF noise analysis

A general solution for the ED output signal and noise levels is provided in the Appendix. The Appendix has utilized a time-domain approach, allowing for the analysis of the general input RF noise spectrum and input RF signals. For the particular case of a brick wall filter, this analysis reduces to the results found in [69]. These findings show that TRF receivers require special design considerations in the RF gain stages in order to maximize front-end sensitivity. There exist three principal noise sources to consider in TRF design: self-mixing noise, noise signal mixing, and noise generated in the ED detector and baseband circuits. The noise interactions in the tuned RF



Figure 6.2: Detailed noise interactions and down-conversion in TRF receivers through square-law envelope detectors showing: (a) noise and signal power spectral densities before the square law operation; (b) output down-converted signal from the RFFE, along with noise components present at the output of the baseband, including BB/ED noise, noise signal mixing effects, and noise self-mixing effects; and (c) graphic depicting various mixing effects on the square-law ED.

receiver are visualized in Figure 6.2, where the various mixing effects are detailed. Examining equation (6.1) and adding a term $S_{BB}(f)$ to account for the detector noise as well as the input-referred noise of the baseband we can write

$$\overline{v_n^2(f)} = \alpha^2 ((\underbrace{8V_{RF}^2 k T_{Sys} R_s}_{\text{Noise-Signal Mixed}} + \underbrace{4(T_{Sys} k R_s)^2 B_{RF}}_{\text{Noise-self Mixed}} + \underbrace{S_{BB}(f)}_{\text{ED and BB Noise}}).$$
(6.1)

Equation (6.6) is the general form of the output noise power spectral density out of the ED. Note that only the noise term related to the ED and baseband noise are frequency dependent, as, when assuming $B_{RF} \ll B_{BB}$, the noise generated from the RFFE can be assumed to be white.

6.2.1 Noise self-mixing and detector noise bandwidth

The detector output noise resulting from self-mixing noise is a direct function of the total integrated noise power passed into the ED. This relationship necessitates the use of high-Q-factor noise filtering prior to the ED. Utilizing high-Q-factor filtering at the RF input of the receiver fails to filter any noise injected by the RF amplifier stages. The noise injection after the RF gain stages means that the optimal position for an external high-Q-factor filter is after the RF gain stages and before the ED.

From a communication systems design perspective, the narrowest bandwidth filtering typically occurs before the decision circuit to optimize the SNR into the ADC. Noise filtering before the RF ED does not necessarily limit the equivalent noise bandwidth at the ADC. The RF noise filtering instead changes the noise power spectral density out of the ED and does not directly change the noise bandwidth out of the detector. For this reason, additional filtering in the baseband receiver is needed to reduce the noise- equivalent bandwidth out of the ED in order to optimize the SNR. Many radio receivers utilize high-Q-factor filtering before the RFFE in order to reduce the impact of out-of-band interfering signals, followed by a down-converter stage to increase selectivity further and then a matched filtering stage to optimize the SNR. The use of high-Q-factor RF filtering before the RF gain stages improves out-of-band front-end linearity but does not significantly reduce the noise self-squaring, which significantly reduces the receiver sensitivity.

Noise injected after the input RF amplifiers has degraded the sensitivity of many state-of-the-art TRF- based receivers [49]. Post-amplification filtering is required to suppress the noise self-mixing effect and enable high RF sensitivity (Fig. 6.2). Rearranging the TRF receiver, as shown in Figure 6.3b, enables a sensitivity increase in the front end.

The RF-noise-equivalent bandwidth at which the down-converted noise dominates is found through examining the noise-signal mixing and the noise self-mixing terms in the Appendix (A.53), equating these terms, and solving for the RF-noise-equivalent bandwidth where they are equal leads



Figure 6.3: Comparisons between the location of high-Q-factor MEMS filtering rearranging the filter from: (a) the RF input, which is typically used to improve the linearity of the RF receiver, and (b) positioning the MEMS filter before the ED to optimize sensitivity through reducing the noise self-mixing effect, which increases the ED output noise power spectral density.

to

$$B_{RF} < \frac{2V_{RF}^2}{T_{Sus}kR_s} = \frac{2V_i^2}{T_0F_{FE}kR_s} = \frac{4P_{RF}}{T_0F_{FE}k},$$
(6.2)

 T_{Sys} is the noise temperate at the ED, V_i and T_0 are the input RF voltage and temperature, respectively, referred to the input, R_s is the source impedance presented by the matching network at resonance, F_{FE} is the noise factor of the input RF amplifier, and P_{inRF} is the input RF signal power. The second and third equalities relate to the signal and noise terms referred to the RF amplifier input. Equation (6.2) represents an SNR at the ED, for which greater SNRs lead to signal noise mixing dominating over noise self-mixing. Equation (6.2) makes sense intuitively; when the noise fluctuations at the ED are more significant than the signal level, self-mixing noise should dominate. This result also indicates that as sensitivity is improved, the RF NEB at which noise self-mixing dominates decreases further.

When the noise self-mixing dominates the detector output noise level, the minimum detectable signal is inversely proportional to the square root of the baseband bandwidth, entailing a square-law sensitivity trade-off with bandwidth similar to that for the ED-first receiver.

6.2.2 Noise down-conversion through interference

Sufficiently strong interference degrades the sensitivity of every RF receiver, and interference rejection is an important consideration in any receiver design. For a square-law TRF, both the interference power and frequency offset determine the impact of the interference. For the case of interference at a frequency offset Δf , equation (A.47) is modified as

$$S_{vo}(f) = \alpha^{2} \left(\left(\frac{V_{Int}^{4}}{4} + V_{Int}^{2} 4kT_{Sys} B_{RF} R_{s} + (4kT_{Sys} B_{RF} R_{s})^{2} \right) \delta(f) + 8V_{Int}^{2} kT_{Sys} R_{s} S_{LP}(f + \Delta f) + 4(T_{Sys} kR_{s})^{2} \right) S_{LP}(f) * S_{LP}(f)), \quad (6.3)$$

assuming no RF input and an interfering signal of amplitude V_{Int} . The most prominent effects in the case of a strong interfering signal are the down-converted RF noise and the DC offset produced by the interference. Techniques presented in Chapter 5 attempt to address the DC offsets making detection more difficult. A more fundamental issue than the baseband offset is noise downconverted by the interference, which in (6.4) is represented by the term

$$S_{vo}(f) = \alpha^2 8 V_{Int}^2 k T_{Sys} R_s S_{LP}(f + \Delta f).$$
(6.4)

This noise down-conversion is visualized in Figure 6.4, which shows how the RF down-converted noise changes based on interference frequency offset. When the interfering signal is at a large frequency offset from the center frequency of the output filter, the output filter attenuates the interference, weakening the down-converted noise power. Furthermore, at large frequency offsets, the input RF noise mixes with the interfering signal and down-converts the noise to an IF frequency. For interference outside of the RF filter, the bandwidth mixes with RF noise at a frequency offset

from the center frequency of the RF filter, down-converting the noise to some IF frequency. Assuming a small baseband bandwidth $B_{BB} \ll B_{RF}$, this down-converted noise can be represented as

$$S_{vo}(0) \propto P_{Int} S_{LP}^2(\Delta f) \tag{6.5}$$

for the bandwidth of the baseband filter.

Equation (6.5) implies that the RF filter reduces the down-converted noise by twice the rejection of the output filter. This doubled rejection arises due to the filtering of the interference at RF frequencies as well as the frequency offset from the DC of the down-converted noise. In a configuration similar to the one shown in Figure 6.3a, a wide-band RF noise injected after the input filter will mix with the interfering signal and down-convert at an IF frequency similar to the configuration shown in Figure 6.3b. The major drawback of Figure 6.3a is that the down-converted noise now has a much higher bandwidth, meaning that only the signal is rejected by the filter. These results imply that the configuration shown in Figure 6.3b not only offers better sensitivity but, in the case of close-in interference, can offer superior interference robustness.

6.2.3 TRF front-end gain requirements

In TRF receivers, increasing the RF gain enables a higher sensitivity level until the down-converted RF noise dominates over baseband and ED noise. Increasing the RF gain beyond this limit has two detrimental effects on the receiver, where the first is increased power consumption, and the second is decreased front-end linearity. Examining the equation (6.1)

$$S_{vn}(f) = \alpha^2 [16V_{RF}^2 T_{Sys} kR_s + 8B_{RF} (T_{Sys} kR_s)^2] + S_{BB}(f), \tag{6.6}$$

and equating the RF down-converted noise terms and the ED/baseband noise leads to

$$S_{BB} = 8\alpha^2 A_{vAmp}^4 [2V_i^2 T_0 F_{FE} kR_s + B_{RF} (T_0 F_{FE} kR_s)^2].$$
(6.7)



Figure 6.4: This figure shows the down-conversion of RF noise through an interfering signal. If the interferer is centered in the bandwidth of the filter, the detector output noise floor increases with the interferers power. If the interferer is out-of-band, the filter attenuates the interferer, weakening the noise down-conversion directly. Furthermore, the maximum noise down-conversion occurs at some IF frequency which can be filtered out, reducing the impact of the down-converted noise from the out-of-band interference.

Solving this last equation for the minimum RF gain required for the noise power spectral density of the down-converted RF noise to equal the noise power spectral density of the baseband noise without any RF input leads to

$$A_{vAmp} > \sqrt[4]{\frac{8\alpha^2 [2V_i^2 T_0 F_{FE} kR_s + B_{RF} (T_0 F_{FE} kR_s)^2]}{S_{BB}}},$$
(6.8)

and

$$A_{vAmp_Min} \propto \frac{\sqrt{\alpha}}{\sqrt{v_{N.BB}}} = \sqrt{NEP_{ED}},\tag{6.9}$$

where $V_{N.B.B}$ is the noise voltage spectral density referred to the output of the ED. Equations (6.8) and (6.9) have several implications in the design of TRF receivers. Equation (6.8) implies that

RF noise dominates at lower gain levels for front-end amplifiers with high noise figures. Equation (6.9) relates the minimum RF front-end gain A_{vAmp_Min} to the noise equivalent power of the RF envelope detector, indicating that EDs with better NEP require less RF gain to obtain optimum sensitivity.

6.3 Introduction to ULP RF amplifier design

RF design in the ULP regime does not fundamentally differ from design at higher power levels. While there are different design considerations, the basic intuition behind circuit performance does not change significantly between traditional RFIC design and design in the ultra-low-power regime. The most significant difference between RF design at ultra-low-power levels and traditional design is the relative impedance level in the circuit. Biasing devices at ultra-low bias currents means that the transconductance of each device is very small. The low transconductance makes these devices struggle to drive capacitive loads at high frequencies. The small transconductances and high selfgain found at ULP bias points indicate that the active devices have very high output impedances.

Inductively-loaded amplifier stages are impractical in the ULP regime when considering both onchip and off-chip inductors due to limited Q-factors and inductor size. The low-Q low-value inductors require a relatively large amount of bias current to drive due to their low impedances. Several works have implemented ULP amplifiers utilizing active inductors, but these approaches require higher voltage headroom, thus increasing power and reducing linearity [38], [70].

At ultra-low bias current levels, conventional RF amplifier design becomes difficult due to the increased impact of parasitic capacitances. Components, such as polysilicon and diffusion resistors, present high levels of bulk capacitance, which degrades the amplifier bandwidth and necessitates higher bias currents in the RF amplifiers. Coupling capacitors in the signal path also degrade bandwidth due to bulk capacitance, which necessitates an increase in bias current.

Recently, three articles published in the SSCS magazine [71], [72] and [72] develop general design equations for ULP amplifiers (and deeply scaled submicron CMOS amplifiers, in general) which

are derived from the EKV transistor model [72]. The EKV model is a robust technique used to model the operation of MOSFET devices in deeply scaled silicon processes (L < 100nm) and predict operation from the weak to the strong inversion regime. The unified current equation from the EKV model in its simplified form is

$$e^{\sqrt{(IC)}} = e^v + 1, \tag{6.10}$$

where IC is known as the "inversion current" and defined as

$$IC = \frac{I_D}{I_{D0}W/L},\tag{6.11}$$

where $v = \frac{V_{VGS-V_{th}}}{2nV_t}$ and $I_{Spec} = K(2nV_t)^2$. *IC* represent normalized device currents for which a given technology is only dependent on the transistor type used in the design and not on other design variables. An inversion coefficient of unity for a minimum-length device in the 65nm LP process corresponds to roughly $1.5\mu A/\mu m$; this current density corresponds to operation in the moderate inversion region.

For the strong inversion regime or v >> 1 and current $IC = v^2$ and weak inversion regime with $v \ll 1$, the current varies exponentially with the applied voltage or $IC = e^{2v}$. When the applied voltage is near threshold, neither sub-threshold modeling nor strong-inversion modeling is accurate. [72] has proposed classifying the operating regions based on the inversion coefficient and not the applied voltages. This definition better captures the change in transconductance between these two regions and explicitly models a third operation region known as the "moderate inversion" region. Many works have proposed the moderate inversion region [73], [74], [71] and [75] due to the optimum performance metrics being found in this region. Typically, most ULP RF amplifier design is performed in the moderate inversion region, meaning that accurate models of this region are crucial. The regions classified by the inversion coefficient are typically defined as

$$IC \le 0.1 \sim WI, \tag{6.12a}$$

$$0.1 < IC \le 10 ~ MI,$$
 (6.12b)

$$10 < IC \sim SI. \tag{6.12c}$$

102

From the more complicated form of the EKV model shown in [72] taking into account velocity saturation (σ_d), expressions for the device transconductance (6.13), output impedance (6.16), and transconductance efficiency are defined for the normalized device current.

$$g_m = G_{spec} \frac{\sqrt{(\lambda_c IC + 1)^2 + 4IC} - 1}{\lambda_c^2 IC + \lambda_c + 1},$$
(6.13)

where $G_{spec} = I_{spec}/V_t$. Assuming that $\lambda_c \approx 0.32$ from [71] and IC < 3, we can reduce (6.13) to

$$g_m = G_{spec} \frac{\sqrt{4IC + 1} - 1}{2}, \tag{6.14}$$

which, for IC = 3, has an error of approximately 15% compared to the full expression. For ICs of 0.5 and 1, the errors between these expressions reduce to 4.5% and 7%, respectively. This reduced form for gm allows rapid calculations for gm in the moderate inversion regime, assuming the bias point remains less than IC < 3. Dividing this expression by IC leads to the trans-conductor efficiency, which, with a similar approximation, leads to

$$\frac{gm}{IC} = G_{spec} \frac{\sqrt{4IC + 1} - 1}{2IC}.$$
(6.15)

Comparing the transconductance efficiency presented in (6.13) and (6.14) to the ideal sub-threshold transconductance shows that the sub-threshold model underestimates the current efficiency significantly. Comparing a device biased at IC = 0.1 with the efficiency predicted in sub-threshold modeling leads to an error of about 10%, while comparing devices biased at IC = 1 and IC = 3 leads to errors of approximately 50% and 65%, respectively, indicating that significant errors are obtained in the middle of the moderate inversion region when using sub-threshold modeling.

The device output impedance g_{ds} is needed to calculate amplifier gain levels and the device selfgains $g_m g_{ds}$. This parameter can be found with

$$g_d = \sigma_d g m, \tag{6.16}$$

where $\sigma_d = \delta V_t / \delta V_{DS}$ and accounts for DIBL (Drain Induced Barrier Lowering) in the device. DIBL, rather than channel length modulation, is the dominant factor in output impedance for devices biased into weak or moderate inversion in deeply scaled CMOS (< 100*nm*). This simple dependency allows for the transistor self-gain to be written as $A_{self} = 1/\sigma_d$.

6.4 High-impedance interface LNA noise figure optimization

Previous work in the near-zero- power level detector-first receivers has exploited off-chip highimpedance matching between the detector and RF source to maximize sensitivity [56], [4], [50]. While the noise considerations may be different between the two architectures (TRF and ED-first), both benefit from having a high-impedance high-voltage interface between the RF source and the CMOS input.

The input LNA utilizes a self-biased current-reuse common-source amplifier ([76]) cascaded with a self-biased common-source amplifier with a pseudo-resistor bias, as shown in Figure 6.5a. The amplifiers were biased for optimum amplifier efficiency [37], as defined by (6.17) ,which entailed biasing into the moderate inversion regime.

$$\eta = \frac{A_{vdB}}{P_{DC}} \tag{6.17}$$

Utilizing high-Q-factor passive gain enables a substantial impedance transformation and narrow input RF bandwidth. This high- impedance transformation leads to a sizeable passive RF voltage gain, which drives the high- impedance CMOS and optimizes amplifier efficiency (Figure 6.5b). A simple way to understand the high-Q-factor LNA input matching is to consider that the source impedance has been power matched to the loss resistance of the matching network inductor at resonance. Power matching the RF input to the loss resistance enables maximization of the voltage at the CMOS input. This technique is similar to matching to a fixed-loss resistance in parallel with the LNA input, which typically entails a 3 dB noise figure degradation [77] while enabling an



Figure 6.5: Schematic diagram of the two-stage input LNA used in the first Samplifier, including off-chip high-Q-factor lumped-element impedance matching to optimize frontend noise figure and gain.

input power match. Under this power matched condition, the LNA noise figure versus transformer Q-factor is shown in Figure 6.6b, where it can be seen that higher matching network Q-factors lead to better LNA noise figures and passive voltage gains. The combination of a high passive voltage gain from the impedance transform and the active power gain of the CMOS LNA lead to a high amplifier efficiency of 2.6M, with a voltage gain of 39 dB and power consumption of $15\mu W$.

One difficulty in estimating the overall receiver sensitivity utilizing the high-Q-factor input matching technique is the uncertain inductor Q-factor. Measured and modeled Q-factors deviate significantly, likely due to PCB parasitics as well as difficulties in characterizing the high-impedance inductors. A comparison of simulated passive voltage gain and LNA noise figures across varying matching network Q-factors is shown in Figure 6.6. A significant performance hit occurs when the resonator Q-factor drops from the 140 shown on the inductor datasheet to the measured Q-factor of between 30 and 40. This degradation entails a noise figure increase from 3.7 dB to 6.5 dB as well as a 6 dB decrease in the passive voltage gain obtainable. Furthermore, this degradation also



Figure 6.6: The comparison of (a) an LNA passive voltage boost, and (b) a noise figure across varying inductor Q-factors showing a 6dB drop in voltage gain as well as a 3dB noise figure hit when the inductor Q-factor drops from the modeled 140 to the measured 24.

increases the 3dB bandwidth of the input match, which decreases receiver interference rejection.

The RFFEs for both Samplifier designs utilized the same input current-reuse common-source LNA, while the second front end did not use the self-bias common-source stage but instead utilized a secondary neutralized ring amplifier to provide additional gain.

6.5 Power-efficient RF gain design

A reduction in RF front-end power consumption leads to superior sensitivity in the bit-level duty cycling scheme. For constant system-level DC power consumption, operating at a reduced power allows the RF front end to remain active for longer, which increases sensitivity. In order to maximize sensitivity, the design of power-efficient RF gain stages is crucial to system-level optimization.

Utilizing a high-gain LNA before the main RF gain stage enables relaxation in the noise figure of the RF gain stage. This relaxed noise figure allows the design to focus on optimizing the amplifier

efficiency metric shown in equation (6.17). Aside from amplifier efficiency, other design considerations for the RF gain stage are a fast-startup time required for bit-level duty cycling, robustness to PVT variation, and low voltage operation to reduce power consumption and increase headroom. One final attribute needed is a band-pass gain in the RF gain stage. Band-pass gain suppresses DC offsets in the gain stages, increasing the robustness to PVT. Band-pass gain also reduces the RF noise levels out of the amplifier, which can appreciably impact the DC operating point of the buffer amplifier.

There are a wide variety of ultra-low-power amplifiers which can provide the high levels of RF gain required in the TRF receiver. A few common amplifier topologies are shown in Figure 6.7 a,b,c,d. Figure 6.7b shows an attractive ULP amplifier topology, which is called a self-biased common source amplifier. The PMOS device and bias tee compose a simple gyrator circuit which rejects low-frequency noise and provides a band-pass response. Pseudo-resistors can be used to implement the biasing resistor used in this design in order to reduce the parasitic capacitance and improve efficiency. Unfortunately, the pseudo-resistors are very PVT sensitive, and it is challenging to synthesize relatively small value resistors. These devices typically present resistances in the tens of giga-ohms, which either significantly reduces front-end start-up time or necessitates a very large device which degrades amplifier efficiency. The amplifiers shown in Figure 6.7c,d are common current reuse amplifiers used in ultra-low-power design. The amplifier in Figure 6.7c has very high efficiency but has offset issues when cascaded in large chains, and the circuit in Figure 6.7d has degraded efficiency due to the coupling capacitor appearing in the signal path.

An exciting class of amplifiers for consideration are the regenerative amplifiers [31], [78]. These amplifiers can exhibit very high gains at low bias currents, leading to very power-efficient designs. The high efficiency arises from a slight amount of controlled positive feedback, enabling the closed-loop gain to exceed the open-loop gain of the amplifier. Typically, regenerative amplifier topologies can be mapped to conventional oscillator topologies. In these amplifiers, the loop gain is controlled digitally to set the gain and Q-factor. The amplifier employed in [31], [79] and [79] is based on a cross-coupled oscillator backed off from the oscillation point. The negative impedance of the amplifier cancels the positive resistance of the source and creates positive gain at the port



Figure 6.7: Sample RF gain cells for consideration, including: (a) a restively loaded common-source amplifier, (b) a self-based active-load common-source amplifier, (c) a current-reuse common-source amplifier, and (d) a self-biased current-reuse common-source amplifier.

of the antenna. The amplifier employed in [78] utilized a Colpitts-oscillator-based amplifier which has been backed off from the point of oscillation to operate in a regenerative gain mode. Both of these designs employ an LC resonator to form a regenerative amplifier. Resonator-based regenerative amplifiers consume large currents due to the relatively low inductor Q-factor, so a more power-efficient resonator-free amplifier is desirable.

Modifying the conventional ring oscillator into a regenerative amplifier can be accomplished through the configuration shown in 6.8a. This topology enables regenerative operation by modifying the pole associated with the third stage through the capacitor C_N . This technique enables a compact, tunable, and power-efficient regenerative amplifier design. The third stage does not require high bias currents as in the previous two stages, as it does not support high gains at the RF frequency, so



Figure 6.8: (a) Regenerative ring amplifier configured for optimum PVT robustness, where the second and third stages can be modified depending on requirements (gain, linearity, stability, and so forth). (b) Demonstration of the regenerative effect through the modification of the output capacitance on the third amplifier stage, with a constant bias current showing increasing levels of gain as regeneration is increased.

it can be current-starved to reduce power and further improve amplifier efficiency. As this design requires no pseudo-resistors, the circuit start-up can be made very fast compared to the speeds found in the more conventional ULP amplifier designs shown in Figure 6.7a,b,c,d. Through trimming both the amplifier bias current and the capacitor C_N , the phase margin can be lowered to provide higher levels of regeneration, which increases gain and the Q-factor at the cost of stability and robustness, as shown in Figure 6.8b.

A powerful method for analyzing the regenerative ring amplifier is through feedback analysis. Considering the amplifier as a transimpedance amplifier, where the input device is replaced with its small-signal equivalent, simplifies the analysis greatly, as shown in Figure 6.10a. Shunt-shunt feedback modeling, while neglecting C_{GD} , leads to an accurate model of the amplifier which captures the behavior of the ring amplifier. Examining the simplified model shown in Figure 6.10b,c, equation (6.18) defines the transimpedance from the current output of the first NMOS device to the voltage output of the second stage. The feedback path from the voltage input of the third stage to the current fed back to the input stage defines the transconductance feedback path defined by equation (6.19).

The loop gain defined as the product of (6.18) and (6.19) is used to find the amplifier phase margin. Plotting closed-loop gain times for the transconductance of the input NMOS device (6.20) gives the closed-loop voltage gain; allows for the optimization of the amplifier phase margin, Q-factor, and gain levels; and gives considerable design insight into the amplifier. This analysis is especially useful in determining the sensitivity of the gain and phase margin for a particular parameter and in optimizing across a wide range of bias currents, device sizes, and transistor-size ratios.

$$A_{OL}(\omega) = \frac{-g_{m2}R_{o1}R_{o2}}{(1+j\omega R_{o1}C_{o1})(1+j\omega R_{o2}C_{o2})}$$
(6.18)

$$A_{FB}(\omega) = \frac{g_{mp}g_{m3}R_{o3}}{(1+j\omega R_{o3}C_{o3})}$$
(6.19)

$$A_{CL}(\omega) = \frac{g_{m1}g_{m2}R_{o1}R_{o2}(1+j\omega R_{o3}C_{o3})}{(1+j\omega R_{o3}C_{o3})(1+j\omega R_{o1}C_{o1})(1+j\omega R_{o2}C_{o2}) + g_{mp}g_{m3}R_{o3}g_{m2}R_{o1}R_{o2}}$$
(6.20)

which can be modified through $g_{m1}R_{oi} = A_{si}$ where A_{si} is the self-gain of the i^{th} amplifier stage and $R_{oi}Coi = \tau_i$ where τ_i is the time constant related to the capacitor on the i'th stage into

$$A_{CL}(\omega) = \frac{A_{s1}A_{s2}(1+j\omega\tau_3)}{(1+j\omega\tau_1)(1+j\omega\tau_2)(1+j\omega\tau_3) + A_{s1}A_{s3}A_{s2}}$$
(6.21)

assuming $g_{mp} = g_{m1}$.

The demonstrated regenerative ring amplifier in the first-generation Samplifier achieved a roughly 26 dB voltage gain at a DC power of $7.5\mu A$, while the second design had a simulated power consumption of $7\mu A$ and 32 dB due to operating at a lower phase margin than the initial design. Varying the second design across process and temperature corners saw a sub-2 degree phase margin degradation and a 1 dB gain degradation. These results indicate that this amplifier topology



Figure 6.9: (a) Feedback amplifier model of the regenerative ring amplifier, where the forward TIA path and reverse TCA paths are shown. (b) Forward TIA path from input device to the output of the second stage. (c) Feedback TCA controlling regeneration through the output capacitance C_L

potentially offers a very- high-efficiency low-power RF amplifier suitable for use in the Samplifier design.

6.6 **RF buffer and MEMS interface design**

One distinct drawback of the filter configuration shown in Figure 6.3 is that the RF amplifiers must drive the off-chip filter and then return to the chip to drive the ED. This interface is very susceptible to parasitic capacitance and can require very high bias current levels in the RF buffer design. For reference, in the first Samplifier design, the RF buffer consumed roughly 40% of the RF power, while, in the second Samplifier, the RF buffer consumed roughly 35% of the RF bias current. This interface also presents very high levels of insertion loss and requires careful co-design between the RF buffer stage, PCB interface, MEMS filter, and ED circuit.



Figure 6.10: Variation in load capacitance and the variation between Q-factor, gain, and phase margin is well predicted by the simplified model of a ring amplifier.

The high sensitivity of this high-impedance interface to parasitic capacitances complicates the design. When high capacitance levels are present, the insertion loss of the MEMS filter increases, as the circuit is more susceptible to the finite Q-factor in the MEMS resonator. Two output designs have been simulated and verified in the first- and second-generation Samplifier designs. The first design was a common drain buffer amplifier presenting a low source impedance to the MEMS resonator and utilizing an external inductor to resonate out the capacitance at the interface and serve as a DC return path. The second design utilized a current-reuse common-source output stage and no external inductor.

6.6.1 Inductor-based output driver

A model of the interface used in the first design is shown in Figure 6.11a and utilizes a CMOS driver amplifier coupled onto a Rogers 4350 PCB, which houses the resonating inductor and MEMS filter. Afterwards, this filter is bonded to the PCB and back into the CMOS chip. Due to the high impedance interface and relatively low operating frequency, the impact of the wire



Figure 6.11: (a) Model of the MEMS filter-RF CMOS interface, including the output inductor and Rogers PCB. (b) A circuit-level model of the output interface at the resonant frequency of the MEMS filter. The ED is modeled as a shunt RC circuit, and the driving amplifier is modeled with a voltage-controlled current source. (c) Finally, the analysis method used to estimate the response of (b), where series-to-parallel transforms are used to simplify the circuit.

bonds is seen to be negligible. Figure 6.11b models this circuit at the resonant frequency of the MEMS filter, allowing a simple model to be formed. The RF buffer stage can be replaced by its Norton equivalent generator, which is defined by its transconductance and output impedance. The motional resistance of the MEMS filter is modeled as R_L and is directly related to the Q-factor of the MEMS filter. The finite Q-factor of the output resonating inductor is lumped into a shunt resistance R_Q , and the MEMS series resonator has been canceled out, presenting a low impedance at resonance. To simplify this network, series-parallel transformations (Figure 6.11c) can be used. Assuming that the Q-factor of the output capacitance from the ED capacitance C_{ED} and C_{PO} is of a sufficiently high Q-factor (Q > 5) leads to the model shown in Figure 6.11c. This is a good assumption for reasonable values of detector input impedance ($R_{ED} > 10k\Omega$) and parasitic capacitance ($C_{ED} + C_{PO} < 1pF$). Analyzing this model under the assumptions above leads to a voltage

at the output of the amplifier of

$$V_{o \ Amp} = g_{m \ CD}(R_o / / R_Q / / R_{SH}), \tag{6.22}$$

with

$$R_{Sh} = \frac{R_L + R_{ED}/Q_{ED}^2}{(R_L + R_{ED}/Q_{ED}^2)(\omega C_{ED} + C_{PO})^2},$$
(6.23)

where $Q_{ED} = \omega R_{ED}(C_P C_{ED})$, omega is the operating frequency, and the other parameters are the same as those in Figure 6.11. Once this voltage is known, the voltage delivered to the load can be found through AC voltage division (equation (6.24)) between the loss resistance of the MEMS R_L and the load presented by R_{ED} , C_{ED} , and C_P .

$$V_{ED} = V_{o \ Amp} \frac{\sqrt{(R_{ED}/Q_{ED}^2)^2 + (1/(\omega C_{ED} + C_{PO}))^2}}{\sqrt{(R_L + R_{ED}/Q_{ED}^2)^2 + (1/(\omega C_{ED} + C_{PO}))^2}}.$$
(6.24)

For reasonable values of R_S , R_{ED} , C_{ED} , and C_{PO} , the AC voltage division in (6.24) approaches unity, indicating that (6.22) is sufficient for estimating the interface loss. This analysis provides design intuition behind the impacts of the decreased MEMS filter Q-factor (increased R_L) and parasitic capacitance at the output node. A comparison between the simulated and modeled (equations (6.22) and (6.24)) insertion loss across varying C_P and R_L is shown in Figure 6.12. For small R_L , the parasitic capacitance has a negligible impact on the filter insertion loss. For low parasitic capacitance levels, the filter loss resistance R_L also has a very weak impact on the overall insertion loss on the filter, as it is in series with the high impedance of the ED. Unfortunately, when both C_P and R_L are relatively high, both factor into the insertion loss of the filter. An important conclusion from this analysis is that while the MEMS filter Q-factor (R_L) is critical in reducing interface loss, the parasitic capacitance at the output of the MEMS filter also plays a significant role.

A primary limitation of this output design is inductive coupling from the input matching network to the output interface. The simulation shows that low levels of inductive coupling between the output and input can lead to front-end instability. The initial output buffer design presents an impedance match between the amplifier and detector. A better design methodology is maximizing power (voltage) delivered to the load for a given buffer bias current. The difference between the



Figure 6.12: Comparison between the model shown in equation (6.22) (dotted line), the model shown in 6.24, and the simulation of the output interface of CMOS chip. Strong agreement is seen between the models (< 2dB), demonstrating the significance of both the parasitic capacitance at the interface as well as the Q-factor of the MEMS filter (R_L). A major conclusion from this modeling is that parasitic capacitance is as major of a contributor to insertion loss as the MEMS Q-factor is, indicating that both need to be considered in the design. The parameters used in the models are extracted from the DC operating point and are as follows: $g_{m Amp} = 117\mu S$, $R_o = R_Q = 7k\Omega$, $R_{ED} = 10k\Omega$, and $C_{ED} = 100 fF$, with the unloaded insertion loss of the buffer found to be -5.6dB.

classical power- matching technique and the proposed technique lies in the assumption about the signal source (buffer amplifier). Different buffer topologies present different source impedances as well as different powers available from the source.

To create an impedance matched output, a common drain output buffer was chosen for use in the initial design. Switching to a high output impedance common-source stage provides higher signal levels to the ED despite a degraded power match. While the common-source amplifier requires prohibitively high bias currents to present a power match, the unmatched common-source stage can provide higher signal levels to the ED than the impedance-matched common drain stage.



Figure 6.13: (a) Model of the MEMS filter-RF CMOS interface. (b) A circuit-level model of the output interface at the resonant frequency of the filter modeling the ED as a shunt RC circuit and the driving amplifier with a voltage-controlled current source. (c) Finally, the analysis method used to estimate the response of (b), where series-to-parallel transforms and a Thevenin transform are used to simplify the circuit.

6.6.2 Inductor-free output stage design

The second-generation Samplifier used an inductor-free output buffer design. This design choice removed to the inductive coupling issues and required fewer external components. In the previous design, the inductor was utilized to form the DC return path for the common drain output stage. Replacing the common drain output stage with a current-reuse common-source amplifier not only improves power efficiency but also naturally includes a current-return path through the second amplifying device. While it would seem that forgoing the use of an inductor to resonate out the parasitic capacitance would degrade the front-end gain, the inductance of the MEMS filter absorbs the parasitic capacitance. Furthermore, as there is no need for additional external components directly die to die, bonding can be used in the output stage.

Direct modeling of this interface is shown in Figure 6.13a. A similar analysis method to the one
used in 6.11 exists for this output configuration. Utilizing series-to-parallel transformations on the source impedance presented by the amplifier output impedances R_o and C_P as well as the load impedance presented by R_{ED} and $C_P + C_{ED}$, along with a Thevenin transformation on the source, leads to the second network in 6.13c. The inductance absorbs the series capacitances C_P and $C_P + C_{ED}$ and shifts the resonant frequency of the MEMS resonator by

$$f_c = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{L_R C_{eq}}},\tag{6.25}$$

where

$$C_{eq} = \frac{C_P C_R (C_P + C_{ED})}{C_P C_R + C_R (C_P + C_{ED}) + C_P (C_P + C_{ED})}.$$
(6.26)

An estimate of the resonant frequency shift can be found from the motional capacitance of 1.05 fF, which is measured from the filter samples and the motional inductance of 130nH, along with the estimated parasitic capacitance of 250 fF in parallel with the ED input capacitance of 100 fF. An estimate of the unloaded resonator frequency is 429.9MHz, whereas, under the loading shown in Figure 6.13c,) this frequency shifts to 430.35MHz or roughly 0.3%. If this small shift in center frequency is accounted for in the filter and circuit design, this shift does not present a significant issue in performance.

Estimating the voltage delivered to the load can be performed using the third model in Figure 6.13 with

$$V_{Rect} = V_{th} \frac{R_{ED}/Q_{ED}^2}{R_{ED}/Q_{ED}^2 + R_L + R_o/Q_{in}^2},$$
(6.27)

and

$$V_{th} = V_i g_m \sqrt{(R_o/Q_{in}^2)^2 + (1/\omega C_P)^2},$$
(6.28)

where Q_{in} is the Q-factor of the RC parallel circuit formed from the amplifier output resistance, C_P , Q_{ED} is the Q-factor of the ED impedance, and V_{th} is the Thevenin equivalent voltage of the RF amplifier loaded by its output impedance and the capacitor C_P . These results confirm that the inductor-free design combined with a high-power-gain current-reuse common-source amplifier produces an efficient interface. A comparison between the two interface design techniques illustrates the superior performance of the inductor- free current-reuse common-source amplifier in terms of insertion loss and bandwidth. In the first Samplifier, the output interface showed an 6.5 dB insertion loss and a 3dB bandwidth of 1.2 MHz, while the second Samplifier interface showed a power gain of 1.3 dB and a 3dB bandwidth of 1.1 MHz when assuming a fixed parasitic capacitance of 250fF. Comparing current-reuse buffers with and without an external inductor showed a 1 dB improvement in gain when using the inductor. Given that the performance improvement gained from using the output inductor is small, and the potential instability issues which arise from inductive coupling, a direct interface was chosen.

6.7 **RF envelope detector design**

The final design decision in the RF front-end design is the choice of RF ED. The RF ED is used to convert the RF signal to baseband/IF frequencies. Due to the high sensitivity targeted as well as the limited availability of RF gain, the RF ED is designed to work within the square-law regime. A back-of-the envelope calculation for the gain required to drive the ED into the linear regime shows that over 90 dB of RF gain is needed for a -110dB input signal. Not only is this gain challenging to realize in CMOS, but it would severely limit the linearity of the front end and does not present a practical option for ultra-low- power applications.

Chapter 2 presented a detailed analysis of ED circuits, including accurate and scalable models for the responsivity, input impedance, and output noise levels. The same metrics that were involved in the design of the ED-first receivers apply to the TRF front-end receivers and include primarily response speed, OCVS, detector NEP, and input impedance. The Samplifier requires much faster response speeds due to the bit-level, duty-cycled nature of the front end. For this reason, a high-impedance detector with many stages, such as the detector used in Chapter 3, is impractical. Similar to the case for the ED- first receiver, a significant design decision is the choice of which ED architecture is appropriate.

The two types of detectors, as mentioned in Chapter 2, are the passive and active detectors shown in Figure 6.15. Equation 2.39 from Chapter 2 allows for a direct comparison between the two topologies. In particular, this equation compares the sensitivity of a passive ED with that of an active ED. It also reveals the bias current of the active ED at which the two detectors output noise levels normalize to their OCVS are equivalent. Choosing a value for the source impedance presented by the RF buffer and MEMS filter of roughly $5k\Omega$ from the simulations in the previous section and a sub-threshold slope of 1.45 extracted from the process equation (2.39) leads to an expected active ED bias current of about $20\mu A$. This inflection bias point at which the noise performance of the two detectors is similar is confirmed through simulation of both a passive TMD ED and a common-source active detector.

While a required active detector bias current of $20\mu A$ would increase the system RFFE bias current considerably (25%), it would not dominate front-end power. Considering the 1/f noise contribution reveals the primary issues with adopting this architecture, namely, input capacitance and flicker noise. For a low-threshold NFET detector with an input device sized at $10\mu m X 100\mu m$ biased at $20\mu A$, a 1/f corner of 1kHz is observed. The impedance loading for an active device of this size would be considerable, presenting roughly seven pF of input capacitance as well as a $2k\Omega$ shunt resistance. A similar design with the input device sized at $5\mu m X 50\mu m$ shows 1.2pF and $5k\Omega$ with a 3kHz corner frequency. Further shrinking the design to a $2\mu m X 20\mu m$ device produces a 1/f corner frequency of 21kHz with an input capacitance of 400 fF and a shunt resistance of roughly $10k\Omega$.

Utilizing a two-tone down-conversion mitigates the issues with input impedance and flicker noise [49], as the second frequency is higher than the 1/f noise corner. Unfortunately, this method has a fundamental 3dB SNR hit over single-tone modulation and requires a more complicated transmitter. For both the power savings as well as the flicker noise and input impedance performance, a ten-stage pseudo-differential triode mode Dickson detector is used in both Samplifier designs. The envelope detector exhibits a voltage domain OCVS of 100V/V and a tunable input impedance

from $5k\Omega$ to $50k\Omega$ at a very low input capacitance of 100fF.

6.8 Simulation and measurement results

Both systems have been extensively simulated to characterize their expected performances regarding power consumption, sensitivity, and interference rejection. Due to the very high impedance nature of the RF signal path, direct measurements for many sub-systems are challenging. The systems have been characterized, where possible, with direct measurements, which have been supplemented by simulation results. For brevity, the performance of the second Samplifier front end is shown via both simulation and measurement results. The second front-end design utilizes the experience and intuition gained from the first design in order to obtain a better performance in terms of the primary performance metrics.

6.8.1 Front-end sensitivity and gain

The significance of the front-end RF gain highlighted in Sections 6.1 and 6.2 helps determine the overall sensitivity of the receiver. Due to the very high impedance nature of the output interface, accurate measurement is difficult. Direct measurement of the RF gain is possible through measuring the ED output voltage. Figure 6.16 shows the simulated RF gain from the input to the CMOS chip to the input of the MEMS filter across varying amplifier stages. At 430MHz, the RF chain amplifier efficiency (6.17) is found to be roughly 1.2*M*. This performance is achieved thanks to the combination of moderate inversion biasing and the ultra-low-power RF regenerative ring amplifiers. The band-pass nature of the ring amplifier gain at 430MHz shows roughly a 3.3dB gain variation across a -30 to 30 degree Celsius range, indicating robustness to temperature variation in terms of the front-end performance. The phase margin is simulated across this same temperature range and is shown to be less than 1 degree.

Figure 6.17 shows the gain from the RF input, which includes the effects of input impedance matching showing a total efficiency of roughly 1.8*M*. The efficiency is boosted by the passive voltage gain obtained via the input impedance matching. This input match demonstrates an input Q-factor of roughly 40 and a bandwidth of 10 MHz. Including the full RF amplifier chain into the ED is shown in Figure 6.18, where the RF gain is shown to be 68dB and an improved front-end bandwidth is reduced from 10MHz to 550kHz. This tight RF output bandwidth reduces the impact of out-of-band interference and RF noise self-mixing effect. Overall the Q-factor increases from 5, which only considers the CMOS circuit, to 40 when combining the passive impedance matching and then increases to roughly 650 when taking into account the output MEMS filter.

Measurement of RF gain using an assumed detector OCVS of 100V/V is accomplished by viewing the output signal from the ED. The RFFE gain was measured at nominal bias currents and recorded as: 43 dB for the standalone CMOS, 63dB for the CMOS and input matching, and 64.5dB for the complete RF front-end gain. The characterization of RF gain across frequency is shown in Figure 6.19, which shows a narrower input RF bandwidth than the simulated 550kHz, likely due to the increased resonator Q-factor.

6.8.2 Front-end linearity

Front-end linearity is simulated through B1dB and B3dB are measures of front-end compression points for a given blocker power. The interference rejection of any receiver does not depend solely on the RF front end but also depends on the digital and baseband circuits. The blocker compression points indicate the failure point of the RF front-end, after which point the system is desensitized, even for an ideal baseband. The simulation of blocker 1dB compression is shown in Figure 6.20 across varying blocker offset frequencies, indicating the linearity of the front end in the presence of blocking signals. These results suggest the front end can tolerate an in-band interfering signal of -75dBm, which, for an ideal baseband, corresponds to an interference rejection of 33dBm. The measured B1dB and B3dB corresponded to -79dBm and -74dBm, respectively, showing strong agreement with the simulation.

6.8.3 Active power consumption and startup time

The RF front-end startup time is characterized through both direct measurements and simulation, resulting in a simulated startup time of roughly $10\mu s$ produced via measurement and of less than $3\mu s$ produced via simulation. This discrepancy is likely due to additional capacitance in the bias lines as well as the slow slew rate of the observation buffers at the ED output. A measured power consumption of $34\mu W$ is similar to the simulated power consumption of $38\mu W$ but reduced compared to simulation for a given RF gain and ring amplifier center frequency. This discrepancy is likely due to reduced model accuracy in the moderate inversion region, which is difficult to model without EKV-based models (BSIM6) [72].

6.9 Conclusions

Careful design is required for optimizing the TRF front end beyond -100 dBm, but it is possible at bias currents of less than $100\mu A$. Optimization of both gain and power is possible through utilizing power-efficient RF gain cells and is necessary for obtaining the desired sensitivities and power levels. Finally, optimization of the output interface, as well as the noise bandwidth into the detector, is critical for obtaining the desired sensitivities.

This work opens the door for sub-microwatt RF front ends, which can run for years without battery power while obtaining similar sensitives to designs in the 100's of micro-watts regime.

6.10 Contributions

- 1. Noise analysis of TRF front ends showing optimization strategies for the design.
- 2. Design of the major blocks in the RF front end, including the LNA, gain stage buffer, output stage, and ED.

- 3. Developed high- impedance LNA design techniques and applied these to the Samplifier front end.
- 4. Developed a ring amplifier architecture and theory of operation for use in the Samplifier.
- 5. Explored the output buffer and MEMS interface design and optimized them in terms of power consumption.
- 6. Designed an ED for integration into the system.



Figure 6.14: Comparison between the model shown in equation (6.27) (dotted line) and the simulation of the output interface of the CMOS chip shown in Figure 6.13. There is strong agreement between the model and simulation (< 1*dB*). This plot demonstrates the significance of both parasitic capacitance at the interface and the Q-factor of the MEMS filter (R_L). Similar to the interface presented in the previous section, both resistance and capacitance are significant in the overall insertion loss. These results show that the MEMS resonator can successfully absorb the parasitic capacitance, which, combined with a superior buffer design, enables lower insertion loss at iso-power compared to the design presented in the previous section. The parameters used in the models are extracted from the DC operating point and are as follows: $g_{m Amp} = 360\mu S$, $R_o = 10k\Omega$, $R_{ED} = 10k\Omega$, and $C_{ED} = 100 fF$, with the unloaded insertion loss of the buffer found to be -5.6dB.



Figure 6.15: Two ULP ED design choices: (a) a passive ED exemplified by the Triode Mode Dickson detector, and (b) active detectors such as the self-biased common-source detector using a DTMOS connection for boosting OCVS, as shown in [4].



Figure 6.16: RF front-end gain, not including the MEMS filter or input impedance matching showing a 40dB gain at the center frequency of the ring amplifier.



Figure 6.17: Simulated RFFE gain, including the effects of input matching boosting the gain from 40dB to 60dB and the Q-factor from 5 to 40.



Figure 6.18: Simulated gain with the MEMS filter, showing a Q-factor of 650 and a gain of 68 dB.



Figure 6.19: Measurement of RF front-end gain out of the envelope detector circuit showing a high Q-factor and very high RF gain of 64.5 dB.



Figure 6.20: Simulation of a blocker 1dB compression point which indicates limitations in obtainable receiver CIR for in-band interference. The receiver can tolerate a -75dBm in-band interferer at 3dB degradation before the RFFE fails.

CHAPTER 7

OTHER WORK: PHOTONICALLY-DRIVEN RADIATORS

Optically-driven electromagnetic radiators combine mm-wave antennas with broadband and highpower photodetectors to produce high-power free-space RF signals. There is an increasing need for robust, high-RF-power mm-wave sources for applications, including high-throughput communications, medical imaging, and defense applications. In these applications, photodiode-driven radiators offer several attractive advantages over purely electronic sources such as inherently wideband operation, high-output power levels, and decreased losses associated with feed networks in large-scale phased arrays.

Microwave photonic radiators employ two lasers offset in a wavelength in such a manner that the lasers are coupled into a photodetector, producing a beat frequency proportional to the difference in wavelengths and then coupled into free space through an antenna [80], as shown in Figure 7.1. Optimization of the coupling between the antenna and photodetector is critical for efficient radiation; additionally, thermal and mechanical considerations are essential design factors.

Presenting a strong impedance match between the photodiode and antenna is essential for highpowered operation. Parasitic substrate modes can distort the radiation pattern and reduce the efficiency of the antenna and must be suppressed through careful design. The coupling between the antenna and photodetector was optimized while pursuing a robust and inexpensive mm-wave radiator design without the use of an external silicon lens or complicated antenna fabrication techniques.

This chapter presents an integrated photonically-driven radiator operating between 95 and 110 GHz



Figure 7.1: A schematic diagram demonstrating a system used for the generation of mmwave radiation via optical heterodyning. Two laser signals are coupled in the photodetector, which extracts the output signal in the current domain and drives the mm-wave antenna.

and demonstrating an -1.5dBm EIRP (effective isotropic radiated power) and wide-band operation, whose photodiode operation was shown in [81]. A sandwiched Vivaldi was integrated with a high-power flip-chip bonded MUTC photodetector to create a robust compact and integrated mm-wave radiator (Figure 7.2). Previously demonstrated works produced EIRP levels of up to -2.4dBm though the use of silicon lenses or 3D horn antennas [82]. This work lead to the publications [?], [83], and [84]

7.0.1 Antenna design

A Vivaldi antenna was chosen due to its high gain, wide bandwidth, and end-fire beam, which is amendable to the implementation of compact large antenna arrays. The Vivaldi antenna is an exponentially tapered slot-line, in which the opening width typically determines the lowest operating frequency of the antenna. The antenna is fabricated on top of a 10mil thick AIN substrate to enhance its thermal conductivity, thus enabling optimal output power from the photodetector by



Figure 7.2: Diagram detailing the proposed antenna system showing the major components, including the photodiode, antenna, and dielectric superstrate.

mitigating thermal effects. The low conductivity of undoped AIN also provides small dielectric losses associated with coupling-to-substrate modes.

Tapered slot-line antennas on dielectric substrates can couple power into dielectric substrate modes, reducing their effective efficiency. For a low-loss substrate such as undoped AlN, this loss is generated from stray beams formed when the dielectric thickness is larger than

$$(\sqrt{\epsilon_r} - 1)d/\lambda_0 < .03,\tag{7.1}$$

where epsilon is the dielectric constant of the medium, d is the dielectric thickness, and lambda is the free-space wavelength [85].

Various methods are employed in the literature for reducing the coupling of power into the substrate modes at these frequencies, such as the use of a dielectric lens, which is a bulky and expensive option [86]. Another method particular to tapered slot antennas is fabricating the antennas on thin dielectric membranes. However, designs on such thin substrates may present mechanical stability issues as well as complicated manufacturing requirements. Another substrate mode suppression technique involves removing the dielectric in the slot region, which requires an etch into the dielectric of $> 50\mu m$ for operation at 110 GHz [86].

A cheaper and simpler solution in the form of a dielectric superstrate cut from the same wafer that the antennas were fabricated from was placed on top of the radiator, creating a sandwiched design [87]. The dielectric sandwiching technique creates a more symmetric environment for the antenna and thus improves the radiation pattern through the suppression of substrate modes, as shown in Fig. 2. This dielectric superstrate technique resulted in a limited bandwidth compared with a free- space Vivaldi but enabled efficient operation in the pass-band in the desired radiation direction. A detailed diagram showing the significant design variables for the Vivaldi antenna with dielectric superstrate is shown in Figure 7.3.

7.0.2 Antenna PD integration and simulation results

Optimum radiator design requires careful co-design between the antenna and the photodiode, with a particular focus on the interface impedances. The DC bias of the PDs must be considered during the design of the antenna to ensure that proper impedance matching is maintained at mm-wave frequencies. Two approaches were investigated: the first approach applied the bias along the edge of the antenna arms where most of the power had already radiated from the antenna, minimizing the effect of any impedance placed by the bias network at that node. The second approach utilized a quarter-wave open circuit, followed by a length of transmission line, whose inductance resonates the parasitic capacitance of the PD. The second biasing approach had the advantage of simultaneously producing isolation from unknown impedances at the DC biasing points as well as improving the match between the photodetector and antenna. Due to the improved match when utilizing smaller devices, the quarter wavelength transmission line biasing method was used in the final design.

The PD is modeled as a current source in parallel with a capacitance C_j and a series resistance Rs and inductance Ls that determine the optimal impedance match for the antenna [88]. The Vivaldi



Figure 7.3: Vivaldi antenna design showing major design parameters and relative locations of the bias network and superstrate.

antenna is designed for maximum EIRP, which requires good matching between the PD and the antenna as well as high antenna efficiency. The antenna was initially designed for integration with a 5um- diameter PD with a predicted input capacitance of 10 fF. Designing for the small capacitance of the $5\mu m$ PD resulted in a real input impedance of the antenna of around 80 in the band of interest. A shunt inductor matching network integrated into the DC feed network was designed to resonate out C_j , as shown in Figure 7.4.

The effect of this matching network rotates the load impedance seen by the PD along a constant real admittance contour of the Smith chart closer to a conjugate match. However, 14um diameter PDs with input capacitances of 70 fF have been used in these preliminary measurements due to



Figure 7.4: A lumped-element model of the Vivaldi antenna photodiode interfaces, where the DC bias path is used as an inductor to partially resonate out the parasitic capacitance of the photodiode.

availability, reducing the achievable EIRP, as expected. Figure 7.5 shows the simulated frequency performance of the PD-antenna system for various PD dimension capacitances.

The simulated antenna input impedance is fit to a 80Ω resistance in parallel with a 130pH inductance, which is in agreement with the theoretical model and antenna test structure measurement results and shown in Figure 7.6.

The simulated radiation pattern of the designed antenna is plotted in Figure 7.7, showing that the radiation bandwidth was around 10 GHz with a simulated gain of 7dBi, where the parasitic coupling into substrate modes from the antenna is the primary limitation on the bandwidth. With a photocurrent of 20mA, the simulated delivered power to the antenna was -3dBm, which, combined with a simulated gain of the antenna, yields a simulated EIRP of 4 dBm.

7.0.3 Measurement results

The photodetector and antenna are characterized independently to predict the performance theoretically. The integrated system is measured directly to compared with the estimation from the block-level measurement. The integrated system is shown in the substrate and board-level photos



Figure 7.5: Simulation results of the EIRP of the integrated photodiode antenna combination showing dependence upon photodiode size. Increasing the diode dimensions leads to reduced radiated power.

in Figure 7.8. Similar PDs have been shown to provide 9.6 dBm of output power at 100 GHz with 49 mA photocurrent utilizing inductive peaking into a 50 termination [88].

The antenna and biasing network test structures are measured independently with a Keysight PNA Network Analyzer and OML frequency extenders operating up to 110 GHz. The antenna is measured through direct-wafer probing with MPI Titan RF probes and a 23dB gain horn antenna, and a down-conversion mixer was placed in the far-field of the radiator, as shown in Fig. 9. The equivalent models of the matching network and antenna are verified through measurements of the probed measurements from Figure 7.6.

The radiation pattern of the antenna is measured in the far-field using a horn antenna with a Wband mixer to down-convert the received signal from RF to a 2 GHz IF frequency. After downconversion, the signal is measured with a Keysight PXA 9030A spectrum analyzer. The endfire gain of the antenna was measured to be 7dBi and calculated from the received power, the



Figure 7.6: This figure presents a comparison between the measured and modeled antenna next to the estimated impedance of the photodiodes from various areas. This result indicates that the impedance match is optimized for smaller diode areas.

conversion loss of the mixer, and the Friss free-space propagation loss equation.

$$G_{T(dBi)} = P_{Meas.} - P_{Trans.} + PL_{(dB)} - G_{R(dBi)} + C.L_{(dB)},$$
(7.2)

where P_{Meas} is the measured power of the spectrum analyzer, PL is the free-space path loss, G_T is the gain on the receive antenna, and CL is the conversion loss on the harmonic mixer.

The E-plane radiation pattern was measured by sweeping the angle of the receiving antenna with respect to the transmitting antenna while maintaining a constant distance (Figure 7.9).

Light from two distributed feedback lasers with constant frequency offset is combined into a singlemode fiber and amplified with an Erbium-doped fiber amplifier (EDFA) and attenuated with a vari-



Figure 7.7: Simulation of antenna gain versus frequency when using the dielectric superstrate technique. Results show the beam radiating in the end-fire direction across 10GHz of bandwidth.

able optical attenuator (VOA) to illuminate the PD and is depicted in Figure 7.10. The radiated EM field is measured using the same receiver as the antenna characterization. The 6dB frequency bandwidth is measured as 14 GHz by sweeping the beat frequency between the two lasers and thus the frequency of the radiated RF signal, as shown in Figure 7.11. The measured maximum EIRP is -1.5dBm, where this output power is measured under a DC bias of -3V and an unsaturated photocurrent of 20mA. It is expected that higher output power can be achieved by driving the photodetector further into saturation. Between 100 and 110 GHz, the measured and simulated system performances differ by about 7dB. This discrepancy between measurement and simulation can be attributed to various non-idealities, including increased losses on the antenna, process variation in the photodetector, and increased parasitic capacitance in the interface between the photodetector and the antenna



Figure 7.8: Die photo of the implemented antenna system showing it both with and without the dielectric superstrate on top of the Vivaldi antenna.

7.0.4 Conclusions

This work shows a mm-wave antenna integrated with a high-power MUTC photodiode for operation in the W-band, where parasitic substrate modes require careful antenna integration design without the use of complicated post-processing on the antenna. An EIRP of -1.5dBm unsaturated output power with 20mA of current is observed at 100 GHz. Higher output powers are anticipated through integration with a smaller PD with lower capacitance.

7.0.5 Contributions

- Led the development of the antenna design.
- Developed the techniques for substrate mode suppression in the antenna.



Figure 7.9: Measured antenna gain in the E-cut of the antenna plane showing strong agreement with the simulation.

- Co-led the integration between the photodiode and antenna.
- Co-led the measurement and characterization of the emitter.

This work was done in collaboration with Keye Sun and Qinglong Li.



Figure 7.10: Measurement set-up for the RF photonic radiator using two DFB lasers coupled in an ED to drive the PD. The receiver is composed of a Pacific mm 6th harmonic mixer and spectrum analyzer signal generator combination.



Figure 7.11: Measurement of the antenna photodiode EIRP across a wide frequency range. The discrepancy between simulation and measurement is likely due to additional interface capacitance between the antenna and photodiode.

CHAPTER 8

CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

This work has contributed to the development of near-zero power level wake-up receivers by helping to extend the state-of-the-art in sensitivity over 50dB. This massive sensitivity improvement required contributions from many aspects of the system design, ranging from ultra-low-power digital design and algorithms to nanowatt-power-level baseband and reference design and including the RF designs presented in this work. This work helps to bridge the application versus performance divide in sub-microwatt receivers. The development of accurate and scalable models for both the RF EDs and the noise mechanisms at play in the TRF receivers has laid a foundation for the design of more sensitive receivers. The insights developed with these analyses have both directly led to design improvements and new component topologies as well as helped reveal fundamental limitations of these receiver architectures. Through the adoption of the TRF receiver and the bit-level duty cycling technique, this work has contributed to the development of the Samplifier receiver. This highly adaptable architecture has demonstrated state-of-the=art performance combined with a high degree of flexibility.

While this work has dramatically extended the sensitivity of sub-microwatt receivers, more work is required to increase the interference robustness of these systems. As sub microwatt receivers are now more sensitive, their relative interference robustness must improve in order to take full advantage of these high sensitivities. This goal can be pursued through adaptions in the signaling techniques used, improving gain and offset correction algorithms, and developing more interference-robust designs.

8.1 Summary of contributions

8.1.1 Square-law envelope detector analysis and design.

- 1. Developed decoupled linear network models for modeling behavior of envelope detector circuits.
- 2. Applied decoupled linear network analysis to accurately model the detector sensitivity, output noise, input impedance, and transient response.
- 3. Developed the co-design methodology for the matching network, envelope detector, and baseband circuitry.
- 4. Developed the theory of comparing active and passive detectors, enabling robust comparisons between architectures.
- 5. Taped out test structures, verifying the modeling of the detectors.

8.1.2 Interference-robust detector in the first near-zero-power-level wake-up receivers.

- 1. Led system-level design identifying critical components and requirements for system operation.
- 2. Led baseband design and interfacing between the detector and baseband amplifier.
- Designed the PCB and high- impedance interfacing to the envelope detector and worked with the ED designer to utilize the theory on optimal sensitivity and power consumption for an ED-first receiver.
- 4. Developed the high-level idea and flow chart for the automatic offset compensation used in this design.

- 5. Performed top-cell integration and floor planning for system-level integration.
- 6. Led the measurement and characterization of the receiver.

8.1.3 Detector architecture exploration - the triode mode Dickson

- 1. Discovered weaknesses inherent in the Dickson architecture and related these to the device impedance.
- 2. Developed the TMD ("Triode Mode Dickson") topology and verified the operating principle through simulation.
- 3. Developed the theory behind the operation and verified it analytically through simulation and measurement.
- 4. Compared the TMD to the Dickson and other passive envelope detector architectures to discover the detectors merits.
- 5. Taped out test structures and measured results, verifying the theory developed for the TMD detector.

8.1.4 Bit-level duty cycled TRF receiver design (Samplifier)

- 1. Co-developed the high-level conceptual idea behind the Samplifier architecture and proposed it as a solution to the SNR limitations found in the current state-of-the-art.
- 2. Developed the modeling techniques and designs which enabled the TRF architecture to make a greater than 20 dB jump in sensitivity over the current state-of-the-art designs.
- 3. Developed a system-level architecture including the use of principal components needed for successful demonstration.
- 4. Developed the theory behind the interference-related limitations associated with bit-level duty cycling and proposed a two-tone modulation to reduce these effects.

- 5. Contributed to the development of the AGOC architectures, explicitly helping to develop the analog block requirements and architecture for the system.
- 6. Led team of students working on sub-system design and oversaw the overall system architecture.
- 7. Developed the system architect and top-level integration for both generations of wake-up receivers.
- 8. PCB design and testing lead for the first Samplifier, as well as PCB design and testing assistant on the second.

8.1.5 Tuned front end receiver analysis and design for Samplifier wake-up receivers

- 1. Conducted the noise analysis of TRF front ends showing optimization strategies for the design.
- 2. Designed the major blocks in the RF front end, including the LNA, gain stage buffer, output stage, and envelope detector.
- 3. Developed high impedance LNA design techniques and applied these to the Samplifier front end.
- 4. Developed the ring amplifier architecture and its theory of operation for use in the Samplifier.
- 5. Explored output buffer and MEMS interface design and optimized them for power consumption.
- 6. Designed the envelope detector for integration into the system.

8.1.6 Other work: Photonically-driven radiators

- Led the development of the antenna design.
- Developed the techniques for substrate mode suppression in the antenna.
- Co-led the integration between the photodiode and antenna.
- Co-led the measurement and characterization of the emitter.

8.2 Future directions

Significant work not captured in this thesis is currently underway towards improvement in the robustness of sub-microwatt wake-up receivers. A third-generation Samplifier receiver has been taped out at UVa which promises to improve both interference robustness as well as temperature stability substantially. This work employs entirely integrated bias generation and should present very robust performance across temperature and process drift. Furthermore, this work employs more robust signaling techniques which promise to overcome the shortcomings of the two-tone demodulation. Finally, a substantial improvement in interference robustness is expected from a nanowatt-power-level detector-first "canary path" which detects the presence of RF interference and adjusts the gain to ensure linearity in the front end and baseband.

Further architectural explorations promise to reveal a path towards greater robustness but will require careful considerations in the frequency synthesizer. Overall, this work has opened a path to better designs in this space and can be used as a stepping stone for further exploration.

8.3 Publications

8.3.1 Accepted and Submitted Conference Publications

- J. Moody, K. Sun, Q. Li, A. Beling, S. M. Bowers, "A Vivaldi antenna based W-band MUTC photodiode driven radiator, 2016 IEEE International Topical Meeting on Microwave Photonics (MWP), Long Beach, CA, 2016, pp. 217-220. [JM1]
- K. Sun, J. Moody, Q. Li, S. M. Bowers, A. Beling, "High-power integrated photodiodeantenna emitter for 100GHz applications, OSA Integrated Photonics Research (IPR) Conference, July 2016. [JM2]
- P. Bassirian, J. Moody, S. M. Bowers, "Analysis of quadratic Dickson based envelope detectors for IoE sensor node applications, 2017 IEEE MTT-S International Microwave Symposium (IMS), Honolulu, HI, 2017, pp. 1-4. [JM3]
- P. Bassirian, J. Moody, S. M. Bowers, "Event-driven wake-up receivers: Applications and design challenges, 2017 IEEE 60th International Midwest Symposium on Circuits and Systems (MWSCAS), Boston, MA, 2017, pp. 1-4. [JM4]
- J. Moody, P. Bassirian, A. Roy, Y. Feng, S. Li, R. Costanzo, N. S. Barker, B. H. Calhoun, S. M. Bowers, "An 8.3 nW -72 dBm event driven IoE wake-up receiver, 2017 European Microwave Integrated Circuits Conference (EuMIC), Nuremberg, Germany, 2017, pp. 1-4. [JM5]
- P. Bassirian, J. Moody, A. Gao, T. Manzaneque, B. H. Calhoun, N. S. Barker, S. Gong, S. M. Bowers, "A passive 461 MHz AlN-CMOS RF front-end for event-driven wake-up receivers, 2017 IEEE SENSORS, Glasgow, Scotland, 2017, pp.1-3. [JM6]
- J. Moody, P. Bassirian, A. Roy, N. Liu, S. Pancrazio, N. S. Barker, B. H. Calhoun, S. M. Bowers, "A -76dBm 7.4nW wake-up receiver with automatic offset compensation, accepted

to 2018 IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference (ISSCC), San Francisco, CA, 2018, pp. 1-2. [JM7]

- J. Moody, A. Dissanayake, H. Bishop, R. Lu, N. Liu, D. Duvvuri, A. Gao, N. S. t Barker, S. Gong, B. H. Calhoun, S. M. Bowers "A -106 dBm 33 nW 428 MHz Samplifier wake-up receiver," Accepted for the Very Large Scale Integrated Systems - Circuits (VLSI), Kyoto, Japan, 2019 [JM8]
- J. Moody, S. M. Bowers, "Triode-mode envelope detectors for IoE wake-up receivers, Accepted for the 2019 IEEE MTT-S International Microwave Symposium (IMS), Boston, MA, 2019, pp. 1-4. [JM10]

8.3.2 Accepted and submitted journal publications

- K. Sun, J. Moody, Q. Li, S. M. Bowers, A. Beling, "High power integrated photonic W-band emitter, in IEEE Transactions on Microwave Theory and Techniques (TMTT), vol. PP, no. 99, pp. 1-10. [JM11]
- P. Bassirian, J. Moody, R. Lu, A. Gao, A. Roy, N. S. Barker, B. H. Calhoun, S. Gong, S. M. Bowers, "Nanowatt-level wake-up receiver front-ends using MEMS resonators for impedance transformation," Submitted to IEEE Transactions on Microwave Theory and Techniques (TMTT). [JM12]
- J. Moody, P. Bassirian, A. Roy, N. Liu, N. S. Barker, B. H. Calhoun, S. M. Bowers, "Interference robust detector-first near-zero power wake-up receiver," in IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits, pp. 1-14, 2019. [JM13]
- J. Moody, A. Dissanayake, H. Bishop, R. Lu, N. i Liu, D. Duvvuri, A. Gao, N. S. Barker, S. Gong, B. H. Calhoun, S. M. Bowers, "A highly re-configurable bit-level duty cycled TRF receiver achieving -106 dBm sensitivity and 33 nW power consumption" Invited to SSCL special issue on VLSI 2019. [JM14]

8.3.3 Planned publications

- 1. Samplifier 2 journal submission (JSSC) [JM15]
- 2. Samplifier 2 conference paper (ISSCC) [JM16]
- 3. Samplifier 3 conference submission (VLSI-C or RFIC) [JM17]
- 4. MEMS amplifier publication (MWCL-IMS) [JM18]

APPENDIX A

ANALYSIS OF SQUARE-LAW TRF RECEIVERS

A.1 Motivation

Accurate modeling of a system under consideration is necessary in order to establish performance boundaries, preform design optimization, and to identify weaknesses in the architecture which can be resolved with topological and architectural changes. For the samplifier system this analysis allows us to answer such questions as:

- 1. What are the fundamental sensitivity limitations of this architecture?
 - (a) How much RF gain is needed to optimize sensitivity?
 - (b) How does RF input bandwidth affect our minimum detectable signal (MDS)?
 - (c) How does front-end noise figure affect sensitivity?
- 2. What are the fundamental trade-offs between power consumption, sensitivity and latency?
 - (a) What is the trade space like regarding sensitivity and power?
- 3. What are the key components to focus design efforts on?

A.2 Samplifier system noise analysis

A system diagram for the Samplifier is shown in figure A.1 (a), where the following assumptions have been made:



Figure A.1: System block diagram for noise analysis, (a) shows functional diagram of the system including major amplifier and signal processing blocks, (b) shows simplified model of (a) for noise and signal analysis, and (c) single tone TRF block diagram not including sampling.

- 1. Ideal square-law envelope detector
- 2. Detector RF input noise is narrow-band Gaussian
- 3. Single tone is present at input with an amplitude of A_0

The RF amplifier output voltage noise spectral density can be written as

$$\overline{v_{n,in}^2} = 4kT_{sys}R_{Match}|H_{RF}(f)|^2 \qquad \frac{V^2}{Hz},$$
(A.1)

where k is Boltzmann's constant, T_{Sys} is the input noise temperature into the envelope detector post filtering which includes the effect of gain, R_{Match} is the source impedance presented to the system by the antenna and matching network, $|H_{RF}(f)|^2$ is the shape of the output noise spectrum normalized to unity.

Therefore the RF amplifier output integrated voltage power is

$$\overline{v_{n,in}^2} = 4kT_{sys}R_{Match} \int_0^\infty |H_{RF}(f)|^2 df = 4kT_{Sys}R_{Match}B_{RF} \quad V^2$$
(A.2)

where B_{RF} is the noise equivalent bandwidth presented to the envelope detector, where

$$T_{sys} = T_0 F_{FE} A_{vAmp}^2 \quad Kelvins \tag{A.3}$$

where T_0 is the physical input noise temperature, F_{FE} is the RF amplifier noise factor and A_{vAmp} is the RF amplifier active voltage gain.

The noise voltage dropping entirely across the amplifier does not imply a reflection at the antenna interface, as noise and signal power is dissipated in the antenna source impedance and the finite Q-factor of the resonating inductor.

In order to find the output noise power spectral density, it is useful to work with the time domain expressions for both signal and noise at the RF input. As noise is a random signal, examining the auto-correlation function of the ED input noise can be useful for analysis. The autocorrelation function can be shown as

$$\mathcal{R}_{vi}(\tau) = 4kT_{Sys}R_s\mathcal{R}_{LP}(\tau)cos(2\pi f_0\tau) \quad V^2, \tag{A.4}$$

the corresponding power spectral density is

$$S_{vi} = 2kT_{Sys}R_s[S_{LP}(f - f_0) + S_{LP}^*(f + f_0)] \quad V^2/Hz.$$
(A.5)

where S_{LP} is the normalized low pass equivalent spectrum shape of the shaped RF input noise, and \mathcal{R}_{LP} is the low pass equivalent noise autocorrelation function. This frequency response is not necessarily equivalent to the transfer function of the RF filter as in general noise figure is a function of frequency. For a ideal rectangular band-pass filter the autocorrelation can be written as
$$\mathcal{R}_{vi}(\tau) = 4T_{Sys}kB_{RF}R_s \frac{\sin(\pi B_{RF}\tau)}{\pi B_{RF}\tau} \cos(2\pi f_0\tau) \sim V^2, \tag{A.6}$$

where f_0 is the RF carrier frequency, and the power spectral density is

$$S_{vi} = 2T_{Sys}kR_s[rect(\frac{f-f_0}{B_{RF}}) + rect(\frac{f+f_0}{B_{RF}})] \sim V^2/Hz.$$
 (A.7)

Equation (A.7) provides a good approximation of the PSD of the output noise assuming a high Q-factor output filtering is utilize. The envelope detector can be treated as an ideal square-law detector for the noise analysis:

$$V_O = \alpha V_{iED}^2 \tag{A.8}$$

where V_O is the output voltage from the ED, V_{iED} is the ED input voltage and α is the detector OCVS.

The input voltage V_{iED} can be expressed as

$$V_{iED} = V_{Siq}(t) + V_N(t) \tag{A.9}$$

where V_{Sig} is the signal voltage and $V_N(t)$ is the input noise voltage with auto-correlation (A.4 and integrated voltage spectral density (A.3). $V_{Sig}(t)$ can be expressed as:

$$V_{Sig}(t) = V_{RF}cos(2\pi f_0 t + \phi) \tag{A.10}$$

where ϕ is a random phase offset for mathematical convenience, V_{RF} is the amplitude of the RF carrier at the ED input.

The auto-correlation of the output signal from the detector

$$R_{Vo}(\tau) = E[V_O(t)V_O(t+\tau)] = \alpha^2 E[V_i(t)^2 V_i(t+\tau)^2]$$
(A.11)

$$= \alpha^{2} E[(V_{sig}(t) + V_{N}(t))^{2} (V_{sig}(t+\tau) + V_{N}(t+\tau))^{2}]$$
(A.12)

$$= \alpha^{2} E[(V_{sig}(t)^{2} + 2V_{sig}(t)V_{N}(t) + V_{N}(t)^{2})(V_{sig}(t+\tau)^{2} + 2V_{sig}(t+\tau)V_{N}(t+\tau) + V_{N}(t+\tau)^{2})].$$
(A.13)

This expression generates nine cross terms inside the expected value operator.

$$R_{Vo}(\tau) = \alpha^2 E[\sum_{i=1}^{9} X_i]$$
(A.14)

The first cross term represents the signal mixing with itself

$$E[X_1] = E[(V_{sig}(t)^2(V_{sig}(t+\tau)^2)] = V_{RF}^4 E[\cos(2\pi f_0 t+\phi)^2 \cos(2\pi f_0(t+\tau)+\phi)^2]$$
(A.15)

$$= \frac{V_{RF}^4}{4} E[(1 + \cos(4\pi f_0 t + 2\phi))(1 + \cos(4\pi f_0 t_c(t + \tau) + 2\phi))]$$
(A.16)

$$=\frac{V_{RF}^4}{4}E[1+\cos(4\pi f_0t+2\phi)+\cos(4\pi f_0(t+\tau)+2\phi))+\cos(4\pi f_0t+2\phi)\cos(4\pi f_0(t+\tau)+2\phi))]$$
(A.17)

from the identities any $cos(x + \phi)$ where ϕ is a random variable $E[cos(x + \phi)] = 0$, E[C] = C, and $E[X(\tau)] = X(\tau)$ if $X(\tau)$ is deterministic.

$$=\frac{V_{RF}^4}{4} + \frac{V_{RF}^4}{4}E[\cos(4\pi f_0 t + 2\phi)\cos(4\pi f_0 (t+\tau) + 2\phi))] = \frac{V_{RF}^4}{4} + \frac{V_{RF}^4}{8}\cos(4\pi f_0 \tau) \quad (A.18)$$

The second cross term is a mixing between the signal and noise producing

•

$$E[X_2] = E[V_{Sig}^2 V_N(t+\tau) V_{Sig}(t+\tau)] = 2V_{RF}^3 E[V_{Sig}^2 V_{Sig}(t+\tau)] E[V_N(t+\tau)] = 0$$
 (A.19)

from $E[V_N(\tau)] = 0$ (zero mean Gaussian noise).

The third cross term generates represents noise mixing with the signal

$$E[X_3] = E[V_{Sig}^2 V_N(t+\tau)^2] = V_{RF}^2 E[\cos(\pi f_0 t + \phi)^2 V_N(t+\tau)^2]$$
(A.20)

$$=\frac{V_{RF}^2}{2}E[(1+\cos 4\pi f_0 t+2\phi)V_N(t+\tau)^2] = \frac{V_{RF}^2}{2}E[V_N(t+\tau)^2] = \frac{V_{RF}^2\sigma_N^2}{2}.$$
 (A.21)

where σ_N^2 is the variance of the input RF noise. This term is very interesting in that it implies that at very low signal levels the envelope detector operates in a "linear regime" where input and output signal amplitudes are proportional. A physical explanation for this effect is found by considering when there is constructive interference between the noise and the RF signal, the output signal is slightly stronger, whereas when they are out of phase the output signal is slightly weaker. Due to the quadratic nonlinearity, the rectified output signal when signal and noise add is in-phase is larger than the drop in the output signal when they are out of phase producing a DC offset.

Cross term 4 is symmetric with cross term 2 so $E[X_2] = E[X_4] = 0$

Cross term 5 represents the signal down-converting the input noise spectrum, and leads to baseband noise as seen by

$$E[X_5] = 4E[V_{Sig}(t)V_N(t)V_{Sig}(t+\tau)V_N(t+\tau)]$$
(A.22)

$$=4V_{RF}^{2}E[V_{N}(t)V_{N}(t+\tau)]E[cos(2\pi f_{0}t+\phi)cos(2\pi f_{0}(t+\tau)+\phi)]$$
(A.23)

$$=4V_{RF}^{2}R_{vi}(\tau)E[\cos(2\pi f_{0}t+\phi)\cos(2\pi f_{0}(t+\tau)+\phi)]=4V_{RF}^{2}\mathcal{R}_{vi}\cos(2\pi f_{0}\tau).$$
 (A.24)

where \mathcal{R}_{vi} is the auto-correlation function of the input RF noise to the envelope detector. Cross term 6 is found by:

$$E[X_6] = E[2V_N(t)V_{Sig}(t)V_N(t+\tau)] = E[2V_N(t)V_N(t+\tau)]E[V_{Sig}(t)] = 0.$$
 (A.25)

Cross term 7 is equivalent with 3 so it is equal to $\frac{V_{RF}^2 \sigma_N^2}{2}$ Cross term 8 is equivalent with 6 so it is equal to 0. Finally cross term 9 which represents a self-mixing between the RF noise and itself

$$E[X_9] = E[V_N(t)^2 V_N(t+\tau)^2] = E[V_N(t)^2] E[V_N(t+\tau)^2] + 2E[V_N(t)V_N(t+\tau)]^2, \quad (A.26)$$

from E[WXYZ] = E[WX]E[YZ] + E[WY]E[XZ] + E[WZ]E[XY] for zero mean Gaussian processes. Therefore

$$E[X_9] = \mathcal{R}_{vi}(0)^2 + 2\mathcal{R}_{vi}(\tau)^2, \qquad (A.27)$$

where $\mathcal{R}_{vi}(0)^2$ represents a DC offset caused by the noise self mixing, and $2\mathcal{R}_{vi}(\tau)$ represents time varying noise at the detector output.

Summarizing the analysis, each cross term generates either zero or a term in the output of the detector as follows:

- X_1 represents the signal mixing with itself at the output of the envelope detector.
- $X_{3,7}$ is generated due to interaction between the RF noise and the signal producing a DC components proportional to the signal and noise amplitudes.
- X_5 represents noise down-converted by the input RF signal appearing at the output of the detector, this is equivalent to the down-converted output noise of an ideal product mixer. This noise is the most fundamental noise in our receiver system.
- X_9 represents the self-mixing of the RF noise with itself, which produces a DC term and an AC term at the output of the envelope detector. It is important to note that the DC offset when the signal amplitude is less than the rms noise amplitude is larger than the signal generated by the self-mixing of the signal.

Combining these terms leads to

$$\mathcal{R}_{no}(\tau) = \alpha^2 \left(\frac{V_{RF}^4}{4} + V_{RF}^2 \sigma_N^2 + 4V_{RF}^2 \mathcal{R}_{vi}(\tau) \cos(2\pi f_0 \tau) + \mathcal{R}_{vi}(0)^2 + 2\mathcal{R}_{vi}(\tau)^2\right)$$
(A.28)

Taking the Fourier transform of this expression leads to our desired result, which is the power spectral density at the output of the envelope detector (A.43).

$$S_{vo}(f) = F\{\mathcal{R}_{vo}(\tau)\}\tag{A.29}$$

Evaluating this expression term by term at f=0 leads to:

$$F\{\frac{V_{RF}^4}{4} + V_{RF}^2\sigma_N^2 + \mathcal{R}_{vi}(0)^2\} = \delta(f)(\frac{V_{RF}^4}{4} + V_{RF}^24kT_{Sys}B_{RF}R_s + (4kT_{Sys}B_{RF}R_s)^2), \quad (A.30)$$

for the DC components is found through evaluating $\mathcal{R}_{vi}(0)^2$ which leads to

$$\mathcal{R}_{vi}(0)^2 = (4kT_{Sys}B_{RF}R_s)^2, \tag{A.31}$$

where we can see a dependence of the DC offset voltage on the noise equivalent bandwidth of the front-end, this dependency comes from the identity $R(0) = \sigma_N^2$. Note that this offset voltage is independent on the shape of the filter response.

For the signal mixing with noise components we find:

$$F\{4V_{RF}^2\mathcal{R}_{vi}cos(2\pi f_0\tau)\} = 2V_{RF}^2(S_{vi}(2\pi (f-f_0)) + S_{vi}(2\pi (f+f_0))),$$
(A.32)

where S_{vi} is the voltage spectral density of the input noise. Utilizing (A.5) we find

$$2V_{RF}^{2}(S_{vi}(2\pi f - 2\pi f_{0}) + S_{vi}(2\pi f + 2\pi f_{0})) = 4V_{RF}^{2}kT_{Sys}R_{s}[S_{LP}(f - 2f_{0}) + S_{LP}(f) + S_{LP}^{*}(f) + S_{LP}^{*}(f + 2f_{0})].$$
(A.33)

Removing the sum and difference frequency terms due to post ED low pass filtering leads to

$$2V_{RF}^2(S_{vi}(2\pi f - 2\pi f_0) + S_{vi}(2\pi f + 2\pi f_0)) = 4V_{RF}^2kT_{Sys}R_s[S_{LP}(f) + S_{LP}^*(f)], \quad (A.34)$$

which from $S(f)^* = S(-f)$ and the fact that the Fourier transform of a real-valued even function is a real even function gives us

$$2V_{RF}^2(S_{vi}(2\pi f - 2\pi f_0) + S_{vi}(2\pi f + 2\pi f_0)) = 8V_{RF}^2kT_{Sys}R_sS_{LP}(f).$$
 (A.35)

This expression for the case of the ideal band-pass filter becomes

$$2V_{RF}^2(S_{vi}(f-f_0) + S_{vi}(f+f_0)) = 8V_{RF}^2T_{Sys}kR_srect(\frac{f}{B_{RF}}).$$
(A.36)

Finally transforming the noise self-mixing term of (A.28) we find

$$(f) = E[\mathcal{D}_{-}(-)^{2}] \quad (AT = hD)^{2} E[(\mathcal{D}_{-}(-))^{2} - f_{-})^{2}] \quad (A.27)$$

$$S_{SelfMix}(f) = F\{\mathcal{R}_{vi}(\tau)^2\}) = (4T_{Sys}kR_s)^2 F\{(\mathcal{R}_{LP}(\tau)cos(2\pi f_0\tau))^2\},$$
 (A.37)

$$S_{SelfMix}(f) = 8(T_{Sys}kR_s)^2 F\{(\mathcal{R}_{LP}(\tau)^2(1+\cos(4\pi f_0\tau))).$$
(A.38)

Filtering out double frequency components leads to

$$S_{SelfMix}(f) = 8(T_{Sys}kR_s)^2 F\{(\mathcal{R}_{LP}(\tau)^2)\}$$
(A.39)

which is equal to

 α

$$S_{SelfMix}(f) = 8(T_{Sys}kR_s)^2 S_{LP}(f) * S_{LP}(f)$$
(A.40)

as $S_{LP}(f)$ is symmetric about the f = 0 axis and has a value of 1 at frequencies close to zero due to the assumed normalization in the definition of $S_{LP}(f)$. We can express (A.41) as

$$S_{SelfMix}(f) = 8(T_{Sys}kR_s)^2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} S_{LP}(\lambda)^2 d\lambda$$
(A.41)

for frequencies close to zero relative to the RF carrier bandwidth. From the definition of the noise equivalent bandwidth we can express this as

$$S_{SelfMix}(f) = 8(T_{Sys}kR_s)^2 B_{RF}$$
(A.42)

for $f \ll B_{RF}$. This result again shows the importance of the input noise equivalent bandwidth on the output noise of the receiver, as the downconverted noise power spectral density grows linearly with the NEB.

For the example of an ideal BPF

$$F\{\mathcal{R}_{vi}(\tau)^2\}) = (4T_{Sys}kB_{RF}R_s)^2 F\{(\frac{\sin(\pi B_{RF}\tau)}{\pi B_{RF}\tau}\cos(2\pi f_0\tau))^2\}$$
(A.43)

158

$$=\frac{(4T_{Sys}kB_{RF}R_s)^2}{2}F\{(\frac{\sin(\pi B_{RF}\tau)}{\pi B_{RF}\tau})^2(1+\cos(4\pi f_0\tau))\}$$
(A.44)

Setting $K = \frac{(4T_{Sys}kB_{RF}R_s)^2}{2}$ we can expand (A.44) into

$$= KF\{(\frac{\sin(\pi B_{RF}\tau)}{\pi B_{RF}\tau})^{2} + (\frac{\sin(\pi B_{RF}\tau)}{\pi B_{RF}\tau})^{2}(\cos(4\pi f_{0}\tau))\}$$
(A.45)

The second half of this expression is up-converted by the sinusoidal modulation, this term is removed through low pass filtering, reducing (A.46) to

$$F\{\mathcal{R}_{vi}(\tau)^2\}) = KF\{(\frac{\sin(\pi B_{RF}\tau)}{\pi B_{RF}\tau})^2\} = \frac{K}{2B_{RF}}tri(\frac{f}{2B_{RF}})$$
(A.46)

Combining (A.30), (A.35) and(A.46) we finally arrive at

$$S_{vo}(f) = \alpha^{2} \left(\underbrace{\frac{V_{RF}^{4}}{4} + V_{RF}^{2} 4kT_{Sys}B_{RF}R_{s} + (4kT_{Sys}B_{RF}R_{s})^{2} \delta(f)}_{\mathbf{DC \ Components}} + \underbrace{8V_{RF}^{2} kT_{Sys}R_{s}S_{LP}(f)}_{\mathbf{Noise-Signal \ Mixed}} + \underbrace{4(T_{Sys}kR_{s})^{2} S_{LP}(f) * S_{LP}(f)}_{\mathbf{Noise-Signal \ Mixed}} \right). \quad (A.47)$$

Noise-self Mixed

As an example the special case of a ideal rectangular filter on the input leads to

$$S_{vo}(f) = \alpha^{2} (\underbrace{(\underbrace{\frac{V_{RF}^{4}}{4} + V_{RF}^{2} 4kT_{Sys}B_{RF}R_{s} + (4kT_{Sys}B_{RF}R_{s})^{2})\delta(f)}_{\mathbf{DC \ Components}} + \underbrace{8V_{RF}^{2}T_{Sys}kR_{s}rect(\frac{f}{B_{RF}})}_{\mathbf{Noise-Signal \ Mixed}} + \underbrace{4B_{RF}(T_{Sys}kR_{s})^{2}tri(\frac{f}{2B_{RF}})}_{\mathbf{Noise-Signal \ Mixed}}$$
(A.48)

Noise-self Mixed

For the special case where $B_{BB} \ll B_{RF}$ we can write the downconverted noise as

$$S_{vo}(f) = V_{RF}^2 k T_{Sys} R_s + 4 (T_{Sys} k R_s)^2 B_{RF}$$
(A.49)

for $f < B_{BB}$. Note that this expression does not depend on the shape of the input noise, but only on its noise equivalent bandwidth.

$$V_{Sig}^{2} = \alpha^{2} \left(\frac{V_{RF}^{4}}{4} + V_{RF}^{2} \sigma_{N}^{2}\right)$$
(A.50)

or in voltage domain

$$V_{Sig} = \alpha \sqrt{\frac{V_{RF}^4}{4} + V_{RF}^2 \sigma_N^2}$$
(A.51)

with DC voltage offset of

$$V_{Offset} = \alpha \mathcal{R}_{vi}(0) = \alpha 4k T_{Sys} B_{RF} R_s.$$
(A.52)

The total integrated noise from integrated from 0 to B_{BB} gives an output noise of

$$\overline{v_{n,Out}^2} = B_{BB}\alpha^2 [8V_{RF}^2 T_{Sys}kR_s + 4B_{RF}(T_{Sys}kR_s)^2] \quad \frac{V^2}{Hz}$$
(A.53)

which leads to an output SNR of

$$SNR_{Out} = \frac{\frac{V_{RF}^4}{4} + V_{RF}^2 4kT_{Sys}B_{RF}R_s}{B_{BB}[8V_{RF}^2T_{Sys}kR_s + 4B_{RF}(T_{Sys}kR_s)^2]} = \frac{V_{RF}^2}{16B_{BB}}\frac{V_{RF}^2 + kT_{Sys}B_{RF}R_s}{[2V_{RF}^2T_{Sys}kR_s + B_{RF}(T_{Sys}kR_s)^2]}$$
(A.54)

This expression enables us to calculate the output SNR of a TRF receiver, which enables optimization of the RF blocks from a system perspective. Through this analysis the significance of both the RF noise figure, output bandwidth, ED noise and ED conversion gain are shown.

A.3 Effect of sampling on output signal and noise in bit-level duty cycled receivers

The sampling of a bit-level duty cycled receiver has the effect of spreading the energy of the input signal and interference across a wide frequency span. The effect of this sampling on the input signal and noise at the detector interface can be expressed as

$$V_{IED}(t) = (V_{S/I}(t) + V_N(t))Rect(t/\tau),$$
(A.55)

where $V_{S/I}$ is the voltage produced by the signal and any interference, V_N is the bandpass filtered RF noise into the detector, $Rect(t/\tau)$ represents a single sampling event which is described by a single square pulse and T is the sampling duration of the bit-level duty cycle, where the Rect function has been shifted so that the beginning of sampling occurs at t=0.

Applying a procedure similar to that found in Equation (A.18) in the appendix reveals

$$R_{Vo}(\tau) = E[V_{OED}(t)V_{OED}(t+\tau)] = \alpha^2 E[V_i(t)^2 V_i(t+\tau)^2] = \alpha^2 E[(V_{S/I}(t) + V_N(t))^2 (V_{S/I}(t+\tau) + V_N(t+\tau))^2]Rect(\tau/T), \quad (A.56)$$

where the properties of the rect function of $Rect(X)^2 = Rect(X)$ and Rect(X + A)Rect(X) = Rect(A) have been applied. The term $\alpha^2 E[(V_{S/I}(t) + V_N(t))^2(V_{S/I}(t + \tau) + V_N(t + \tau))^2]$ is equal to the second term in Equation (A.18) and is solved in this appendix as equation (A.47). Taking the Fourier transform of (A.56) leads to

$$S_{VoSamp}(f) = 2Tsinc(Tf) * S_{Vo}, \tag{A.57}$$

where S_{Vo} is the found from Equation (A.47), and * is a convolution operator and the factor of two accounts for negative frequency in the voltage domain signal. As the effective bandwidth of the sampling pulse is assumed to be very narrow compared with the noise equivalent bandwidth

at the RF input this convolution has a very weak impact on the power spectral density of the down-converted RF noise. This is due to the sampling window typically being several hundred microseconds long, which corresponds to 10's of kHz in bandwidth for this signal, and an assumed several MHz of bandwidth assumed on the RF input noise. This can lead to a simple modification of (A.47) which leads to

$$S_{vo}(f) = 2\alpha^{2} \left(\left(\frac{V_{S/I}^{4}}{4} + V_{S/I}^{2} 4kT_{Sys} B_{RF} R_{s} + (4kT_{Sys} B_{RF} R_{s})^{2} \right) Tsinc(Tf) + 8V_{Int}^{2} kT_{Sys} R_{s} S_{LP}(f + \Delta f) + 4(T_{Sys} kR_{s})^{2} \right) S_{LP}(f) + S_{LP}(f)). \quad (A.58)$$

This simplification of (A.57) arises from the fact that the sinc function is very narrow spectrally with respect to the down-converted noise, and the convolution property of the delta function. In the case of strong interference ($V_{S/I}^2 >> 4kT_{Sys}B_{RF}R_s$) the signal terms in (A.58) can be expressed as

$$S_{vo}(f) = 2\alpha^2 T \frac{V_{S/I}^4}{4} sinc(Tf).$$
 (A.59)

This result has many implications in the design of the receiver. Principally it determines the ideal baseband filter frequency response (matched filter) to maximize output SNR, it also shows that because of the sampling the use of simple low frequency DC blocking filters does not reject the presence of CW interference as it does in the non-bit-level duty cycled receivers. Another way to consider this result is that all CW interference into the receiver becomes spread spectrally following in a sinc envelope which requires additional filtering to reject.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- R. H. Olsson, R. B. BogoslovoV, and C. Gordon, "Event driven persistent sensing: Overcoming the energy and lifetime limitations in unattended wireless sensors," in 2016 IEEE SENSORS, Oct 2016, pp. 1–3.
- [2] N. E. Roberts and D. D. Wentzloff, "A 98nw wake-up radio for wireless body area networks," in 2012 IEEE Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits Symposium, June 2012, pp. 373–376.
- [3] S. Oh, N. E. Roberts, and D. D. Wentzloff, "A 116nw multi-band wake-up receiver with 31bit correlator and interference rejection," in *Proceedings of the IEEE 2013 Custom Integrated Circuits Conference*, Sept 2013, pp. 1–4.
- [4] P. H. P. Wang, H. Jiang, L. Gao, P. Sen, Y. H. Kim, G. M. Rebeiz, P. P. Mercier, and D. A. Hall, "A near-zero-power wake-up receiver achieving -69-dBm sensitivity," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 53, no. 6, pp. 1640–1652, June 2018.
- [5] F. Yahya, C. J. Lukas, J. Breiholz, A. Roy, H. N. Patel, N. Liu, X. Chen, A. Kosari, S. Li, D. Akella, O. Ayorinde, D. Wentzloff, and B. H. Calhoun, "A battery-less 507nw soc with integrated platform power manager and sip interfaces," in 2017 Symposium on VLSI Circuits, June 2017, pp. C338–C339.
- [6] T. Wark, P. Corke, P. Sikka, L. Klingbeil, Y. Guo, C. Crossman, P. Valencia, D. Swain, and G. Bishop-Hurley, "Transforming agriculture through pervasive wireless sensor networks," *IEEE Pervasive Computing*, vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 50–57, April 2007.
- [7] A. Zanella, N. Bui, A. Castellani, L. Vangelista, and M. Zorzi, "Internet of Things for Smart Cities," *IEEE Internet of Things Journal*, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 22–32, Feb 2014.

- [8] P. Sparks, "The route to one trillion devices," *Arm white paper*, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 1–14, June 2017.
- [9] D. S. Truesdell, J. Breiholz, S. Kamineni, N. Liu, A. Magyar, and B. H. Calhoun, "A 6–140nw 11 hz–8.2-khz dvfs risc-v microprocessor using scalable dynamic leakage-suppression logic," *IEEE Solid-State Circuits Letters (SSCL)*, 08/2019 In Press. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/8822384
- [10] D. S. Truesdell and B. H. Calhoun, "Improving dynamic leakage suppression logic with forward body bias in 65nm cmos," in *IEEE SOI-3D-Subthreshold Microelectronics Technology Unified Conference (S3S)*, 10/2019 In Press.
- [11] C. J. Lukas, F. B. Yahya, and B. H. Calhoun, "An ultra-low power system on chip enabling dvs with sr level shifting latches," in *IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems* (*ISCAS*), Florence, Italy, 05/2018 2018.
- [12] D. S. Truesdell and B. H. Calhoun, "A 640 pw 22 pj/sample gate leakage-based digital cmos temperature sensor with 0.25c resolution," in *IEEE Custom Integrated Circuits Conference* (CICC) 2019, IEEE. Austin, TX: IEEE, 04/2019 2019.
- [13] A. Kosari, J. Breiholz, N. Liu, B. H. Calhoun, and D. D. Wentzloff, "A 0.5 v 68 nw ecg monitoring analog front-end for arrhythmia diagnosis," *Journal of Low Power Electronics* and Applications (JLPEA), 08/2018 2018.
- [14] N. Liu, R. Agarwala, A. Dissanayake, D. S. Truesdell, S. Kamineni, and B. H. Calhoun, "A 2.5 ppm/c 1.05 mhz relaxation oscillator with dynamic frequency-error compensation and fast start-up time," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits (JSSC)*, 06/2019 2019.
- [15] D. Akella, A. Shrivastava, C. Duan, and B. H. Calhoun, "A 36nw, 7 ppm/oc fully on-chip clock source system for ultra-low power applications," *Journal of Low Power Electronics and Applications (JLPEA)*, vol. 6, 2016.

- [16] S. Li, A. Roy, and B. H. Calhoun, "A piezoelectric energy-harvesting system with parallelsshi rectifier and integrated mppt achieving 417% energy-extraction improvement and 97% tracking efficiency," in 2019 Symposium on VLSI Circuits, IEEE. Kyoto, Japan: IEEE, 06/2019 2019.
- [17] A. Shrivastava, N. E. Roberts, O. U. Khan, D. D. Wentzloff, and B. H. Calhoun, "A 10mvinput boost converter with inductor peak current control and zero detection for thermoelectric and solar energy harvesting with 220mv cold-start and -14.5dbm, 915mhz rf kick-start," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits (JSSC)*, vol. 50, pp. 1820–1832, 08/2015 2015.
- [18] O. Abdelatty, H. Bishop, Y. Shi, X. Chen, A. Alghaihab, B. Calhoun, and D. Wentzloff, "A low power bluetooth low-energy transmitter with a 10.5nj startup-energy crystal oscillator," in *IEEE European Solid-State Circuits Conference (ESSCIRC)*, IEEE. Cracow, Poland: IEEE, 09/2019 In Press.
- [19] X. Chen, J. Breiholz, F. B. Yahya, C. J. Lukas, H.-S. Kim, B. H. Calhoun, and D. D. Wentzloff, "Analysis and design of an ultra-low-power bluetooth low-energy transmitter with ring oscillator-based adpll and 4 frequency edge combiner," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, 02/2019 2019.
- [20] S. Li and B. H. Calhoun, "A 745pa hybrid asynchronous binary-searching and synchronous linear-searching digital ldo with 3.8105 dynamic load range, 99.99% current efficiency, and 2mv output voltage ripple," in *IEEE International Solid- State Circuits Conference (ISSCC)*, San Francisco, CA, 02/2019 2019.
- [21] A. Roy and B. H. Calhoun, "A 71% efficient energy harvesting and power management unit for sub-w power biomedical applications," in 2017 IEEE Biomedical Circuits and Systems Conference (BioCAS), IEEE. Turin, Italy: IEEE, 2017.

- [22] A. Shrivastava, K. Craig, N. Roberts, D. D. Wentzloff, and B. H. Calhoun, "A 32nw bandgap reference voltage operational from 0.5v supply for ultra-low power systems," in *EEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference (ISSCC)*, 2015.
- [23] A. Shrivastava, Y. K. Ramadass, S. Khanna, S. Bartling, and B. H. Calhoun, "A 1.2w simo energy harvesting and power management unit with constant peak inductor current control achieving 83-92% efficiency across wide input and output voltages," in *Symposium on VLSI Circuits*, 2014 2014.
- [24] C. J. Lukas, F. B. Yahya, J. Breiholz, A. Roy, X. Chen, H. N. Patel, N. Liu, A. Kosari, S. Li, D. A. Kamakshi, O. Ayorinde, D. D. Wentzloff, and B. H. Calhoun, "A 1.02 w battery-less, continuous sensing and post-processing sip for wearable applications," *IEEE Transactions on Biomedical Circuits and Systems*, 01/2019 2019.
- [25] F. Yahya, C. J. Lukas, J. Breiholz, A. Roy, H. N. Patel, N. Liu, X. Chen, A. Kosari, S. Li, D. Akella, O. Ayorinde, D. D. Wentzloff, and B. H. Calhoun, "A battery-less 507nw soc with integrated platform power manager and sip interfaces," in *2017 Symposium on VLSI Circuits*, IEEE. Kyoto, Japan: IEEE, 06/2017 2017.
- [26] A. Roy, A. Klinefelter, F. Yahya, X. Chen, P. Gonzalez, C. J. Lukas, D. Akella, J. Boley, K. Craig, M. Faisal, S. Oh, N. Roberts, Y. Shakhsheer, A. Shrivastava, D. Vasudevan, D. D. Wentzloff, and B. Calhoun, "A 6.45w self-powered soc with integrated energy-harvesting power management and ulp asymmetric radios for portable biomedical systems," *IEEE Transactions on Biomedical Circuits and Systems*, vol. 9, pp. 862–874, 12/2015 2015.
- [27] N. E. Roberts, K. Craig, A. Shrivastava, S. N. Wooters, Y. Shakhsheer, B. H. Calhoun, and D. D. Wentzloff, "26.8 a 236nw 56.5dBm -sensitivity bluetooth low-energy wakeup receiver with energy harvesting in 65nm cmos," in 2016 IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference (ISSCC), Jan 2016, pp. 450–451.

- [28] H. G. Seok, O. Y. Jung, A. Dissanayake, and S. G. Lee, "A 2.4GHZ, -102dBm -sensitivity, 25kb/s, 0.466mW interference resistant bfsk multi-channel sliding-if ulp receiver," in 2017 Symposium on VLSI Circuits, June 2017, pp. C70–C71.
- [29] D. M. Pozar, Microwave Engineering. New York, NY: John Wiley Sons, Inc., 1998.
- [30] K. R. Sadagopan, J. Kang, S. Jain, Y. Ramadass, and A. Natarajan, "A 365nw -61.5 dBm sensitivity, 1.875 cm2 2.4 GHZ wake-up receiver with rectifier-antenna co-design for passive gain," in 2017 IEEE Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits Symposium (RFIC), June 2017, pp. 180–183.
- [31] L. Chuo, Y. Shi, Z. Luo, N. Chiotellis, Z. Foo, G. Kim, Y. Kim, A. Grbic, D. Wentzloff, H. Kim, and D. Blaauw, "7.4 a 915 asymmetric radio using q-enhanced amplifier for a fully integrated 333mm3wireless sensor node with 20m non-line-of-sight communication," in 2017 IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference (ISSCC), Feb 2017, pp. 132–133.
- [32] D. Wentzloff. ultra-low-power-radio-survey. [Online]. Available: https://wics.engin.umich.edu/ultra-low-power-radio-survey/
- [33] D. Ye, R. Xu, and C. . Richard Shi, "26.4 a 2.4ghz 65nm cmos mixer-first receiver using 4stage cascaded inverter-based envelope-biased lnas achieving 66db in-band interference tolerance and 83dbm sensitivity," in 2019 IEEE International Solid- State Circuits Conference - (ISSCC), Feb 2019, pp. 414–416.
- [34] D. Ye, R. Xu, L. Lyu, and C. R. Shi, "A 2.46ghz, 88dbm sensitivity cmos passive mixer-first nonlinear receiver with ¿50db tolerance to in-band interferer," in 2019 IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems (ISCAS), May 2019, pp. 1–4.

- [35] R. Liu, A. B. K. T., R. Dorrance, D. Dasalukunte, M. A. Santana Lopez, V. Kristem, S. Azizi, M. Park, and B. R. Carlton, "An 802.11ba 495w -92.6dbm-sensitivity blocker-tolerant wake-up radio receiver fully integrated with wi-fi transceiver," in 2019 IEEE Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits Symposium (RFIC), June 2019, pp. 255–258.
- [36] S. Oh and D. D. Wentzloff, "A -32dBm sensitivity power harvester in 130nm CMOS," in 2012 IEEE Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits Symposium, June 2012, pp. 483–486.
- [37] D. C. Daly and A. P. Chandrakasan, "An energy-efficient ook transceiver for wireless sensor networks," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 42, no. 5, pp. 1003–1011, May 2007.
- [38] X. Huang, A. Ba, P. Harpe, G. Dolmans, H. D. Groot, and J. Long, "A 915 120 uw-RX/900 uw-TX envelope-detection transceiver with 20 in-band interference tolerance," in 2012 IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference, Feb 2012, pp. 454–456.
- [39] C. Bryant and H. Sjland, "A 2.45*GHZ*, 50μw wake-up receiver front-end with 88*dBm* sensitivity and 250kbps data rate," in *ESSCIRC 2014 - 40th European Solid State Circuits Conference (ESSCIRC)*, Sept 2014, pp. 235–238.
- [40] P. Bassirian, J. Moody, and S. M. Bowers, "Analysis of Quadratic Dickson Based Envelope Detectors for IoE Sensor Node Applications," in 2017 IEEE MTT-S International Microwave Symposium (IMS), June 2017.
- [41] J. Moody, P. Bassirian, A. Roy, Y. Feng, S. Li, R. Costanzo, N. S. Barker, B. Calhoun, and S. M. Bowers, "An 8.3 nw -72 dBm event driven ioe wake up receiver front end," in 2017 12th European Microwave Integrated Circuits Conference (EuMIC), Oct 2017, pp. 77–80.
- [42] P. Bassirian, J. Moody, and S. M. Bowers, "Event-driven wakeup receivers: Applications and design challenges," in 2017 IEEE 60th International Midwest Symposium on Circuits and Systems (MWSCAS), Aug 2017, pp. 1324–1327.

- [43] M. R. Abdelhamid, A. Paidimarri, and A. P. Chandrakasan, "A 80dBm BLE-compliant, FSK wake-up receiver with system and within-bit duty cycling for scalable power and latency," in 2018 IEEE Custom Integrated Circuits Conference (CICC), April 2018, pp. 1–4.
- [44] A. M. Cowley and H. O. Sorensen, "Quantitative comparison of solid-state microwave detectors," *IEEE Transactions on Microwave Theory and Techniques*, vol. 14, no. 12, pp. 588–602, Dec 1966.
- [45] Y. Anand and W. J. Moroney, "Microwave mixer and detector diodes," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 59, no. 8, pp. 1182–1190, Aug 1971.
- [46] J. F. Dickson, "On-chip high-voltage generation in MNOS integrated circuits using an improved voltage multiplier technique," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 374–378, Jun 1976.
- [47] E. C. Vittoz E.A., EKV Model of the MOS Transistor, 2006.
- [48] A. Hajimiri, "Generalized time- and transfer-constant circuit analysis," *IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems I: Regular Papers*, vol. 57, no. 6, pp. 1105–1121, June 2010.
- [49] X. Huang, G. Dolmans, H. de Groot, and J. R. Long, "Noise and sensitivity in envelope detection receivers," *IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems II: Express Briefs*, vol. 60, no. 10, pp. 637–641, Oct 2013.
- [50] J. Moody, P. Bassirian, A. Roy, N. Liu, S. Pancrazio, N. S. Barker, B. H. Calhoun, and S. M. Bowers, "A -76dBm 7.4nw wakeup radio with automatic offset compensation," in 2018 IEEE International Solid State Circuits Conference (ISSCC), Feb 2018, pp. 452–454.
- [51] J. Moody, P. Bassirian, A. Roy, N. Liu, N. S. Barker, B. H. Calhoun, and S. M. Bowers, "Interference robust detector-first near-zero power wake-up receiver," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 54, no. 8, pp. 2149–2162, Aug 2019.

- [52] P. Bassirian, J. Moody, A. Gao, T. Manzaneque, B. H. Calhoun, N. S. Barker, S. Gong, and S. M. Bowers, "A passive 461 mhz aln-cmos rf front-end for event-driven wakeup receivers," in 2017 IEEE SENSORS, Oct 2017, pp. 1–3.
- [53] P. Bassirian, J. Moody, R. Lu, A. Gao, T. Manzaneque, A. Roy, N. Scott Barker, B. H. Calhoun, S. Gong, and S. M. Bowers, "Nanowatt-level wakeup receiver front ends using mems resonators for impedance transformation," *IEEE Transactions on Microwave Theory and Techniques*, vol. 67, no. 4, pp. 1615–1627, April 2019.
- [54] C. Y. Lu and J. M. Sung, "Reverse short-channel effects on threshold voltage in submicrometer salicide devices," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 10, no. 10, pp. 446–448, Oct 1989.
- [55] N. E. Roberts, K. Craig, A. Shrivastava, S. N. Wooters, Y. Shakhsheer, B. H. Calhoun, and D. D. Wentzloff, "26.8 a 236nw 56.5dBm -sensitivity bluetooth low-energy wakeup receiver with energy harvesting in 65nm cmos," in 2016 IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference (ISSCC), Jan 2016, pp. 450–451.
- [56] P. P. Wang, H. Jiang, L. Gao, P. Sen, Y. Kim, G. M. Rebeiz, P. P. Mercier, and D. A. Hall, "A 6.1-nw wake-up receiver achieving 80.5-dBm sensitivity via a passive pseudo-balun envelope detector," *IEEE Solid-State Circuits Letters*, vol. 1, no. 5, pp. 134–137, May 2018.
- [57] J. Moody and S. M. Bowers, "Triode-mode envelope detectors for ioe wake-up receivers," in 2019 International microwave Symposium, June 2019, pp. C86–C87.
- [58] J. Moody, A. Dissanayake, H. Bishop, R. Lu, N. Liu, D. Duvvuri, A. Gao, D. Truesdell, N. S. Barker, S. Gong, B. H. Calhoun, and S. M. Bowers, "A -106dbm 33nw bit-level duty-cycled tuned rf wake-up receiver," in 2019 Symposium on VLSI Circuits, June 2019, pp. C86–C87.
- [59] B. Otis, Y. H. Chee, and J. Rabaey, "A 400 μW RX, 1.6mW TX super-regenerative transceiver for wireless sensor networks," in *ISSCC*. 2005 IEEE International Digest of Technical Papers. Solid-State Circuits Conference, 2005., Feb 2005, pp. 396–606 Vol. 1.

- [60] N. E. Roberts, M. C. Kines, and D. D. Wentzloff, "A 380μw RX, 2.6mW TX 433 fsk transceiver with a 102 link budget and bit-level duty cycling," in 2015 IEEE Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits Symposium (RFIC), May 2015, pp. 171–174.
- [61] X. Huang, A. Ba, P. Harpe, G. Dolmans, H. de Groot, and J. R. Long, "A 915 mhz, ultra-low power 2-tone transceiver with enhanced interference resilience," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 47, no. 12, pp. 3197–3207, Dec 2012.
- [62] D. Ye, R. van der Zee, and B. Nauta, "A 915 mhz 175 μW receiver using transmitted-reference and shifted limiters for 50 db in-band interference tolerance," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 51, no. 12, pp. 3114–3124, Dec 2016.
- [63] X. P. Yu, Z. H. Lu, B. Y. Hu, W. M. Lim, E. T. Duo, and K. S. Yeo, "A 12-mw 4060-ghz 0.18μm bicmos oscillator-less self-demodulator for short-range software-defined transceivers," *IEEE Journal on Emerging and Selected Topics in Circuits and Systems*, vol. 3, no. 4, pp. 521–530, Dec 2013.
- [64] X. Huang, P. Harpe, G. Dolmans, H. de Groot, and J. R. Long, "A 780950 mhz, 64146 w power-scalable synchronized-switching ook receiver for wireless event-driven applications," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 49, no. 5, pp. 1135–1147, May 2014.
- [65] M. Lee, A. Karimi-Bidhendi, O. Malekzadeh-Arasteh, P. T. Wang, A. H. Do, Z. Nenadic, and P. Heydari, "A cmos medradio transceiver with supply-modulated power saving technique for an implantable brainmachine interface system," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 54, no. 6, pp. 1541–1552, June 2019.
- [66] D. Yoon, C. Jeong, J. Cartwright, H. Kang, S. Han, N. Kim, D. Ha, and S. Lee, "A new approach to low-power and low-latency wake-up receiver system for wireless sensor nodes," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 47, no. 10, pp. 2405–2419, Oct 2012.

- [67] K. Huang, J. K. Brown, E. Ansari, R. R. Rogel, Y. Lee, H. Kim, and D. D. Wentzloff, "An ultra-low-power 9.8 *GHZ* crystal-less *UWB* transceiver with digital baseband integrated in 0.18 μm bicmos," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 48, no. 12, pp. 3178–3189, Dec 2013.
- [68] X. Huang, A. Ba, P. Harpe, G. Dolmans, H. De Groot, and J. Long, "A 915 120μw-RX/900μw-TX envelope-detection transceiver with 20 in-band interference tolerance," in 2012 IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference, Feb 2012, pp. 454–456.
- [69] X. Huang, G. Dolmans, H. de Groot, and J. R. Long, "Noise and sensitivity in envelope detection receivers," *IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems II: Express Briefs*, vol. 60, no. 10, pp. 637–641, Oct 2013.
- [70] N. Pletcher, S. Gambini, and J. Rabaey, "A 65 μW, 1.9 GHZ to digital baseband wakeup receiver for wireless sensor nodes," in 2007 IEEE Custom Integrated Circuits Conference, Sep. 2007, pp. 539–542.
- [71] W. Sansen, "Minimum power in analog amplifying blocks: Presenting a design procedure," *IEEE Solid-State Circuits Magazine*, vol. 7, no. 4, pp. 83–89, Fall 2015.
- [72] C. Enz, F. Chicco, and A. Pezzotta, "Nanoscale mosfet modeling: Part 1: The simplified EKV model for the design of low-power analog circuits," *IEEE Solid-State Circuits Magazine*, vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 26–35, Summer 2017.
- [73] T. Taris, A. Mabrouki, H. Kraimia, Y. Deval, and J. Begueret, "Reconfigurable ultra low power lna for 2.4*GHZ* wireless sensor networks," in 2010 17th IEEE International Conference on Electronics, Circuits and Systems, Dec 2010, pp. 74–77.
- [74] A. Shameli and P. Heydari, "Ultra-low power rfic design using moderately inverted mosfets: an analytical/experimental study," in *IEEE Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits (RFIC) Symposium, 2006*, June 2006, pp. 4 pp.–.

- [75] C. Enz, F. Chicco, and A. Pezzotta, "Nanoscale mosfet modeling: Part 2: Using the inversion coefficient as the primary design parameter," *IEEE Solid-State Circuits Magazine*, vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 73–81, Fall 2017.
- [76] A. Dissanayake, H. Seok, O. Jung, S. Han, and S. Lee, "A 64 μw, 23 gain, 8 nf, 2.4 GHZ front-end for ultra-low power internet-of-things transceivers," in 2017 IEEE Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits Symposium (RFIC), June 2017, pp. 184–187.
- [77] B. Razavi, microelectronics, 2nd ed., D. Kindersley, Ed. Dheli, India: New Sheli, 2014.
- [78] T. Hamada, H. Jiang, Y. Fang, H. Ito, N. Ishihara, and K. Masu, "A 0.5-V 2.5-GHZ highgain low-power regenerative amplifier based on colpitts oscillator topology in 65-nm cmos," in 2014 IEEE Asia Pacific Conference on Circuits and Systems (APCCAS), Nov 2014, pp. 340–343.
- [79] Y. Shi, X. Chen, H. Kim, D. Blaauw, and D. Wentzloff, "28.3 a 606w mm-scale bluetooth low-energy transmitter using co-designed 3.53.5mm2 loop antenna and transformer-boost power oscillator," in 2019 IEEE International Solid- State Circuits Conference - (ISSCC), Feb 2019, pp. 442–444.
- [80] S. M. Bowers, B. Abiri, F. Aflatouni, and A. Hajimiri, "A compact optically driven travellingwave radiating source," in *OFC 2014*, March 2014, pp. 1–3.
- [81] A. Beling, J. S. Morgan, K. Sun, and Q. Yu, "High power integrated 100 GHZ photodetectors," in 2018 International Topical Meeting on Microwave Photonics (MWP), Oct 2018, pp. 1–4.
- [82] A. Hirata, H. Ishii, and T. Nagatsuma, "Design and characterization of a 120-GHZ millimeter-wave antenna for integrated photonic transmitters," *IEEE Transactions on Microwave Theory and Techniques*, vol. 49, no. 11, pp. 2157–2162, Nov 2001.

- [83] K. Sun, J. Moody, Q. Li, S. M. Bowers, and A. Beling, "High-power integrated photodiode-antenna emitter for 100 ghz applications," in *Advanced Photonics 2016 (IPR, NOMA, Sensors, Networks, SPPCom, SOF)*. Optical Society of America, 2016, p. IW2A.6. [Online]. Available: http://www.osapublishing.org/abstract.cfm?URI=IPRSN-2016-IW2A.6
- [84] K. Sun, J. Moody, Q. Li, S. M. Bowers, and A. Beling, "High power integrated photonic w-band emitter," *IEEE Transactions on Microwave Theory and Techniques*, vol. 66, no. 3, pp. 1668–1677, March 2018.
- [85] D. Schaubert, E. Kollberg, T. Korzeniowski, T. Thungren, J. Johansson, and K. Yngvesson, "Endfire tapered slot antennas on dielectric substrates," *IEEE Transactions on Antennas and Propagation*, vol. 33, no. 12, pp. 1392–1400, December 1985.
- [86] G. M. Rebeiz, "Millimeter-wave and terahertz integrated circuit antenna," *Proc. IEEE*, vol. 80, no. 1, pp. 1748–1770, Nov 1992.
- [87] T. Hwang, D. Rutledge, and S. Schwats, "Planar sandwich antennas for submillimeter applications," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 34, no. 1, pp. 9–11, Nov 1979.
- [88] Q. Li, K. Li, Y. Fu, X. Xie, Z. Yang, A. Beling, and J. C. Campbell, "High-power flip-chip bonded photodiode with 110 *GHZ* bandwidth," *Journal of Lightwave Technology*, vol. 34, no. 9, pp. 2139–2144, May 2016.